UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

0

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One) ⊠ QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarter ended June 30, 2021

□ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

to

For the transition period from

Commission file number: 001-38762

BiomX Inc.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Delaware	82-3364020
(State or other jurisdiction of	(I.R.S. Employer
incorporation or organization)	Identification No.)
22 Einstein St., 5 th Floor, Ness Ziona, Israel	7414003
(Address of principal executive offices)	(Zip Code)

Registrant's telephone number, including area code: +972 723942377

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class	Trading Symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered
Units, each consisting of one share of common stock, \$0.0001 par value, and one Warrant entitling the holder to receive one half share of common stock	PHGE.U	NYSE American
Common stock, \$0.0001 par value, included as part of the units	PHGE	NYSE American
Warrants included as part of the units	PHGE.WS	NYSE American

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \boxtimes No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (\$232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes \boxtimes No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company" and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer		Accelerated filer	
Non-accelerated filer	\boxtimes	Smaller reporting company	X
		Emerging growth company	X

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes \Box No 🗵

As of August 10, 2021, 28, 194, 576 shares common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, were issued and outstanding.

BIOMX INC.

FORM 10-Q FOR THE QUARTER ENDED JUNE 30, 2021 TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Part I. Financial Information	1
Item 1. Financial Statements	1
Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets (unaudited)	F-1
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations (unaudited)	F-3
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (unaudited)	F-4
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (unaudited)	F-6
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	F-7

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	2
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	9
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	9
Part II. Other Information	10
Item 1A. Risk Factors	10
Item 5. Other Information	11
Item 6. Exhibits	12
Part III. Signatures	13

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION

This quarterly report on Form 10-Q, or the Quarterly Report, includes "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, and other securities laws. The statements contained herein that are not purely historical, are forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements include statements about our expectations, beliefs, plans, objectives, intentions, assumptions and other statements that are not historical facts. Words or phrases such as "anticipate," "believe," "continue," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "may," "ongoing," "plan," "potential," "predict," "project," "will" or similar words or phrases, or the negatives of those words or phrases, may identify forward-looking statements, but the absence of these words does not necessarily mean that a statement is not forward-looking. For example, we are making forward-looking statements when we discuss operations, cash flows, financial position, business strategy and plans, potential acquisitions, market growth, our clinical and pre-clinical development program, including timing and milestones thereof as well as the design thereof, including acceptance of regulatory agencies of such design, the potential opportunities for and benefits of the BacteriOphage Lead to Treatment, or BOLT, platform, the potential of our product candidates, the potential effect of the coronavirus disease 2019, or COVID-19, on our business and levels of expenses, sufficiency of financial resources and financial needs. However, you should understand that these statements are not guarantees of performance or results, and there are a number of risks, uncertainties and other important factors that could cause our actual results to differ materially from those expressed in the forward-looking statements, including, among others:

- the ability to generate revenues, and raise sufficient financing to meet working capital requirements;
- the unpredictable timing and cost associated with our approach to developing product candidates using phage technology;
- the continued impact of COVID-19 on general economic conditions, our operations, the continuity of our business, including our preclinical and clinical trials and our ability to raise additional capital;
- the U.S. Food and Drug Administration's, or FDA's, classification of our BX001 product candidate for acne-prone skin as a drug or cosmetic and the impact of changing regulatory requirements on our ability to develop and commercialize BX001;
- obtaining FDA acceptance of any non-U.S. clinical trials of product candidates;
- the ability to pursue and effectively develop new product opportunities and acquisitions and to obtain value from such product opportunities and acquisitions;
- penalties and market withdrawal associated with any unanticipated problems with product candidates and failure to comply with labeling and other restrictions;
- expenses associated with compliance with ongoing regulatory obligations and successful continuing regulatory review in various global markets;
- market acceptance of our product candidates and ability to identify or discover additional product candidates;
- our ability to obtain high titers for specific phage cocktails necessary for preclinical and clinical testing;
- the availability of specialty raw materials;
- the ability of our product candidates to demonstrate requisite safety and tolerability for cosmetics, safety and efficacy for drug products, or safety, purity and potency for biologics without causing adverse effects;
- the success of expected future advanced clinical trials of our product candidates;
- our ability to obtain required regulatory approvals, especially with governments undergoing changes in administration and priorities;
- our ability to enroll patients in clinical trials and achieve anticipated development milestones when expected;
- delays in developing manufacturing processes for our product candidates;

ii

- competition from similar technologies, products that are more effective, safer or more affordable than our product candidates or products that obtain marketing
 approval before our product candidates;
- the impact of unfavorable pricing regulations, third-party reimbursement practices or health care reform initiatives on our ability to sell product candidates or therapies profitably;
- protection of our intellectual property rights and compliance with the terms and conditions of current and future licenses with third parties;
- infringement on the intellectual property rights of third parties and claims for remuneration or royalties for assigned service invention rights;
- our ability to acquire, in-license or use proprietary rights held by third parties necessary to our product candidates or future development candidates;

- ethical, legal and social concerns about synthetic biology and genetic engineering that may adversely affect market acceptance of our product candidates;
- reliance on third-party collaborators;
- our ability to manage the growth of the business;
- our ability to attract and retain key employees or to enforce the terms of noncompetition agreements with employees;
- the failure to comply with applicable laws and regulations other than drug manufacturing compliance;
- potential security breaches, including cybersecurity incidents;
- receipt of net proceeds of approximately \$14.6 million, net of \$0.4 million of closing charges, relating to the first tranche under the Hercules Loan Agreement, as such term is defined below;
- receipt of the second and / or third tranches under the Hercules Loan Agreement;
- political, economic and military instability in the State of Israel; and
- other factors discussed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020, or, the 2020 Annual Report.

For a detailed discussion of these and other risks, uncertainties and factors, see Part I, Item 1A "Risk Factors" of our 2020 Annual Report and in Part II, Item 1A of this Quarterly Report. All forward-looking statements contained in this Quarterly Report speak only as of the date hereof. Except as required by law, we are under no duty to (and expressly disclaim any such obligation to) update or revise any of the forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, after the date of this Quarterly Report. Comparisons of results between current and prior periods are not intended to express any future trends, or indications of future performance, and should be viewed only as historical data.

PART I - FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Page
Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020 (unaudited)	F-1-F-2
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 (unaudited)	F-3
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for the period ended June 30, 2021 and June 30, 2020 (unaudited)	F-4-F-5
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 (unaudited)	F-6
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	F-7-F-15

BIOMX INC.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (USD in thousands, except share and per share data)

(unaudited)

			As of	
	Note	June 30, 2021	December 31, 2020	
ASSETS				
Current assets				
Cash and cash equivalents		46,271	36,477	
Restricted cash		982	763	
Short-term deposits		-	19,851	
Other current assets		2,585	3,576	
Total current assets		49,838	60,667	
Property and equipment, net		5,122	2,228	
Intangible assets, net		2,279	3,038	
Operating lease right-of-use assets		4,410	4,430	
Total non-current assets		11,811	9,696	
		61,649	70,363	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

BIOMX INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(USD in thousands, except share and per share data) (unaudited)

	Note	As of		
-		June 30, 2021	December 31, 2020	
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY				
Current liabilities				
Trade account payables		1,769	2,320	
Other account payables		5,199	3,978	
Current portion of operating lease liabilities		791	863	
Total current liabilities		7,759	7,161	
Non-current liabilities				
Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion		4,879	5,032	
Contingent considerations		419	701	
Total non-current liabilities		5,298	5,733	
Commitments and Contingent Considerations	4			
Stockholders' equity	5			
Preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value; Authorized - 1,000,000 shares as of June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020. No shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020.		-	-	
Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; Authorized - 60,000,000 shares as of June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020. Issued – 24,434,776 shares as of June 30, 2021 and 23,270,337 shares as of December 31, 2020. Outstanding				
- 24,429,076 shares as of June 30, 2021 and 23,264,637 shares as of December 31, 2020.		2	2	
Additional paid in capital		136,586	129,725	
Accumulated deficit		(87,996)	(72,258)	
Total stockholders' equity		48,592	57,469	
		61,649	70,363	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

F-2

BIOMX INC.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (USD in thousands, except share and per share data)

์ (u

inaudite	d)

		Three Months Ended June 30,		Six Months June 3	
-	Note	2021	2020	2021	2020
Research and development ("R&D") expenses, net		3,824	3,717	9,494	7,246
Amortization of intangible assets		380	380	759	759
General and administrative expenses		3,098	2,297	5,591	4,355
Operating loss		7,302	6,394	15,844	12,360
Financial expenses (income), net		31	(188)	(112)	(253)
Loss before tax		7,333	6,206	15,732	12,107
Tax expenses		3	-	6	-
Net Loss		7,336	6,206	15,738	12,107
Basic and diluted loss per share of Common Stock	6	0.30	0.27	0.65	0.53
Weighted average number of shares of Common Stock outstanding, basic and diluted		24,320,259	22,969,075	24,134,065	22,944,482

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

BIOMX INC.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (USD in thousands, except share and per share data)

(unaudited)

	Common	Stock	Additional Paid-in	Accumulated	Total Stockholders'
	Shares	Amount	Capital	Deficit	Equity
Balance as of January 1, 2021	23,264,637	2	129,725	(72,258)	57,469
Exercise of stock options	12,646	*	23		23
Exercise of warrants (**)	362,383	*	-		-
Issuance of Common Stock under Open Market Sales Agreement, net					
of \$134 issuance costs	601,674	*	4,334		4,334
Stock-based compensation expenses			530		530
Net loss				(8,402)	(8,402)
Balance as of March 31, 2021	24,241,340	2	134,612	(80,660)	53,954
Exercise of stock options	55,246	*	78		78
Issuance of Common Stock under Open Market Sales Agreement, net					
of \$24 issuance costs	132,490	*	801		801
Stock-based compensation expenses			1,095		1,095
Net loss				(7,336)	(7,336)
Balance as of June 30, 2021	24,429,076	2	136,586	(87,996)	48,592

(*) Less than \$1.

(**) See Note 5B.

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

F-4

BIOMX INC.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

(USD in thousands, except share and per share data)

(unaudited)	
-------------	--

	Common Stock		Additional Paid-in	Accumulated	Total Stockholders'
	Shares	Amount	Capital	Deficit	Equity
Balance as of January 1, 2020	22,862,835	2	126,626	(42,172)	84,456
Exercise of stock options	57,325	*	106		106
Stock-based compensation expenses			337		337
Net loss	. <u> </u>			(5,901)	(5,901)
Balance as of March 31, 2020	22,920,160	2	127,069	(48,073)	78,998
Exercise of stock options	220,104	(*)	52	-	52
Stock-based compensation expenses	-	-	677	-	677
Net loss	-	-	-	(6,206)	(6,206)
Balance as of June 30, 2020	23,140,264	2	127,798	(54,279)	73,521

(*) Less than \$1.

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

F-5

BIOMX INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (USD in thousands, except share and per share data) (unaudited)

> For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2021 2020

Adjustments required to reconcile cash flows used in operating activities:		
Depreciation and amortization	1,121	1,016
Stock-based compensation	1,625	1,014
Finance expense, net	11	-
Changes in contingent considerations	(282)	58
Loss from sale of property and equipment	24	-
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		
Other current assets	991	1,252
Trade account payables	(763)	(1,896)
Other account payables	417	(766)
Net change in operating leases	(205)	(28)
Related parties	<u> </u>	50
Net cash used in operating activities	(12,799)	(11,407)
CASH FLOWS – INVESTING ACTIVITIES		
Investment in short-term deposits	-	(387)
Proceeds from short-term deposits	19,851	-
Purchases of property and equipment	(2,268)	(469)
Proceeds from sale of property and equipment	4	-
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	17,587	(856)
	,	
CASH FLOWS – FINANCING ACTIVITIES		
Issuance of Common Stock under Open Market Sales Agreement, net of issuance costs	5,135	-
Outflows in connection with current assets and liabilities acquired in reverse recapitalization	-	(75)
Exercise of stock options	101	158
Net cash provided by financing activities	5,236	83
	-,	
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash	10,024	(12, 180)
	, í	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash	(11)	-
	~ /	
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash at the beginning of the period	37,240	72,410
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash at the end of the period	47,253	60,230
	47,235	00,250
Supplemental disclosure of non-cash investing	1.016	
Property and equipment purchases included in accounts payable and accrued expenses	1,016	-
Recognition of operating lease ROU and liabilities	168	-

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

F-6

BIOMX INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (USD in thousands, except share and per share data)

NOTE 1 – GENERAL

A. General information:

BiomX Inc. (formerly known as Chardan Healthcare Acquisition Corp., individually prior to BiomX Inc.'s acquisition of100% of the outstanding shares of BiomX Israel Ltd. (the "Recapitalization Transaction", "BiomX Israel" respectively), and together with its subsidiaries, BiomX Ltd. and RondinX Ltd., after the Recapitalization Transaction, the "Company" or "BiomX") was incorporated as a blank check company on November 1, 2017, under the laws of the state of Delaware, for the purpose of entering into a merger, share exchange, asset acquisition, stock purchase, recapitalization, reorganization or similar business combination with one or more businesses or entities.

On October 28, 2019, the Company was renamed BiomX Inc. and the Company's shares of Common Stock, units, and warrants began trading on the NYSE American under the symbols PHGE, PHGE.U, and PHGE.WS, respectively.

On February 6, 2020, the Company's Common Stock also began trading on the Tel-Aviv Stock Exchange.

To date, the Company has not generated revenue from its operations. As of June 30, 2021, the Company had a cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash balance of approximately \$47,253, which management believes is sufficient to fund its operations for more than 12 months from the date of issuance of these condensed consolidated financial statements and sufficient to fund its operations necessary to continue development activities of its current proposed products.

Consistent with its continuing research and development activities, the Company expects to continue to incur additional losses for the foreseeable future. The Company plans to continue to fund its current operations, as well as other development activities relating to additional product candidates, through future issuances of debt and/or equity securities, loans and possibly additional grants from the Israel Innovation Authority ("IIA") and other government institutions. The Company's ability to raise additional capital in the equity and debt markets is dependent on a number of factors including, but not limited to, the market demand for the Company's Common Stock, which itself is subject to a number of development and business risks and uncertainties, as well as the uncertainty that the Company would be able to raise such additional capital at a price or on terms that are favorable to it. See Note 7.

BIOMX INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (USD in thousands, except share and per share data)

NOTE 2 – SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

B. Unaudited Condensed Financial Statements

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") for condensed financial information. They do not include all the information and footnotes required by GAAP for complete financial statements. In the opinion of management, all adjustments considered necessary for a fair presentation have been included (consisting only of normal recurring adjustments except as otherwise discussed).

The financial information contained in this report should be read in conjunction with the annual financial statements included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020, that the Company filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Committee (the "SEC") on March 31, 2021.

C. Principles of Consolidation

The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its subsidiaries. Intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated upon consolidation.

D. Use of Estimates in the Preparation of Financial Statements

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities in the financial statements and the amounts of expenses during the reported years. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

E. Recent Accounting Standards

In May 2021, the Financial Accountings Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2021-04, Earnings Per Share (Topic 260), Debt—Modifications and Extinguishments (Subtopic 470-50), Compensation—Stock Compensation (Topic 718), and Derivatives and Hedging—Contracts in Entity's Own Equity (Subtopic 815- 40): Issuer's Accounting for Certain Modifications or Exchanges of Freestanding Equity-Classified Written Call Options ("ASU 2021-04"). The guidance is effective for the Company on January 1, 2022. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting this standard.

In June 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-13, "Financial Instruments – Credit Losses," to improve information on credit losses for financial assets and net investment in leases that are not accounted for at fair value through net income. ASU No. 2016-13 replaces the current incurred loss impairment methodology with a methodology that reflects expected credit losses. This guidance is effective for the Company beginning on January 1, 2023, with early adoption permitted. The Company does not expect that the adoption of this standard will have a significant impact on its condensed consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

In August 2020, the FASB issued ASU 2020-06, "Debt with Conversion and Other Options (Subtopic 470-20) and Derivatives and Hedging-Contracts in Entity's Own Equity (Subtopic 815-40)-Accounting for Convertible Instruments and Contracts in an Entity's Own Equity." The ASU simplifies accounting for convertible instruments by removing major separation models required under current GAAP. Consequently, more convertible debt instruments will be reported as a single liability instrument with no separate accounting for embedded conversion features. The ASU removes certain settlement conditions that are required for equity contracts to qualify for the derivative scope exception, which will permit more equity contracts to qualify for it. The ASU also simplifies the diluted net income per share calculation in certain areas. The new guidance is effective for annual and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2021, and early adoption is permitted for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2020, and interim periods within those fiscal years. The Company does not expect that the adoption of this standard will have a significant impact on its condensed consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

F-8

BIOMX INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (USD in thousands, except share and per share data)

NOTE 2 - SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Cont.)

F. Derivatives Activity

The Company uses foreign exchange contracts (mainly option and forward contracts) to hedge cash flows from currency exposure. These foreign exchange contracts are not designated as hedging instruments for accounting purposes. In connection with these foreign exchange contracts, the Company recognizes gains or losses that offset the revaluation of the cash flows also recorded under financial expenses (income), net in the condensed consolidated statements of operations. As of June 30, 2021, the Company had outstanding foreign exchange contracts for the exchange of USD to NIS in the amount of approximately \$3,988 with a fair value of \$7. As of June 30, 2020, the Company had no outstanding foreign exchange contracts.

G. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The fair value of certain of the Company's financial instruments including cash, accounts receivable, accounts payable, accrued expenses, and other accrued liabilities approximate cost because of their short maturities. The Company measures and reports fair value in accordance with ASC 820, "Fair Value Measurements and Disclosure" defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and expands disclosures about fair value measurements.

Fair value, as defined in ASC 820, is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The fair value of an asset should reflect its highest and best use by market participants, principal (or most advantageous) markets, and an in-use or an in-exchange valuation premise. The fair value of a liability should reflect the risk of nonperformance, which includes, among other things, the Company's credit risk.

Valuation techniques are generally classified into three categories: the market approach; the income approach; and the cost approach. The selection and application of one or more of the techniques may require significant judgment and are primarily dependent upon the characteristics of the asset or liability, and the quality and availability of inputs. Valuation techniques used to measure fair value under ASC 820 must maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. ASC 820 also provides fair value hierarchy for inputs and resulting measurement as follows:

Level 1 - Unadjusted quoted prices in active markets that are accessible at the measurement date for identical, unrestricted assets or liabilities.

Level 2 – Quoted prices in non-active markets or in active markets for similar assets or liabilities, observable inputs other than quoted prices, and inputs that are not directly observable but are corroborated by observable market data.

Level 3 - Prices or valuations that require inputs that are both significant to the fair value measurement and unobservable.

There were no changes in the fair value hierarchy levelling during the period ended June 30, 2021 and year ended December 31, 2020.

F-9

BIOMX INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(USD in thousands, except share and per share data)

NOTE 2 - SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Cont.)

The following tables present the Company's fair value hierarchy for its assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis:

		June 30, 2021		
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Fair Value
Assets:				
Cash equivalents:				
Money market funds	30,000	-	-	30,000
Foreign exchange contracts receivable		7		7
	30,000	7	-	30,007
Liabilities:				
Contingent considerations	-	-	180	180
			180	180
		December 3	31, 2020	
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Fair Value
Assets:				
Cash equivalents:				
Money market funds	30,000	-	-	30,000
	30,000	-	-	30,000
Liabilities:				
Contingent considerations	_	-	701	701
	-	-	701	701

Financial instruments with carrying values approximating fair value include cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash, short-term deposits, other current assets, trade accounts payable and other current liabilities, due to their short-term nature.

NOTE 3 – ACQUISITION OF SUBSIDIARY

In November 2017, BiomX Israel signed a share purchase agreement with the shareholders of RondinX Ltd. In accordance with the share purchase agreement, BiomX Israel acquired 100% control and ownership of RondinX Ltd. for consideration valued at \$4,500. The consideration included the issuance of 250,023 Preferred A Shares, the issuance of warrants to purchase an aggregate of 4,380 Series A-1 preferred shares, and additional contingent consideration. As part of the Recapitalization Transaction the Company issued shares of Common Stock in exchange for outstanding ordinary shares and all the preferred shares of BiomX Israel. The number of shares prior to the Recapitalization Transaction has been retroactively adjusted based on the equivalent number of shares received by the accounting acquirer in the Recapitalization Transaction. The contingent consideration is based on the equivalent of future clinical, developmental, regulatory, commercial and strategic milestones relating to product candidates for treatment of primary sclerosing cholangitis or entry into qualifying collaboration agreements with certain third parties and may require the Company to issue 567,729 shares of Common Stock upon the attainment of cutture constanding as of the time the payment is due, or a combination of both of up to \$32,000 within ten years from November 2017. The Company has the discretion of determining whether milestone payments will be made in cash or by issuance of shares of Common Stock.

The contingent consideration is accounted for at fair value (Level 3). There were no changes in the fair value hierarchy leveling during the quarter ended June 30, 2021 and year ended December 31, 2020.

The condensed consolidated financial statements as of June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020 include a liability with respect to this agreement in the amount of \$180 and \$83, respectively. The changes in the liability are recorded in the condensed consolidated statements of operations as part of general and administrative expenses.

NOTE 4 – COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENT CONSIDERATIONS

A. In April 2019, the IIA approved an application for a total budget of NIS4,221 (approximately \$1,185). The IIA funded 30% of the approved budget. The program was for the period beginning from July 2018 through June 2019. As of June 30, 2021, BiomX Israel received all funds with respect to this program.

In December 2019, the IIA approved an application for a total budget of NIS10,794 (approximately \$3,123). The IIA funded 30% of the approved budget. The program was for the period beginning from July 2019 through December 2019. As of June 30, 2021, BiomX Israel received all funds with respect to this program.

In April 2020, the IIA approved an application for a total budget of NIS15,562 (approximately \$4,287). The IIA committed to fund 30% of the approved budget. The program was for the period beginning January 2020 through December 2020. As of June 30, 2021, the Company received NIS 1,634 (approximately \$450) from the IIA with respect to this program. In June 2021, BiomX Israel submitted the final report to the IIA for this program.

In March 2021, the IIA approved two new applications for a total budget of NIS19,444 (approximately \$5,874). The IIA committed to fund 30% of the approved budget. The program is for the period beginning January 2021 through December 2021. As of June 30, 2021, the Company received NIS 2,042 (approximately \$625) from the IIA with respect to these programs.

According to the agreement with the IIA, BiomX Israel will pay royalties of 3% to 3.5% of future sales up to an amount equal to the accumulated grant received including annual interest of LIBOR linked to the dollar. BiomX Israel may be required to pay additional royalties upon the occurrence of certain events as determined by the IIA, that are within the control of BiomX Israel. No such events have occurred or were probable of occurrence as of the balance sheet date with respect to these royalties. Repayment of the grant is contingent upon the successful completion of the BiomX Israel's R&D programs and generating sales. BiomX Israel has no obligation to repay these grants if the R&D program fails, is unsuccessful or aborted or if no sales are generated. The Company had not yet generated sales as of June 30, 2021; therefore, no liability was recorded in these condensed consolidated financial statements. IIA grants are recorded as a reduction of R&D expenses, net.

Through June 30, 2021, total grants approved from the IIA aggregated to approximately \$6,268 (NIS 21,863). Through June 30, 2021, the Company had received an aggregate amount of \$4,309 (NIS 15,037) in the form of grants from the IIA. As of June 30, 2021, the Company had a contingent obligation to the IIA in the amount of approximately \$4,438 including annual interest of LIBOR linked to the dollar.

F-11

BIOMX INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (USD in thousands, except share and per share data)

NOTE 4 - COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENT CONSIDERATIONS (Cont.)

B. On September 1, 2020 ("Effective Date"), BiomX Israel entered into a research collaboration agreement with Boehringer Ingelheim International GmbH ("BI") for a collaboration on biomarker discovery for inflammatory bowel disease ("IBD"). Under the agreement, BiomX Israel is eligible to receive fees totaling \$439 in installments of \$50 within 60 days of the Effective Date, \$100 upon receipt of the BI materials, \$150 upon the completion of data processing and \$139 upon delivery of the Final Report of observations and Results of the Project (as such terms are defined within the agreement). Unless terminated earlier, this agreement will remain in effect until one year after the Effective Date or completion of the Project Plan (as defined in the agreement) and submission and approval of the Final Report. During the six months ended June 30,2021, consideration of \$150 had been received. As of June 30, 2021, consideration of \$300 had been received. The consideration is recorded as a reduction of R&D expenses, net in the condensed consolidated statements of operations.

NOTE 5 – STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY

A. Share Capital:

At-the-market Sales Agreement:

In December 2020, pursuant to a registration statement on Form S-3 declared effective by the Securities and Exchange Commission on December 11, 2020, the Company entered into an Open Market Sales Agreement ("ATM Agreement") with Jefferies LLC. ("Jefferies"), which provides that, upon the terms and subject to the conditions and limitations in the ATM Agreement, the Company may elect, from time to time, to offer and sell shares of Common Stock with an aggregate offering price of up to \$50,000, with Jefferies acting as sales agent. During the six months ended June 30, 2021, the Company sold 734,164 shares of Common Stock under the ATM Agreement, at an average price of \$6.99 per share, raising aggregate net proceeds of approximately \$5,135, after deducting an aggregate commission of \$158.

B. Stock-based Compensation:

In 2019, the Company adopted a new incentive plan (the "2019 Plan") to grant1,000 options, exercisable for Common Stock.

The aggregate number of shares of Common Stock that may be delivered pursuant to the 2019 Plan will automatically increase on January 1 of each year, commencing on January 1, 2020 and ending on (and including) January 1, 2029, in an amount equal to four percent (4%) of the total number of shares of Common Stock outstanding on December 31 of the preceding calendar year ("Evergreen Amount"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board may act prior to January 1 of a given year to provide that there will be no January 1 increase for such year or that the increase for such year will be a lesser number of shares of Common Stock than the Evergreen Amount. On January 1, 2020 and January 1, 2021, the number of shares of Common Stock available to grant under the 2019 Plan was increased by 914,741 and 930,813, respectively, to an aggregate of 1,846,554 shares.

On March 30, 2021, the Board of Directors approved the grant of 985,530 options to 94 employees, including five senior officers, one consultant, and six directors under the 2019 Plan, without consideration. Options were granted at an exercise price of \$7.02 per share with a vesting period of four years. Directors and senior officers are entitled to full acceleration of their unvested options upon the occurrence of both a change in control of the Company and the end of their engagement with the Company.

BIOMX INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (USD in thousands, except share and per share data)

NOTE 5 - STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY (Cont.)

B. Stock-based Compensation: (Cont.)

The fair value of each option was estimated as of the date of grant or reporting period using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model, using the following assumptions:

	Six Months June 2	
	2021	2020
Underlying value of Common Stock (\$)	7.02	5.59-6.21
Exercise price (\$)	7.02	5.59-6.21
Expected volatility (%)	85.0	85.0
Term of the option (years)	6.11	6.25
Risk-free interest rate (%)	1.17	0.37-0.52

The cost of the benefit embodied in the options granted during the six months ended June 30, 2021, based on their fair value as at the grant date, is estimated to be approximately \$5,138. These amounts will be recognized in statements of operations over the vesting period.

(1) A summary of options granted to purchase the Company's Common Stock under the Company's share option plans is as follows:

	For	For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2021		
	Number of Options	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Aggregate Intrinsic Value	
Outstanding at the beginning of period	3,569,766	3.12	12,338	
Granted	985,530	7.02		
Forfeited	(89,354)	4.15		
Exercised	(67,892)	1.49		
Outstanding at the end of period	4,398,050	4.00	9,424	
Exercisable at the end of period	2,231,281			
Weighted average remaining contractual life of outstanding options - years as of June 30, 2021	7.62			

F-13

BIOMX INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (USD in thousands, except share and per share data)

NOTE 5 – STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY (Cont.)

B. Stock-based Compensation: (Cont.)

Warrants:

As of June 30, 2021, the Company had the following outstanding stock-based compensation warrants to purchase Common Stock:

				Number of Shares of
Warrant	Issuance Date	Expiration Date	Exercise Price Per Share	Common Stock Underlying Warrants
Private Warrants issued to Yeda (see 1 below)	May 11, 2017	May 11, 2025	(*)	-
Private Warrants issued to scientific founders (see 2 below)	November 27, 2017		-	2,974
				2,974

(*) less than \$0.001.

1. In May 2017, in accordance with a license agreement, the Company issued to Yeda Research and Development Company Limited ("Yeda"), for nominal consideration, 591,382 warrants to purchase Common Stock at \$0.0001 nominal value, for nominal consideration. Yeda had the option to exercise the warrants on a cashless basis. In 2020, the license agreement was terminated.

On March 10, 2021, Yeda exercised 362,444 warrants on a cashless basis, resulting in the issuance of 362,383 shares of Common Stock. The remainder of the warrants were cancelled as part of the termination of the license agreement.

Expenses and income are included in R&D expenses, net in the condensed consolidated statements of operations. For the six months ended June 30, 2021 and June 30, 2020, the Company did not record any expenses.

236,552 warrants were fully vested and exercisable on the date of their issuance. The remainder of the warrants would have vested and become exercisable subject to achievement of certain milestones.

During 2020, 236,553 warrants were cancelled following termination of the license agreement.

As of December 31, 2020, 118, 277 warrants were vested as the license agreement was terminated after the second anniversary with no milestone having been attained.

BIOMX INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(USD in thousands, except share and per share data)

NOTE 5 - STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY (Cont.)

B. Stock-based Compensation: (Cont.)

- 2. In November 2017, BiomX Israel issued 7,615 warrants to Yeda and 2,974 warrants to its scientific founders. All the warrants were fully vested at their grant date and will expire immediately prior to a consummation of an M&A transaction. The warrants did not expire as a result of the Recapitalization Transaction and have no exercise price.
- (2) The following table sets forth the total stock-based payment expenses resulting from options granted, included in the statements of operations:

	Six Months Endo June 30,	d
	2021	2020
Research and development expenses, net	958	502
General and administrative	667	512
	1,625	1,014
	Three Months En June 30,	led
	2021	2020
Research and development expenses, net	627	310
General and administrative	460	010
General and administrative	468	367

NOTE 6 – BASIC AND DILUTED LOSS PER SHARE

Basic loss per share is computed on the basis of the net loss for the period divided by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period. Diluted loss per share is based upon the weighted average number of shares of common stock and of potential shares of common stock outstanding when dilutive. Potential shares of common stock equivalents include outstanding stock options and warrants, which are included under the treasury stock method when dilutive. The calculation of diluted loss per share for the six months ended June 30, 2021 does not include 4,398,050, 6,402,974 and 6,000,000 of shares underlying options, shares underlying warrants and contingent shares, respectively, because the effect would be anti-dilutive.

NOTE 7 – SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

- A. On July 28, 2021, the Company entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement with institutional investors, all of the Company's directors and certain executive officers for the sale of an aggregate of 3,750,000 shares of the Company's common stock and warrants to purchase an aggregate of2,812,501 shares of the Company's Common Stock in a registered direct offering, for gross proceeds of \$15,000 before deducting placement agent fees and offering expenses and assuming that none of the warrants are exercised. The securities were sold at price of \$4.00 per share and an accompanying warrant to purchase 0.75 of a share of the Company's Common Stock at an exercise price of \$5.00 per share. The warrants will be exercisable six months after the date of issuance and will expire five years from the date such warrant first becomes exercisable. The securities were offered pursuant to an effective registration statement on Form S-3 (File No. 333-251151) and a related prospectus supplement. The proceeds were received.
- B. On August 16, 2021, the Company entered into a loan and security agreement with Hercules Capital, Inc. ("Hercules"), with respect to a venture debt facility ("Loan") in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$30,000, which is available to the Company in three tranches subject to certain terms and conditions. The first tranche of \$15,000 would be funded promptly after closing of the Loan transaction ("Closing"). Upon satisfaction of certain milestones, the second tranche would be available under the Loan which allows the Company to borrow an additional amount of \$10,000 through December 31, 2022. Upon satisfaction of certain milestones, the third tranche would be available under the Loan which allows the Company to borrow an additional amount of \$5,000 through September 30, 2023. The Loan will be for a term of 48 months from the Closing, which term may be extended to up to 60 months upon satisfaction of certain milestones. The interest rate on the Loan will be the greater of (i) the Prime Rate minus 3.25% and (ii) 8.95%. During the first 18 months from the Closing, the Company is expected to pay only interest and not principle, which 18 months term may be extended to up to 30 months upon satisfaction of certain milestones. The Loan includes affirmative and negative covenants and events of default applicable to the Company.
- C. In August 2021, the IIA approved an application for an aggregate budget of NIS 5,737 (approximately \$1,778). The IIA committed to fund 50% of the approved budget, i.e., NIS 2,869 (approximately \$889). The program is for the period beginning July 2021 through June 2022. The program does not bear royalties.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

References in this Quarterly Report to "the Company", "BiomX", "we", "us" or "our", mean BiomX Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries unless otherwise expressly stated or the context indicates otherwise. References in this Quarterly Report to "BiomX Ltd." mean BiomX Ltd., our wholly owned Israeli subsidiary.

The following discussion and analysis of the Company's financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and the notes thereto contained elsewhere in this Quarterly Report. Certain information contained in the discussion and analysis set forth below includes forward-looking

statements that involve risks and uncertainties.

General

We are a clinical company developing products using both natural and engineered phage technologies designed to target and destroy bacteria that affect the appearance of skin, as well as harmful bacteria in chronic diseases, such as inflammatory bowel disease, or IBD, Cystic Fibrosis, or CF, Atopic Dermatitis, or AD, primary sclerosing cholangitis, or PSC, and colorectal cancer, or CRC. Bacteriophage or phage are viruses that target bacteria and are considered inert to mammalian cells. By developing proprietary combinations of naturally occurring phage and by creating novel phage using synthetic biology, we develop phage-based therapies intended to address large-market and orphan diseases.

Since inception in 2015, we have devoted substantially all our resources to organizing and staffing the company, raising capital, acquiring rights to or discovering product candidates, developing our technology platforms, securing related intellectual property rights, and conducting discovery, research and development activities for our product candidates. We do not have any products approved for sale, our products are still in the preclinical and clinical development stages, and we have not generated any revenue from product sales. As we move our product candidates from preclinical to clinical stage and continue with clinical trials, we expect our expenses to increase.

Our phage-based product candidates are developed utilizing our proprietary research and development platform named BOLT. The BOLT platform is unique, employing cutting edge methodologies and capabilities across disciplines including computational biology, microbiology, synthetic engineering of phage and their production bacterial hosts, bioanalytical assay development, manufacturing and formulation, to allow agile and efficient development of natural or engineered phage combinations, or cocktails.

BOLT is designed to allow parallel phage cocktail development under two optional paths:

• A personalized approach aimed at conducting a rapid initial clinical proof of concept study in patients (Phase 2 results) within approximately 12-18 months of project initiation. In certain indications the time to clinical proof of concept may be longer depending on the indication, identity of target bacteria, recruitment rate, cohort size and other factors. Under this path we develop an initial phage cocktail or cocktails of naturally-occurring phage designed to target the bacterial strains isolated from each study subject participating in the clinical proof of concept study. This phage cocktail or cocktails may differ from the final optimized phage cocktail to be commercialized, if approved. The ability to move quickly into clinical development is also driven by the strong safety profile of naturally-occurring phage, which we believe will allow us to bypass GLP toxicity studies and safety studies in healthy volunteers based on feedback from the FDA in connection with our IBD development program, and to proceed directly to Phase 2 proof of concept.

• Development of the final optimized fixed phage cocktail to be commercialized – the optimized cocktail targets a broad patient population and may be comprised of naturally-occurring or synthetically engineered phage. The cocktail contains phage with complementary features and is further optimized for multiple characteristics such as broad target host range, ability to prevent resistance, biofilm penetration, stability and ease of manufacturing. Development of the optimized phage cocktail is anticipated to require 1-2 years and will be conducted in parallel to developing the personalized product candidates and executing the clinical proof of concept studies described above.

Clinical and Pre-Clinical Developments

On November 12, 2020, we announced consolidation of our IBD and PSC programs into a single broad host range product candidate, named BX003, under development for both indications. Prior to November 2020, we had two separate phage product candidates for IBD and for PSC, with our IBD product candidate named BX002 and PSC product candidate named BX003. After the consolidation, the current BX003 product candidate is now under development to treat both IBD and PSC, targeting bacterial strains of *Klebsiella pneumoniae*, or *K. pneumoniae*, a potential pathogen implicated in both diseases. Prior to the consolidation, our Phase 1a clinical study was conducted only on BX002, and future clinical studies are planned to be conducted on BX003 for both IBD and PSC.

On February 2, 2021, we announced positive results of a randomized, single-blind, multiple-dose, placebo-controlled Phase 1a pharmacokinetic study of BX002, our product candidate for IBD and PSC, conducted under an investigational new drug, or IND, application submitted to the FDA. The study evaluated the safety and tolerability of orally administered BX002 in 18 healthy volunteers. Subjects were randomized to receive orally either BX002 or placebo, twice daily for three days. Subjects were monitored for safety for seven days in a clinical unit, with follow-up monitoring for safety assessments conducted at 14 and 28 days after completion of dosing. BX002 was demonstrated to be safe and well-tolerated, with no serious adverse events and no adverse events leading to discontinuation. In addition, the study met its objective of delivering high concentrations of viable phage to the gastrointestinal tract of approximately 10^{10} PFU, or plaque forming units. This equals approximately 1,000 times more viable phage compared to the bacterial burden of *K. pneumoniae* in IBD and PSC patients as measured in stool. Based on the Phase 1a study results, we plan to advance to a expected in the second quarter of 2022.

On March 31, 2021, we announced the selection of the phage cocktail for BX004, our therapeutic phage product candidate under development for chronic respiratory infections caused by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, or *P. aeruginosa*, a main contributor to morbidity and mortality in patients with CF. Based on recommendations from the Cystic Fibrosis Therapeutic Development Network, we updated our Phase 2 proof-of-concept study design and timelines to a Phase 1b/2a trial in CF patients with chronic respiratory infections caused by P. aeruginosa. The Phase 1b/2a trial will be comprised of two parts. Part 1 will evaluate the safety, pharmacokinetics and microbiologic/clinical activity of BX004 in eight CF patients in a single ascending dose and multiple ascending dose design. Results from Part 1 are expected in the first quarter of 2022. Part 2 of the Phase 1b/2a trial will evaluate the safety and efficacy of BX004 in 21 CF patients randomized to a treatment or placebo cohort in a 2:1 ratio.

On March 31, 2021, we announced the selection of the phage cocktail for BX005, our topical phage product candidate targeting *staphylococcus aureus*, or *S. aureus*, a bacterium associated with the development and exacerbation of inflammation in atopic dermatitis. By reducing *S. aureus* burden, BX005 is designed to shift the skin microbiome composition to its "pre-flare" state to potentially result in clinical improvement. Results from a Phase 2 proof-of-concept trial evaluating the safety and efficacy of BX005 in atopic dermatitis patients are expected in the first half of 2022.

On May 24, 2021, we announced that we have completed enrollment of 140 patients under our Phase 2 cosmetic clinical study of BX001, a topical gel comprised of a cocktail of naturally-occurring phage targeting *Cutibacterium acnes*, or *C. acnes*, to improve the appearance of acne-prone skin in subjects with acne-prone skin.*C. acnes* are bacteria implicated in the pathophysiology of acne vulgaris. The study is a 12-week randomized, single center, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial with 140 individuals with mild-to-moderate acne vulgaris. Subjects enrolled are randomized into two cohorts: BX001 or placebo (vehicle) in a 1:1 ratio and will self-administer BX001 or placebo twice daily. The key endpoints will evaluate the safety, tolerability and efficacy of BX001. Full analysis of the 12-week study is expected to be available at end of October 2021.

For our CRC program, we are exploring phage mediated delivery of therapeutic payloads to *Fusobacterium nucleatum* bacteria residing in the tumors of patients with colorectal cancer. Preclinical results from animal studies evaluating use of phage therapy in combination with checkpoint inhibitors are expected in the fourth quarter of 2021.

For more information regarding our product candidates, see Part I, Item 1 "Business" of our 2020 Annual Report.

COVID-19

On March 12, 2020, the World Health Organization declared COVID-19 a global pandemic. In an effort to contain and mitigate the spread of COVID-19, many countries have imposed unprecedented restrictions on travel, mandatory business closures and other measures designed to mitigate the spread, leading to a substantial reduction in economic activities in countries around the world, resulting in certain disruptions to our business throughout 2020 and in 2021.

In response to the pandemic, we have implemented the mandatory as well as recommended measures to safeguard the health and safety of our employees and clinical trial participants, and the continuity of our business operations, including social distancing in our offices, a work from home policy for all employees who are able to perform their duties remotely and restricting all nonessential travel, and we expect to continue to take actions as may be required or recommended by government authorities or as we determine are in the best interests of our employees, clinical trial participants and others in light of COVID-19. As of August 10, 2021, COVID-19 has not had a material impact on our results of operations. However, uncertainty remains as to the potential impact of COVID-19 on our future research and development activities and the potential for a material impact our business, results of operations and financial condition, including our ability to fulfill our clinical trial enrollment needs, will depend on future developments that are highly uncertain, including as a result of new information that may emerge concerning COVID-19 and the actions taken to contain it or treat COVID-19, as well as the economic impact on local, regional, national and international markets, the ultimate geographic spread of the disease, the duration of the pandemic, travel restrictions and social distancing in the United States and other countries, business closures or business disruptions, the ultimate impact on financial markets and the global economy, the effectiveness of vaccines and vaccine distribution efforts and the effectiveness of other actions taken in the United States and other countries to a the timing of certain clinical milestones partly due to the health and safety precautions we had taken and challenges we continue to face in clinical trial enrollment due to COVID-19. It is not currently possible to predict how long the pandemic will last, what the long-term global effects will be, or the time that it will take for e

4

Consolidated Results of Operations

Comparison of the Three Months Ended June 30, 2021 and 2020

The following table summarizes our consolidated results of operations for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020:

	Three Mon June	
	2021	2020
	USD in th	ousands
Research and development ("R&D") expenses, net	3,824	3,717
Amortization of intangible assets	380	380
General and administrative expenses	3,098	2,297
Operating loss	7,302	6,394
Financial expense (income), net	31	(188)
Loss before tax	7,333	6,206
Tax expenses	3	
Net loss	7,336	6,206
Basic and diluted loss per share of Common Stock	0.30	0.27
Weighted average number of shares of Common Stock outstanding, basic and diluted	24,320,259	22,969,075

R&D expenses, net (net of grants received from the Israel Innovation Authority, or the IIA, and considerations from research collaborations) were \$3.8 million for the three months ended June 30, 2021, compared to \$3.7 million for the three months ended June 30, 2020. The increase of \$0.1 million, or 3%, is primarily due to increased expenses related to conducting pre-clinical and clinical trials of our product candidates and an increase in stock-based compensation and salaries and related expenses, mainly due to the growth in the number of employees in R&D and clinical activities, partially offset by an increase in IIA grants that were recorded during the period. The Company recorded \$2.6 million and \$0.5 million of IIA grants and grants receivables during the three months ended June 30, 2021 and June 30, 2020, respectively.

General and administrative expenses were \$3.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2021, compared to \$2.3 million for the three months ended June 30, 2020. The increase of \$0.8 million, or 35%, is primarily due to an increase in stock-based compensation and salaries and related expenses, mainly due to the growth in the number of employees, due to an increase in expenses associated with operating as a public company, such as directors' and officers' insurance and due to expenses resulted from moving into new premises.

Financial expense, net was \$0.03 million for the three months ended June 30, 2021, compared to financial income, net of \$0.2 million for the three months ended June 30, 2020. The increase in financial expense, net of \$0.23 million, or 115%, is primarily due to the USD/NIS exchange rate differences and due to the decrease in interest rates on bank deposits and money market funds.

Basic and diluted loss per share of Common Stock was \$0.30 for the three months ended June 30, 2021, compared to \$0.27 for the three months ended June 30, 2020. The increase in diluted loss per shares of \$0.03, or 11%, is primarily due to the increase in our general and administrative expenses which resulted in a higher net loss.

	Six Month June	
	2021	2020
	USD in the	ousands
R&D expenses, net	9,494	7,246
Amortization of intangible assets	759	759
General and administrative expenses	5,591	4,355
Operating loss	15,844	12,360
Financial income, net	(112)	(253)
Loss before tax	15,732	12,107
Tax expenses	6	
Net loss	15,738	12,107
Basic and diluted loss per share of Common Stock	0.65	0.53
Weighted average number of shares of Common Stock outstanding, basic and diluted	24,134,065	22,944,482

Research and development expenses, net (net of IIA grants and consideration from research collaborations) were \$9.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2021, compared to \$7.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2020. The increase of \$2.3 million, or 32%, is primarily due to expenses related to conducting pre-clinical and clinical trials of our product candidates and due to an increase in stock-based compensation and salaries and related expenses, mainly due to the growth in the number of employees in R&D and clinical activities, offset by an increase in IIA grants. The Company recorded \$2.6 million and \$0.5 million of IIA grants and grants receivables during the six months ended June 30, 2020, respectively.

General and administrative expenses were \$5.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2021, compared to \$4.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2020. The increase of \$1.2 million, or 27%, is primarily due to an increase in stock-based compensation and salaries and related expenses, mainly due to the growth in the number of employees, due to an increase in expenses associated with operating as a public company, such as directors' and officers' insurance and due to expenses of moving into new premises.

Financial income, net was \$0.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2021, compared to \$0.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2020. The decrease of \$0.2 million, or 67%, is primarily due to the USD/NIS exchange rate differences and due to the decrease in interest rates on bank deposits and money market funds.

Basic and diluted loss per share of Common Stock was \$0.65 for the six months ended June 30, 2021, compared to \$0.53 for the six months ended June 30, 2020. The decrease of \$0.12, or 23%, is primarily due to the increase in our R&D expenses, net which resulted in a higher net loss.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

We believe our cash and cash equivalents on hand, including funds from the recently completed registered direct offering and the first tranche of the venture debt facility, will be sufficient to meet our working capital and capital expenditure requirements until at least the middle of 2023. In the future we will likely require or desire additional funds to support our operating expenses and capital requirements or for other purposes, such as acquisitions, and may seek to raise such additional funds through public or private equity, such as the registered direct offering discussed below or debt financings, loans such as the venture debt discussed below or collaborative agreements or from other sources, as well as under the ATM Agreement discussed below. If we are unable to obtain adequate financing or financing on terms satisfactory to us, when we require it, our ability to continue to grow or support our business and to respond to business challenges could be significantly limited. If we are unable to raise additional funds when or on the terms desired, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected.

6

Cash Flows

The following table summarizes our sources and uses of cash for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020:

		Six Months Ended June 30,	
	2021	2020	
	USD in t	housands	
Net cash used in operating activities	(12,799)	(11,407)	
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	17,587	(856)	
Net cash provided by financing activities	5,236	83	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash	(11)		
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	10,013	(12,180)	

Operating Activities

Net cash used in operating activities for the six months ended June 30, 2021 was \$12.8 million primarily due to a net loss of \$15.7 million, offset by non-cash charges of \$2.5 million and changes in our operating assets and liabilities of \$0.4 million. Non-cash charges for the six months ended June 30, 2021 consisted primarily of depreciation and amortization expenses of \$1.1 million and stock-based compensation expenses in the amount of \$1.6 million, offset by changes in contingent considerations of \$0.2 million. Net changes in our operating assets and liabilities consisted primarily due to change in other current assets in the amount of \$0.9 million, partially offset by a decrease in accounts payable of \$0.3 million and a decrease in net change in operating leases of \$0.2 million.

Net cash used in operating activities for the six months ended June 30, 2020 was \$11.4 million primarily due to a net loss of \$12.1 million and changes in our operating assets and liabilities of \$1.4 million, offset by non-cash charges of \$2.1 million. Non-cash charges for the six months ended June 30, 2020 consisted primarily of depreciation and amortization expenses of \$1.0 million and stock-based compensation expenses of \$1.0 million. Net changes in our operating assets and liabilities were primarily due to a change in other current assets of \$1.2 million, partially offset by a decrease in accounts payable of \$2.6 million.

Investing Activities

During the six months ended June 30, 2021, net cash provided by investing activities was \$17.6 million, primarily as a result of liquidation of short-term deposits, partially offset by purchases of property and equipment which consisted primarily of leasehold improvements and lab equipment as part of construction work on our new inhouse manufacturing facility, laboratories and offices.

During the six months ended June 30, 2020, net cash used in investing activities was \$0.9 million, primarily as a result of an increase in bank deposits and purchases of property and equipment.

We have invested, and plan to continue to invest, our existing cash in short-term investments in accordance with our investment policy. These investments may include money market funds and investment securities consisting of U.S. Treasury notes, and high quality, marketable debt instruments of corporations and government sponsored enterprises. We use foreign exchange contracts (mainly option and forward contracts) to hedge balance sheet items from currency exposure. These foreign exchange contracts are not designated as hedging instruments for accounting purposes. In connection with these foreign exchange contracts, we record gains or losses that offset the revaluation of the balance sheet items under financial expenses, net in our condensed consolidated statements of operations. As of June 30, 2021, we had outstanding foreign exchange contracts in the amount of approximately \$4.0 million. As of June 30, 2020, we had no outstanding foreign exchange contracts.

Financing Activities

During the six months ended June 30, 2021, net cash provided by financing activities was \$5.2 million, primarily from issuance of Common Stock pursuant to the Open Market Sales Agreement referred to below. In December 2020, pursuant to a registration statement on Form S-3 declared effective by the Securities and Exchange Commission on December 11, 2020, we entered into an Open Market Sales Agreement, or the ATM Agreement, with Jefferies LLC, or Jefferies, which provides that, upon the terms and subject to the conditions and limitations in the ATM Agreement, we may elect, from time to time, to offer and sell shares of Common Stock having an aggregate offering price of up to \$50,000,000 through Jefferies acting as sales agent. We are not obligated to make any sales of Common Stock under the ATM Agreement. From January 1, 2021 through June 30, 2021, we issued an aggregate of 9,800 shares of Common Stock pursuant to the ATM Agreement for aggregate gross proceeds of \$55,103. We may continue to sell shares under the ATM Agreement and otherwise to use our shelf registration statement to raise additional funds from time to time.

During the six months ended June 30, 2020 net cash provided by financing activities was \$0.1 million, mainly as a result of exercise of stock options of \$0.2 million offset by outflows in connection with the Recapitalization Transaction of \$0.1 million.

7

On July 28, 2021, we completed a transaction under a securities purchase agreement, or the Securities Purchase Agreement, with certain institutional investors and all of our directors and certain of our executive officers, or, collectively, the Investors, pursuant to which we issued and sold, in a registered direct offering, or the Offering, directly to the Investors an aggregate of 3,750,000 units, with each unit consisting of one share of our shares of Common Stock, and one warrant to purchase 0.75 of a share of Common Stock, at a purchase price of \$4.00 per unit. The net proceeds from the Offering amounted to \$13.9 million, after the deduction of fees and Offering expenses and assuming no exercise of the warrants. The warrants will be exercisable six months after the date of issuance, at an exercise of \$5.00 per share and will expire five years from the date such warrants first become exercisable. The warrants will not be listed on the NYSE American Stock Market or any other exchange and no trading market for the warrants is expected to develop. The Securities Purchase Agreement contains customary representations, warranties and agreements by us.

Additionally, in August 2021, we entered into a loan and security agreement, or the Hercules Loan Agreement, with Hercules Capital, Inc., or Hercules, pursuant to which a term loan in an aggregate principal amount up to \$30.0 million, or the Term Loan, is available to us in three tranches. We expect to receive \$14.6 million, net of \$0.4 million of closing charges, promptly after signing the agreement on August 16, 2021 and, subject to certain conditions, two additional tranches of \$10 million and \$5 million will be available to us. See *Item 5*. of Part II of this Quarterly Report for more information regarding the Hercules Loan Agreement, which is incorporated herein by reference.

Outlook

We have accumulated a deficit of \$88.0 million since our inception. To date, we have not generated revenue from our operations and we do not expect to generate any significant revenues from sales of products in the next twelve months. Our cash needs may increase in the foreseeable future. We expect to generate revenues, from the sale of licenses to use our technology or products, but in the short and medium terms any amounts generated are unlikely to exceed our costs of operations. According to our estimates, our liquidity resources as of June 30, 2021, which consisted primarily of cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash of approximately \$47.3 million together with the net proceeds from the Offering and the first tranche of the Loan, will be sufficient to fund our operations into at least middle of 2023.

Consistent with our continuing R&D activities, we expect to continue to incur additional losses in the foreseeable future. To the extent we require funds above our existing liquidity resources in the medium and long term, we plan to fund our operations, as well as other development activities relating to additional product candidates, through future issuances of public or private equity or debt securities, including under our ATM Agreement, loans, including the Loan and possibly additional grants from the IIA or other government or non-profit institutions. Our ability to raise additional capital in the equity and debt markets is dependent on a number of factors including, but not limited to, the market demand for our securities, which itself is subject to a number of development and business risks and uncertainties, as well as the uncertainty that we would be able to raise such additional capital at a price or on terms that are favorable to us.

8

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

As of June 30, 2021, we did not have any off-balance sheet arrangements, as defined in the rules and regulations of the SEC.

We entered into forward and option contracts to hedge against the risk of overall changes in future cash flow from payments of salaries and related expenses, as well as other expenses denominated in NIS, for a period of less than one year.

As of June 30, 2021, we had outstanding foreign exchange contracts in the amount of approximately \$4.0 million. As of June 30, 2020, we had no outstanding foreign exchange contracts.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

As a smaller reporting company, we are not required to make disclosures under this Item.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures (as that term is defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act) that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in our Exchange Act reports is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer or

persons performing similar functions, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Our management, with the participation of our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, conducted an evaluation, as of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report, of the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures, as such term is defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act. Based on this evaluation, our principal executive officer and principal financial officer have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of June 30, 2021.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

There has been no change in our internal control over financial reporting, as that term is defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act, during the quarter ended June 30, 2021 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

9

PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1A. Risk Factors.

In addition to the other information set forth in this report, you should carefully consider the factors discussed in Part I, "Item 1A. Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020, which could materially affect our business, financial condition or future results.

There have been no material changes from the risk factors previously disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020, filed with the SEC on March 31, 2021, except as noted below.

Risks related to the Hercules Loan Agreement

The terms of the Hercules Loan Agreement place restrictions on our operating and financial flexibility. If we raise additional capital through debt financing, the terms of any new debt could further restrict our ability to operate our business.

In August 2021, we entered into Hercules Loan Agreement, providing for the Term Loan in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$30.0 million, subject to funding in three tranches and subject to certain terms and conditions. We expect to receive the first tranche of \$15.0 million promptly after signing the agreement in August 2021. Two additional tranches in the amounts of \$10 million and \$5 million may become available to us to borrow upon the occurrence of certain milestone events. Our obligations under the Hercules Loan Agreement are secured by a lien on substantially all of our assets, other than intellectual property. We also agreed not to pledge or secure our intellectual property to others.

The Hercules Loan Agreement includes affirmative and negative covenants and events of default applicable to us. The affirmative covenants include, among others, covenants requiring us to maintain our legal existence and governmental approvals, deliver certain financial reports and maintain insurance coverage. The negative covenants include, among others, restrictions on our transferring collateral, making changes to the nature of our business, incurring additional indebtedness, engaging in mergers or acquisitions, paying dividends or making other distributions, making investments, engaging in transactions with affiliates. Events of default include, among other things and subject to customary exceptions: (i) insolvency, liquidation, bankruptcy or similar events; (ii) failure to pay any debts due under the Hercules Loan Agreement or other loan documents on a timely basis; (iii) failure to observe certain covenants under the loan and security agreement with Hercules; (v) occurrence of a material adverse effect; (vi) material misrepresentation by us; (vii) occurrence of any default under any other agreement involving material indebtedness; and (viii) certain material money judgments. If we default under the Hercules Loan Agreement, Hercules may accelerate all of our repayment obligations and take control of our pledged assets, potentially requiring us to renegotiate our agreement on terms less favorable to us or to immediately cease operations. Further, if we are liquidated, the lenders' right to repayment would be senior to the business and prospects and could cause the price of our common stock to decline. If we raise any additional debt financing, the terms of such additional debt could further restrict our operating and financial flexibility.

1	Δ	
I	υ	

Item 5. Other Information

Hercules Loan and Security Agreement

On August 16 2021, or the Closing Date, we entered into the Hercules Loan Agreement, with Hercules Capital, Inc. as agent, or Hercules, the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties to the Hercules Loan Agreement, or the Lenders, and BiomX Ltd. and RondinX Ltd., or the Guarantors.

Amount. The Hercules Loan Agreement provides for a term loan or loans in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$30.0 million, or the Term Loan. The Term Loan is subject to funding in three tranches, as follows: (a) on the Closing Date, a loan in the aggregate principal amount of \$15.0 million, or the Tranche 1 Advance, (b) upon the occurrence of specified milestones and continuing through December 31, 2022, a loan in the aggregate principal amount of up to \$10.0 million, or the Tranche 2 Advance, and (c) upon the occurrence of specified milestones and continuing through September 30, 2023, a loan in the aggregate principal amount of up to \$5.0 million, or the Tranche 3 Advance.

Guarantee. Our obligations under the Hercules Loan Agreement are guaranteed, jointly and severally by each of the Guarantors. The obligations of the Guarantors pursuant to the Hercules Loan Agreement are absolute and unconditional joint and several, irrespective of the value, genuineness, validity, regularity or enforceability of our or any other Guarantor's obligations pursuant to the Hercules Loan Agreement.

Interest Rate, Fees. The outstanding principal of the Term Loan bears interest at a per annum rate of interest equal to the greater of either (i) the prime rate as reported in The Wall Street Journal plus 5.70%, and (ii) 8.95%, based on a year consisting of 360 days, with interest computed daily based on the actual number of days elapsed. The Term Loan Interest Rate will float and change on the day the prime rate changes from time to time. Interest is payable on a monthly basis on the first Business Day of each month. In addition, on the advance date for the Tranche 2 Advance, we are required to pay a facility charge equal to one half of one percent (0.5%) of the principal amount of the Tranche 3 Advance.

Use of Proceeds. We intend to use the proceeds of the Term Loan for working capital purposes and general corporate purposes.

Maturity. The maturity date of the Term Loan is the first day of the month that begins 48 months after the Closing Date, or the Term Loan Maturity Date. However, if the Performance Milestone I is achieved, then the Term Loan Maturity Date shall be extended to the first day of the month that begins 54 months after the Closing Date and if the Performance Milestone II is achieved, then the Term Loan Maturity Date shall be extended to the first day of the month that begins 60 months after the Closing Date, provided, in each case, that if such day is not a business day, then the Term Loan Maturity Date shall be the immediately preceding business day. In addition, upon the Term Loan Maturity Date (or such earlier time that we elect to repay the Term Loan), we agreed to pay to Hercules a charge in the amount of 6.55% of the aggregate principal amount of the Term Loan Advances made pursuant to the Hercules Loan Agreement.

Prepayment. We may, at our option, prepay all but not less than all, of amounts withdrawn under the Hercules Loan Agreement at any time, upon seven (7) Business Days' written notice to Hercules by paying the entire principal balance, all accrued and unpaid interest thereon, together with a prepayment charge determined as follows: if the Term Loan is prepaid (i) in any of the first twelve (12) months following the Closing Date, 3.0%; (ii) after twelve (12) months but prior to twenty four (24) months, 2.0%; (iii) after twenty four (24) months but prior to thirty-six (36) months following the Closing Date, 1.0%, and (iv) thereafter, 0%.

Security. Ours and the Guarantor's obligations under the Hercules Loan Agreement are secured by a security interest, senior to any current and future debts and to any security interest, in all of ours and the Guarantors' right, title, and interest in, to and under all of ours' and the Guarantors' personal property and other assets, other than intellectual property and other limited exceptions specified in the Hercules Loan Agreement.

Covenants; Representations and Warranties; Other Provisions. The Hercules Loan Agreement contains customary representations, warranties and covenants, including covenants by us and the Guarantors limiting additional indebtedness, liens, including on intellectual property, guaranties, mergers and consolidations, substantial asset sales, investments and loans, certain corporate changes, transactions with affiliates and fundamental changes.

Default Provisions. The Hercules Loan Agreement provides for events of default customary for term loans of this type, including but not limited to non-payment, breaches or defaults in the performance of covenants, material misrepresentations by us, insolvency, bankruptcy, occurrence of any default under any other agreement involving material indebtedness and the occurrence of a material adverse effect on ours or the Guarantors' business. After the occurrence and continuance of an event of default, Hercules has the option to (i) accelerate payment of all obligations and terminate its (and any other lenders') commitments under the Hercules Loan Agreement, (ii) sign and file our name any notices, assignment or agreements necessary to perfect or protect repayment, or (iii) notify any of ours or the Guarantors' account debtors to make payment directly to Hercules.

The foregoing description of the Hercules Loan Agreement does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Hercules Loan Agreement filed as Exhibit 10.3 to this Quarterly Report.

Item 6. Exhibits

No.	Description of Exhibit
3.1	Composite Copy of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Company, effective on December 11, 2018, as amended to date. (Incorporated
	by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed by the registrant on August 13, 2020)
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company, effective as of October 28, 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.3 to the Company's Current Report
	on Form 8-K filed by the Company on November 1, 2019)
4.1	Form of Warrant. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed by the Company on July 26, 2021)
10.1	Form of Securities Purchase Agreement, dated July 26, 2021. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed
	by the Company on July 26, 2021)
10.2	Placement Agency Agreement, dated July 26, 2021, among the Company, Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. and Chardan Capital Markets, LLC (Incorporated by
	reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed by the Company on July 26, 2021)
10.3* †	Loan and Security Agreement dated August 16, 2021 by and among BiomX, Inc., BiomX Ltd., RondinX Ltd. and Hercules Capital, Inc.
31.1*	Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14 and Rule 15d-14(a)
51.1	
31.2*	Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14 and Rule 15d-14(a)
32**	Certification of Principal Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350
101 010*	
101.INS* 101.SCH*	Inline XBRL Instance Document. Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
101.CAL*	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Sciencia Document.
101.DEF*	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
101.LAB*	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
101.PRE*	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101).

* Filed herewith.

** Furnished herewith.

† Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10). Such omitted information is not material and would likely cause competitive harm to the registrant if publicly disclosed. Additionally, schedules and attachments to this exhibit have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(a)(5). Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

BIOMX INC.

By:	/s/ Jonathan Solomon
Name:	Jonathan Solomon
Title:	Chief Executive Officer
	(Principal Executive Officer)
By:	/s/ Marina Wolfson
Name:	Marina Wolfson
Title:	Senior Vice President of Finance and Operations
	(Principal Financial Officer and

13

Date: August 16, 2021

Date: August 16, 2021

LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

THIS LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT is made and dated as of August 16, 2021 and is entered into by and amongBIOMX INC., a Delaware corporation (and each other Person party hereto as a borrower from time to time, individually or collectively, as the context may require, "*Borrower*"), BIOMX LTD., a private company incorporated under the laws of the State of Israel, reg. no 515220556 ("*BIOMX ISR*"), RONDINX LTD., a private company incorporated under the laws of the State of Israel, reg. no 515233997 ("*RONDINX*" and together with BIOMX ISR and any other Person party hereto from time to time as a guarantor, collectively, "*Guarantors*" and each a "*Guarantor*"), the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties to this Agreement (collectively, referred to as the "*Lenders*") and HERCULES CAPITAL, INC., a Maryland corporation, in its capacity as administrative agent and collateral agent for the Lenders (in such capacity, the "*Agent*").

RECITALS

A. Borrower has requested the Lenders make available to Borrower term loans in an aggregate principal amount of up to Thirty Million Dollars (\$30,000,000) (the "Term Loans"); and

B. The Lenders are willing to make the Term Loans on the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement.

AGREEMENT

NOW, THEREFORE, Loan Parties, Agent and the Lenders agree as follows:

SECTION 1. DEFINITIONS AND RULES OF CONSTRUCTION

1.1 Unless otherwise defined herein, the following capitalized terms shall have the following meanings:

"Account Control Agreement(s)" means any agreement entered into by and among the Agent, any Loan Party and a third party bank or other institution (including a Securities Intermediary) in which any Loan Party maintains a Deposit Account or an account holding Investment Property and which grants Agent a perfected first priority security interest in the subject account or accounts, including as provided for in the ISR Security Documents.

"ACH Authorization" means the ACH Debit Authorization Agreement in substantially the form of Exhibit H, which account numbers shall be redacted for security purposes if and when filed publicly by the Borrower.

"Acquisition" means any transaction or series of related transactions for the purpose of or resulting, directly or indirectly, in (a) the acquisition of all or substantially all of the assets of a Person, or of any business, line of business or division or other unit of operation of a Person, (b) the acquisition of fifty percent (50%) or more of the Equity Interests of any Person, whether or not involving a merger, consolidation or similar transaction with such other Person, or otherwise causing any Person to become a Subsidiary of Borrower or (c) the acquisition of, or the right to use, develop or sell (in each case, including through licensing), any product, product line or Intellectual Property of or from any other Person.

"Advance(s)" means a Term Loan Advance.

"Advance Date" means the funding date of any Advance.

"Advance Request" means a request for an Advance submitted by Borrower to Agent in substantially the form of Exhibit A, which account numbers shall be redacted for security purposes if and when filed publicly by the Borrower.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

"Affiliate" means (a) any Person that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with the Person in question. As used in the definition of "Affiliate," the term "control" means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a Person, whether through ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise, (b) any Person directly or indirectly owning, controlling or holding with power to vote fifteen percent (15%) or more of the outstanding voting securities of another Person, or (c) any Person fifteen percent (15%) or more of whose outstanding voting securities are directly or indirectly owned, controlled or held by another Person with power to vote such securities.

"Agreement" means this Loan and Security Agreement, as amended from time to time.

"Amortization Date" means initially, March 1, 2023, provided that if Performance Milestone I is achieved, such date shall be extended to September 1, 2023, provided further, that if Performance Milestone II is achieved, such date shall be extended to March 1, 2023.

"Anti-Corruption Laws" means all laws, rules, and regulations of any jurisdiction applicable to a Loan Party or any of its Affiliates from time to time concerning or relating to bribery or corruption, including without limitation the United States Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended, the UK Bribery Act 2010 and other similar legislation in any other jurisdictions.

"Anti-Terrorism Laws" means any laws, rules, regulations or orders relating to terrorism or money laundering, including without limitation Executive Order No. 13224 (effective September 24, 2001), the USA PATRIOT Act, the laws comprising or implementing the Bank Secrecy Act, and the laws administered by OFAC and the Israeli Trading With the Enemy Ordinance, 1939.

"Blocked Person" means any Person: (a) listed in the annex to, or is otherwise subject to the provisions of, Executive Order No. 13224, (b) a Person owned or controlled by, or acting for or on behalf of, any Person that is listed in the annex to, or is otherwise subject to the provisions of, Executive Order No. 13224, (c) a Person with which any Lender is prohibited from dealing or otherwise engaging in any transaction by any Anti Terrorism Law, (d) a Person that commits, threatens or conspires to commit or supports "terrorism" as defined in Executive Order No. 13224, or (e) a Person that is named a "specially designated national" or "blocked person" on the most current list published by OFAC or other similar list.

"Borrower's Books" means Borrower's or any of its Subsidiaries' books and records including ledgers, federal, state, local and foreign tax returns, records regarding Borrower's or its Subsidiaries' assets or liabilities, the Collateral, business operations or financial condition, and all computer programs or storage or any equipment containing such information.

"Business Day" means any day other than Saturday, Sunday and any other day on which banking institutions in the State of California, the State of New York or Tel Aviv, Israel are closed for business.

means [***]

"Cash" means all cash, cash equivalents and liquid funds.

"Change in Control" means (i) any reorganization, recapitalization, consolidation or merger (or similar transaction or series of related transactions) of Borrower, sale or exchange of outstanding shares (or similar transaction or series of related transactions) of Borrower in which the holders of Borrower's outstanding shares immediately before consummation of such transaction or series of related transactions do not, immediately after consummation of such transaction or series of related transactions, retain shares representing more than fifty percent (50%) of the voting power of the surviving entity of such transaction or series of related transactions (or the parent of such surviving entity if such surviving entity is wholly owned by such parent), in each case without regard to whether Borrower is the surviving entity, or (ii) a transaction whereby a Guarantor ceases to be wholly-owned, directly or indirectly, by Borrower.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

2

"Closing Date" means the date of this Agreement.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Common Stock" means the Common Stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, of the Borrower.

"Contingent Obligation" means, as applied to any Person, any direct or indirect liability, contingent or otherwise, of that Person with respect to (i) any Indebtedness, lease, dividend, letter of credit or other obligation of another, including any such obligation directly or indirectly guaranteed, endorsed, co-made or discounted or sold with recourse by that Person, or in respect of which that Person is otherwise directly or indirectly liable; (ii) any obligations with respect to undrawn letters of credit, corporate credit cards or merchant services issued for the account of that Person; and (iii) all obligations arising under any interest rate, currency or commodity swap agreement, interest rate cap agreement, interest rate collar agreement, or other agreement or arrangement designated to protect a Person against fluctuation in interest rates, currency exchange rates or commodity prices; provided, however, that the term "Contingent Obligation" shall not include endorsements for collection or deposit in the ordinary course of business. The amount of any Contingent Obligation shall be deemed to be an amount equal to the stated or determined amount of the primary obligation in respect of which such Contingent Obligation is made or, if not stated or determinable, the maximum reasonably anticipated liability in respect thereof as determined by such Person in good faith; provided, however, that such amount shall not in any event exceed the maximum amount of the obligations under the guarantee or other support arrangement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Permitted Bond Hedge Transaction or Permitted Warrant Transaction will be considered a Contingent Obligation of Borrower.

"Copyright License" means any written agreement granting any right to use any Copyright or Copyright registration, now owned or hereafter acquired by any Loan Party or in which any Loan Party now holds or hereafter acquires any interest.

"Copyrights" means all copyrights, whether registered or unregistered, held pursuant to the laws of the United States of America, any State thereof, or of any

"Deposit Accounts" means any "deposit account," as such term is defined in the UCC, and includes any checking account, savings account, or certificate of

deposit.

other country.

"Due Diligence Fee" means Thirty Thousand Dollars (\$30,000), which fee has been paid to the Lenders prior to the Closing Date, and shall be deemed fully earned on such date regardless of the early termination of this Agreement.

"Equity Interests" means, with respect to any Person, the capital stock, partnership or limited liability company interest, or other equity securities or equity ownership interests of such Person.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, and the regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Excluded Accounts" means (i) any Deposit Account that is used solely as a payroll account for the employees of any Loan Party or any of its Subsidiaries or the funds in which consist solely of funds held in trust for any director, officer or employee of such Loan Party or Subsidiary or any employee benefit plan maintained by such Loan Party or Subsidiary or funds representing deferred compensation for the directors and employees of such Loan Party or Subsidiary, collectively not to exceed 150% of the amount to be paid in the ordinary course of business in the then-next payroll cycle, (ii) escrow accounts, Deposit Accounts and trust accounts, in each case holding assets that are pledged or otherwise encumbered pursuant to clauses (vi) and (xiv) of the definition of Permitted Liens (but only to the extent required to be excluded pursuant to the underlying documents entered into in connection with such Permitted Liens in the ordinary course of business), (iii) accounts containing no (zero) balance and (iv) any Deposit Account with a balance less than, together with any other Deposit Account excluded pursuant to this clause (iv), in the aggregate, Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000).

"Excluded Assets" means (i) motor vehicles and other equipment subject to a certificate of title statute, (ii) assets subject to a Lien permitted by clause (vii) of the definition of Permitted Liens for purchase money debt obligations, in each case in favor of a Person other than the Borrower and its Subsidiaries and permitted hereunder, if the contract or other agreement in which such Lien is granted prohibits the creation of any other Lien on such assets or creates a right of termination in favor of such Person (other than to the extent that any such prohibition would be rendered ineffective pursuant to the UCC of any relevant jurisdiction or any other applicable law), (iii) any governmental licenses or state or local franchises, charters and authorizations, to the extent a security interest in any such license, franchise, charter or authorization is prohibition or restriction would be rendered ineffective pursuant to the UCC of any relevant jurisdiction or any other applicable law), (iv) nonassignable licenses or contracts, which by their terms require the consent of the licensor thereof or another party (other than to the extent that any such prohibition would be rendered ineffective or any other applicable law), (v) any Excluded Accounts and (vi) any Intellectual Property.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

3

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America, as in effect from time to time.

"Governmental Approval" means any consent, authorization, approval, order, license, franchise, permit, certificate, accreditation, registration, filing or notice, of, issued by, from or to, or other act by or in respect of, any Governmental Authority, including for the testing, manufacturing, marketing and sales of a Product.

"Governmental Authority" means the government of any nation, any political subdivision thereof, whether state, local, territory, province or otherwise, and any agency, authority, instrumentality, regulatory body, court, central bank or other entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory or administrative powers or functions of or pertaining to government, any securities exchange and any self-regulatory organization.

"Guarantor" means BIOMX ISR, RONDINX and each other Person party hereto as a guarantor from time to time.

"IIA" is the Israel Innovation Authority of the Israeli Ministry of the Economy.

"Indebtedness" means indebtedness of any kind, including (a) all indebtedness for borrowed money or the deferred purchase price of property or services (excluding trade credit entered into in the ordinary course of business due within one hundred eighty (180) days), including reimbursement and other obligations with respect to surety bonds and letters of credit, (b) all obligations evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures or similar instruments, (c) all capital lease obligations, (d) equity securities of any Person subject to repurchase or redemption other than at the sole option of such Person, (e) "earnouts", purchase price adjustments, profit sharing arrangements, deferred purchase money amounts and similar payment obligations or continuing obligations of any nature arising out of purchase and sale contracts, (f) non-contingent obligations to reimburse any bank or Person in respect of amounts paid under a letter of credit, banker's acceptance or similar instrument, and (g) all Contingent Obligations. For the avoidance of doubt no Permitted Warrant Transaction shall be considered Indebtedness of the Borrower.

"Initial Facility Charge" means Two Hundred Twenty Five Thousand Dollars (\$225,000), which is payable to the Lenders in accordance with Section 4.1(f).

"Intellectual Property" means all of each Loan Party's Copyrights; Trademarks; Patents; Licenses; trade secrets and inventions; mask works; each Loan Party's applications therefor and reissues, extensions, or renewals thereof; and each Loan Party's goodwill associated with any of the foregoing, together with each Loan Party's rights to sue for past, present and future infringement of Intellectual Property and the goodwill associated therewith.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

4

"*Investment*" means (a) any beneficial ownership (including stock, partnership, limited liability company interests, or other securities) of or in any Person, (b) any loan, advance or capital contribution to any Person or (c) any Acquisition.

"IRS" means the United States Internal Revenue Service.

"ISR BIOMX Debentures" means the Debenture Fixed Charge Agreement and the Debenture Floating Charge Agreement, including all exhibits and schedules thereto and any Hebrew translation thereof, dated as of the Closing Date, by and between BIOMX ISR and Agent, as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified, from time to time.

"ISR RONDINX Debentures" means the Debenture Fixed Charge Agreement and the Debenture Floating Charge Agreement, including all exhibits and schedules thereto and any Hebrew translation thereof, dated as of the Closing Date, by and between RONDINX ISR and Agent, as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified, from time to time.

"ISR Security Document(s)" means, collectively, the ISR BIOMX Debentures, the ISR RONDINX Debentures, and any other collateral security document entered into governed by the laws of Israel, including all exhibits and schedules thereto and any Hebrew translation thereof, as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified, from time to time.

"Joinder Agreements" means for each Subsidiary, a completed and executed Joinder Agreement in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit F.

"License" means any Copyright License, Patent License, Trademark License or other license of rights or interests.

"Lien" means any mortgage, deed of trust, pledge, hypothecation, assignment for security, security interest, encumbrance, levy, lien or charge of any kind, whether voluntarily incurred or arising by operation of law or otherwise, against any property, any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, and any lease in the nature of a security interest.

"Loan" means the Advances made under this Agreement.

"Loan Documents" means this Agreement, the promissory notes (if any), the ACH Authorization, the Account Control Agreements, the Joinder Agreements, all UCC Financing Statements, any Pledge Agreement, any ISR Security Document, and any other documents executed in connection with the Secured Obligations or the transactions contemplated hereby, as the same may from time to time be amended, modified, supplemented or restated.

"Loan Party" means the Borrower and each Guarantor.

"*Market Capitalization*" means for any given date of determination, an amount equal to (a) the closing price of the Common Stock as reported for such date of determination (it being understood that a "trading day" shall mean a day on which shares of Common Stock trade on the NYSE in an ordinary trading session) <u>multiplied by</u> (b) the total number of issued and outstanding shares of Common Stock that are issued and outstanding on the date of the determination and listed on the NYSE (or, if the primary listing of such Common Stock is on another exchange, on such other exchange). Such determination shall be appropriately adjusted for any stock dividend, stock split, stock combination, reclassification or other similar transaction during the applicable calculation period.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

5

"Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect upon: (i) the business, operations, properties, assets or financial condition of the Loan Parties and their Subsidiaries taken as a whole; or (ii) the ability of the Loan Parties to perform or pay the Secured Obligations in accordance with the terms of the Loan Documents, or the ability of Agent or the Lenders to enforce any of its rights or remedies with respect to the Secured Obligations; or (iii) the Collateral or Agent's Liens on the Collateral or the priority of such Liens.

"Maximum Term Loan Amount" means Thirty Million Dollars (\$30,000,000).

"Non-Disclosure Agreement" means that certain Mutual Confidentiality Agreement by and between BIOMX ISR and Agent dated as of May 14, 2021.

"OFAC" is the U.S. Department of Treasury Office of Foreign Assets Control.

"OFAC Lists" are, collectively, the Specially Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons List maintained by OFAC pursuant to Executive Order No. 13224, 66 Fed. Reg. 49079 (Sept. 25, 2001) and/or any other list of terrorists or other restricted Persons maintained pursuant to any of the rules and regulations of OFAC or pursuant to any other applicable Executive Orders.

"Participant Register" has the meaning specified in Section 11.8.

"Patent License" means any written agreement granting any right with respect to any invention on which a Patent is in existence or a Patent application is pending, in which agreement any Loan Party now holds or hereafter acquires any interest.

"Patents" means all letters patent of, or rights corresponding thereto, in the United States of America or in any other country, all registrations and recordings thereof, and all applications for letters patent of, or rights corresponding thereto, in the United States of America or any other country.

"Performance Milestone I" means (a) no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and (b) Borrower shall h

"Performance Milestone Γ ' means (a) no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and (b) Borrower shall have achieved the protocol-specified primary endpoints in at least two of the following three clinical trials evaluating the safety of a Product: [***], such that the data supports from each of these two trials, in the judgment of the Borrower's board of directors, the initiation of Phase 2b or Phase 3 trials in such program as the next step in clinical development, and in each case, Agent shall have received supporting documentation thereof, which shall be subject to Agent's reasonable verification.

"Performance Milestone II" means (a) no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and (b) Borrower has entered into a definitive agreement for [***] of [***] reasonably deemed validating by Agent, and the Company has dosed the first patient in [***], and, in each case, Agent shall have received supporting documentation thereof, which shall be subject to Agent's reasonable verification.

"Permitted Acquisition" means any Acquisition by any Loan Party, which is conducted in accordance with the following requirements:

(a) such Acquisition is of a business or Person or product engaged in a line of business related to that of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries;

(b) if such Acquisition is structured as a stock acquisition, then the Person so acquired shall either (i) become a wholly-owned Subsidiary of a Loan Party or of a Subsidiary and such Loan Party shall comply, or cause such Subsidiary to comply, with 7.13 hereof or (ii) such Person shall be merged with and into a Loan Party (with the Loan Party being the surviving entity);

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

6

(c) if such Acquisition is structured as the acquisition or in-licensing of assets, such assets shall be acquired by a Loan Party, and shall be free and clear of Liens other than Permitted Liens;

(d) the Loan Party shall have delivered to the Lenders not less than fifteen (15) nor more than forty five (45) days prior to the date of such Acquisition, notice of such Acquisition together with pro forma projected financial information, copies of all material documents relating to such acquisition, and historical financial statements for such acquired entity, division or line of business, in each case in form and substance satisfactory to the Lenders and demonstrating compliance with the covenants set forth in Section 7.19 hereof on a pro forma basis as if the Acquisition occurred on the first day of the most recent measurement period;

(e) both immediately before and after such Acquisition no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing;

(f) such Person or property being so acquired shall be subject to Agent's first priority Lien; and

(g) the sum of the purchase price of such proposed new Acquisition, computed on the basis of total acquisition consideration paid or incurred, or to be paid or incurred, by such Loan Party with respect thereto, including the amount of Permitted Indebtedness assumed or to which such assets, businesses or business or ownership interest or shares, or any Person so acquired, is subject, and any contingent acquisition consideration payments paid pursuant to any Acquisition consummated prior to the Closing Date, shall not be greater than \$5,000,000 for all such Acquisitions in any fiscal year; provided that Acquisition consideration funded by proceeds from the sale and issuance of a Loan Party's Equity Interests in a transaction not resulting in a Change in Control, which sale and issuance has a primary purpose to fund such Acquisition, and which sale and issuance is consummated substantially contemporaneously with (and in any event, prior to, but no not more than ninety (90) days prior to) the consummation of such Acquisition (or funded by other equity financing proceeds as approved by Agent in its discretion), shall be disregarded in determining compliance with this clause (g).

"Permitted Bond Hedge Transaction" means any call or capped call option (or substantively equivalent derivative transaction) relating to the Common Stock (or other securities or property following a merger event or other change of the Common Stock) purchased by Borrower in connection with the issuance of any Permitted Convertible Debt and as may be amended in accordance with its terms; *provided* that, the net purchase price of any such call option transaction less the amount received by Borrower in respect of any Permitted Warrant Transaction in connection with such issuance of Permitted Convertible Debt shall not exceed 20% of the gross proceeds to Borrower from such issuance of Permitted Convertible Debt; *provided further* that the terms, conditions and covenants of each such call option transaction are customary for agreements of such type, as determined in good faith by Borrower.

"Permitted Convertible Debt" means Indebtedness of the Borrower that is convertible into a fixed number (subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments, "make-whole" increases and other customary changes thereto) of shares of Common Stock (or other securities or property following a merger event or other change of the Common Stock), cash or any combination thereof (with the amount of such cash or such combination determined by reference to the market price of such Common Stock or such other securities); provided that such Indebtedness shall (a) not require any scheduled amortization or otherwise require payment of principal prior to, or have a scheduled maturity date, earlier than, one hundred eighty (180) days after the Term Loan Maturity Date, (b) be unsecured, (c) be on terms and conditions customary for Indebtedness of such type, as determined in good faith by the Borrower; and (d) not be guaranteed by any Subsidiary of Borrower; provided further, that any cross-default or cross-acceleration event of default (each howsoever defined) provision contained therein that relates to indebtedness or other payment obligations of Borrower (or any of its Subsidiaries) (such indebtedness or other payment obligations, a "Cross-Default Reference Obligation") contains a cure period of at least thirty (30) calendar days (after written notice to the issuer of such Indebtedness by the trustee or to such issuer and such trustee by holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of such Indebtedness then outstanding) before a default, event of default, acceleration or other event or condition under such Cross-Default Reference Obligation results in an event of default under such cross-default or crossacceleration provision.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

"Permitted Exclusive License" means an exclusive License to commercialize, within the United States, BX001.

"Permitted Indebtedness" means:

(i) Indebtedness of any Loan Party in favor of the Lenders or Agent arising under this Agreement or any other Loan Document;

(ii) Indebtedness existing on the Closing Date which is disclosed in Schedule 1A;

(iii) Indebtedness of up to \$250,000 outstanding at any time secured by a Lien described in clause (vii) of the defined term "Permitted Liens," provided such Indebtedness does not exceed the cost of the Equipment financed with such Indebtedness;

(iv) Indebtedness to trade creditors incurred in the ordinary course of business;

(v) Indebtedness incurred in the ordinary course of business with corporate credit cards in an amount not to exceed \$500,000 at any time outstanding;

(vi) Indebtedness that also constitutes a Permitted Investment;

(vii) Subordinated Indebtedness;

(viii) reimbursement obligations in connection with letters of credit that are secured by Cash and issued on behalf of a Loan Party or a Subsidiary thereof in an amount not to exceed \$500,000 at any time outstanding;

(ix) Indebtedness consisting of financing of insurance premiums in the ordinary course of business;

(x) Indebtedness under interest rate or foreign currency exchange agreements, commodity price protection agreements or other similar agreements entered into by any Loan Party in the ordinary course of business;

(xi) other unsecured Indebtedness in an amount not to exceed \$500,000 at any time outstanding;

(xii) intercompany Indebtedness as long as each of the Subsidiary obligor and the Subsidiary obligee under such Indebtedness is a Loan Party or a Subsidiary that has executed a Joinder Agreement;

(xiii) Permitted Convertible Debt not to exceed \$150,000,000.00 in aggregate principal amount at any one time outstanding; and

(xiv) extensions, refinancings and renewals of any items of Permitted Indebtedness, provided that the principal amount is not increased or the terms modified to impose materially more burdensome terms upon a Loan Party or its Subsidiary, as the case may be, except to the extent of any premiums or penalties, accrued and unpaid interest thereon and reasonable fees and expenses associated with such extensions, refinancing and renewals.

"Permitted Investment" means:

(i) Investments existing on the Closing Date which are disclosed in Schedule 1B;

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

8

(ii) (a) marketable direct obligations issued or unconditionally guaranteed by the United States of America or any agency or any State thereof maturing within one year from the date of acquisition thereof currently having a rating of at least A-2 or P-2 from either Standard & Poor's Corporation or Moody's Investors Service, (b) commercial paper maturing no more than one year from the date of creation thereof and currently having a rating of at least A-2 or P-2 from either Standard & Poor's Corporation or Moody's Investors Service, (c) certificates of deposit issued by any bank with assets of at least \$500,000,000 maturing no more than one year from the date of investment therein, (d) money market accounts and (e) other Investments described in the Borrower's investment policy as approved by Agent in writing (it being understood that the investment policy provided to Agent prior to the Closing Date shall be deemed approved in writing) and the Borrower's board of directors from time to time;

(iii) repurchases of shares or stock from former employees, directors, or consultants of a Loan Party under the terms of applicable repurchase agreements at the original issuance price of such securities in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$350,000 in any fiscal year, provided that no Event of Default has occurred, is continuing or could exist immediately after giving effect to the repurchases;

(iv) Investments accepted in connection with Permitted Transfers;

(v) Investments (including debt obligations) (a) received in connection with the bankruptcy or reorganization of customers or suppliers and in settlement of delinquent or doubtful obligations of, and other disputes with, customers or suppliers arising in the ordinary course of any Loan Party's business, (b) Investments consisting of the endorsement of negotiable instruments for deposit or collection or similar transactions in the ordinary course of business and (c) any "at the market" securities issued and purchased pursuant to the Borrower's current "at the market" facility and similar facilities;

(vi) Investments consisting of notes receivable of, or prepaid royalties and other credit extensions, to customers and suppliers who are not Affiliates, in the ordinary course of business, provided that this subparagraph (vi) shall not apply to Investments of a Loan Party in any Subsidiary;

(vii) Investments consisting of loans not involving the net transfer on a substantially contemporaneous basis of cash proceeds to employees, officers or directors relating to the purchase of capital stock of Borrower pursuant to employee share or stock purchase plans or other similar agreements approved by Borrower's board of directors;

(viii) Investments consisting of travel, relocation loans, and other loan advances (or guarantees thereof) to employees, officers and directors advances in the ordinary course of business;

(ix) Investments in newly-formed Subsidiaries, provided that each such Subsidiary enters into a Joinder Agreement promptly after its formation by a Loan Party and execute such other documents as shall be reasonably requested by Agent;

(x) Investments in Loan Parties, subject to compliance with Section 7.17;

(xi) Investments in Subsidiaries that are not Loan Parties in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$250,000 per fiscal year;

(xii) joint ventures or strategic alliances in the ordinary course of a Loan Party's business consisting of the nonexclusive licensing of technology, the development of technology or the providing of technical support, provided that any cash Investments by Loan Parties do not exceed \$1,000,000 in the aggregate in any fiscal year;

(xiii) Investments consisting of Permitted Acquisitions;

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

9

(xiv) Borrower's entry into (including payments of premiums in connection therewith), and the performance of obligations under, any Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions and Permitted Warrant Transactions in accordance with their terms; and

(xv) additional Investments that do not exceed \$500,000 in the aggregate.

"Permitted Liens" means:

(i) Liens in favor of Agent or the Lenders;

(ii) Liens existing on the Closing Date which are disclosed in Schedule 1C;

(iii) Liens for taxes, fees, assessments or other governmental charges or levies, either not yet due or being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; provided, that the Borrower (or the applicable Loan Party) maintains adequate reserves therefor on Borrower's Books in accordance with GAAP;

(iv) Liens securing claims or demands of materialmen, artisans, mechanics, carriers, warehousemen, landlords and other like Persons arising in the ordinary course of business and imposed without action of such parties; provided, that the payment thereof is not yet required;

(v) Liens arising from judgments, decrees or attachments in circumstances which do not constitute an Event of Default hereunder;

(vi) deposits to secure the performance of obligations (including by way of deposits to secure letters of credit issued to secure the same) under clinical and commercial supply and/or manufacturing agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business and the following deposits, to the extent made in the ordinary course of business: deposits under worker's compensation, unemployment insurance, social security and other similar laws, or to secure the performance of bids, tenders or contracts (other than for the repayment of borrowed money) or to secure indemnity, performance or other similar bonds for the performance of bids, tenders or contracts (other than for the repayment of borrowed money) or to secure statutory obligations (other than Liens arising under ERISA or environmental Liens) or surety or appeal bonds, or to secure indemnity, performance or other similar bonds;

(vii) Liens on Equipment, software or other intellectual property constituting purchase money Liens and Liens in connection with capital leases securing Indebtedness permitted in clause (iii) of "Permitted Indebtedness";

(viii) Liens incurred in connection with Subordinated Indebtedness;

(ix) leasehold interests in leases or subleases and licenses or sublicenses granted in the ordinary course of business and not interfering in any material respect with the business of the licensor;

(x) Liens in favor of customs and revenue authorities arising as a matter of law to secure payment of custom duties that are promptly paid on or before the date they become due;

(xi) Liens on insurance proceeds securing the payment of financed insurance premiums that are promptly paid on or before the date they become due (provided that such Liens extend only to such insurance proceeds and not to any other property or assets);

(xii) statutory and common law rights of set-off and other similar rights as to deposits of cash and securities in favor of banks, other depository institutions and brokerage firms;

(xiii) easements, zoning restrictions, rights-of-way and similar encumbrances on real property imposed by law or arising in the ordinary course of business so long as they do not materially impair the value or marketability of the related property;

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

10

(xiv) (A) Liens on Cash securing obligations permitted under clause (viii) of the definition of Permitted Indebtedness and (B) security deposits in connection with real property leases, the combination of (A) and (B) in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$250,000 at any time;

(xv) licenses permitted hereunder;

(xvi) any encumbrances in favor of the IIA; and

(xvii) Liens incurred in connection with the extension, renewal or refinancing of the Indebtedness secured by Liens of the type described above; provided, that any extension, renewal or replacement Lien shall be limited to the property encumbered by the existing Lien and the principal amount of the Indebtedness being extended, renewed or refinanced (as may have been reduced by any payment thereon) does not increase except to the extent of any premiums or penalties, accrued and unpaid interest thereon and reasonable fees and expenses associated with such extensions, refinancing and renewals.

"Permitted Transfers" means:

(i) sales, transfers or dispositions of Inventory in the ordinary course of business,

(ii) licenses, sublicenses and similar arrangements for the use of Intellectual Property in the ordinary course of business on arm's length terms that could not result in legal transfer of the licensed property that may be exclusive in respects other than territory or may be exclusive as to territory but only as to discrete geographical areas outside of the United States of America in the ordinary course of business (except for the Permitted Exclusive License),

(iii) dispositions of worn-out, obsolete or surplus Equipment at fair market value (as reasonably determined by the Borrower) in the ordinary course of business, and

(iv) other Transfers of assets having a fair market value of not more than \$500,000 in the aggregate in any fiscal year.

"Permitted Warrant Transaction" means any call option, warrant or right to purchase (or substantively equivalent derivative transaction) relating to Common Stock (or other securities or property following a merger event or other change of the Common Stock) and/or cash (in an amount determined by reference to the price of such Common Stock) sold by Borrower substantially concurrently with any purchase by Borrower of a related Permitted Bond Hedge Transaction and as may be amended in accordance with its terms; provided that (x) that the terms, conditions and covenants of each such call option transaction are customary for agreements of such type, as determined in good faith by the Borrower and (y) such call option transaction would be classified as an equity instrument in accordance with GAAP.

"Person" means any individual, sole proprietorship, partnership, joint venture, trust, unincorporated organization, association, corporation, limited liability company, institution, other entity or government.

"Pledge Agreement' means the Pledge Agreement dated as of the date hereof, between the Borrower and Agent, as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, and any other pledge agreement entered into to secure the Secured Obligations.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

11

"Products" means all pharmaceuticals, therapeutics, R&D platforms, products, software, service offerings, technical data or technology currently being designed, manufactured or sold by any Loan Party or which any Loan Party intends to sell, license, or distribute in the future including any products or service offerings under development, collectively, together with all pharmaceuticals, therapeutics, R&D platform, products, software, service offerings, technical data or technology that have been sold, licensed or distributed by a Loan Party since its organization.

"Qualified Cash" means the amount of Borrower's Cash held in accounts in the United States subject to an Account Control Agreement in favor of Agent.

"Qualified Cash A/P Amount" means the amount of Borrower's and its Subsidiaries' accounts payable that have not been paid within one hundred eighty (180) days from the invoice date of the relevant account payable.

"Receivables" means (i) all of each Loan Party's Accounts, Instruments, Documents, Chattel Paper, Supporting Obligations, letters of credit, proceeds of any letter of credit, and Letter of Credit Rights, and (ii) all customer lists, software, and business records related thereto.

"*Redemption Conditions*" means, with respect to any payment of cash in respect of the principal amount of any Permitted Convertible Debt, satisfaction of each of the following events: (a) no Default or Event of Default shall exist or result therefrom, and (b) both immediately before and at all times after such redemption, Borrower's Qualified Cash shall be no less than 150% of the outstanding Secured Obligations.

"Register" has the meaning specified in Section 11.7.

outstanding.

investors.

"Required Lenders" means at any time, the holders of more than 50% of the sum of the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Term Loans then

"Sanctioned Country" means, at any time, a country or territory which is the subject or target of any Sanctions.

"Sanctioned Person" means, at any time, (a) any Person listed in any Sanctions-related list of designated Persons maintained by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the U.S. Department of the Treasury or the U.S. Department of State, or by the United Nations Security Council, the European Union or any EU member state, (b) any Person operating, organized or resident in a Sanctioned Country or (c) any Person controlled by any such Person.

"Sanctions" means economic or financial sanctions or trade embargoes imposed, administered or enforced from time to time by (a) the U.S. government, including those administered by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the U.S. Department of the Treasury or the U.S. Department of State, or (b) the United Nations Security Council, the European Union or Her Majesty's Treasury of the United Kingdom.

"Secured Obligations" means each Loan Party's obligations under this Agreement and any Loan Document, including any obligation to pay any amount now owing or later arising.

"Subordinated Indebtedness" means Indebtedness subordinated to the Secured Obligations in amounts and on terms and conditions satisfactory to Agent in its sole discretion and subject to a subordination agreement in form and substance satisfactory to Agent in its sole discretion. For the avoidance of doubt Permitted Convertible Debt shall not constitute Subordinated Indebtedness.

"Subsequent Financing" means the closing of any Loan Party financing which becomes effective after the Closing Date and is broadly marketed to multiple

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

"Subsidiary" means an entity, whether a corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture or otherwise, in which any Loan Party owns or controls, either directly or indirectly, 50% or more of the outstanding voting securities, including each entity listed on Schedule 1 hereto.

"*Taxes*" means all present or future taxes, levies, imposts, duties, deductions, withholdings (including backup withholding), assessments, fees or other charges imposed by any Governmental Authority, including the Israeli Income Tax Ordinance, 5721-1961, and the Israeli Value Added Tax Law, 5735-1975, and including any interest or linkage paid in connection therewith, additions to tax or penalties applicable thereto.

"Term Commitment" means as to any Lender, the obligation of such Lender, if any, to make a Term Loan Advance to a Borrower in a principal amount not to exceed the amount set forth under the heading "Term Commitment" opposite such Lender's name on Schedule 1.1.

"Term Loan Advance" means each Tranche 1 Advance, Tranche 2 Advance, Tranche 3 Advance and any other Term Loan funds advanced under this Agreement.

"Term Loan Interest Rate" means for any day a per annum rate of interest equal to the greater of either (i) the prime rate as reported in The Wall Street Journal plus 5.70%, and (ii) 8.95%.

"Term Loan Maturity Date" means initially, September 1, 2025, provided that if Performance Milestone I is achieved, such date shall be extended to March 1, 2026, provided further, that if Performance Milestone II is achieved, such date shall be extended to September 1, 2026; provided, in each case, that if such day is not a Business Day, the Term Loan Maturity Date shall be the immediately preceding Business Day.

"Trademark License" means any written agreement granting any right to use any Trademark or Trademark registration, now owned or hereafter acquired by any Loan Party or in which any Loan Party now holds or hereafter acquires any interest.

"Trademarks" means all trademarks (registered, common law or otherwise) and any applications in connection therewith, including registrations, recordings and applications in the United States Patent and Trademark Office or in any similar office or agency of the United States of America, any State thereof or any other country or any political subdivision thereof.

"Tranche 2 Facility Charge" means an amount equal to one half of one percent (0.5%) of the principal amount of the Tranche 2 Advance funded, which is payable to the Lenders in accordance with Section 4.2(d).

"Tranche 3 Facility Charge" means an amount equal to one half of one percent (0.5%) of the principal amount of the Tranche 3 Advance funded, which is payable to the Lenders in accordance with Section 4.2(d).

"UCC" means the Uniform Commercial Code as the same is, from time to time, in effect in the State of California; provided, that in the event that, by reason of mandatory provisions of law, any or all of the attachment, perfection or priority of, or remedies with respect to, Agent's Lien on any Collateral is governed by the Uniform Commercial Code as the same is, from time to time, in effect in a jurisdiction other than the State of California, then the term "UCC" shall mean the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect, from time to time, in such other jurisdiction solely for purposes of the provisions thereof relating to such attachment, perfection, priority or remedies and for purposes of definitions related to such provisions.

"U.S. Person" means any Person that is a "United States person" as defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

1.2 The following terms are defined in the Sections or subsections referenced opposite such terms:

Defined Term	Section
Agent	Preamble
Assignee	11.14
Borrower	Preamble
Claims	11.11
Collateral	3.1
Confidential Information	11.13
End of Term Charge	2.6
Event of Default	9
Financial Statements	7.1
Guaranteed Obligations	12.1
Guarantor	Preamble
IIA Grants	5.15
Indemnified Person	6.3
Israeli Guarantee Law	12.2
Israeli Insolvency Law	9.5
Israeli ROC	4.1(f)
Israeli Companies Law	11.20
Lenders	Preamble
Liabilities	6.3
Maximum Rate	2.3
Open Source License	5.10
Participant Register	11.8
Prepayment Charge	2.5
Publicity Materials	11.19
Register	11.7
Rights to Payment	3.1
Specified Disputes	5.10(g)
Third Party IP	5.10(i)
Tranche 1 Advance	2.2(a)
Tranche 2 Advance	2.2(a)
Tranche 3 Advance	2.2(a)

1.3 Unless otherwise specified, all references in this Agreement or any Annex or Schedule hereto to a "Section," "Exhibit," "Annex," or "Schedule" shall refer to the corresponding Section, subsection, Exhibit, Annex, or Schedule in or to this Agreement. Unless otherwise specifically provided herein, any accounting term used in this Agreement or the other Loan Documents shall have the meaning customarily given such term in accordance with GAAP, and all financial computations hereunder shall be

computed in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied. Unless otherwise defined herein or in the other Loan Documents, terms that are used herein or in the other Loan Documents and defined in the UCC shall have the meanings given to them in the UCC. For all purposes under the Loan Documents, in connection with any division or plan of division under Delaware law (or any comparable event under a different jurisdiction's laws): (a) if any asset, right, obligation or liability of any Person becomes the asset, right, obligation or liability of a different Person, then it shall be deemed to have been transferred from the original Person to the subsequent Person and (b) if any new Person comes into existence, such new Person shall be deemed to have been organized on the first date of its existence by the holders of its Equity Interests at such time.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

1.4 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement or any other Loan Document, all terms of an accounting or financial nature used herein shall be construed, and all computations of amounts and ratios referred to herein shall be made without giving effect to any treatment of Indebtedness in respect of convertible debt instruments under Accounting Standards Codification 470-20 (or any other Accounting Standards Codification or Financial Accounting Standard having a similar result or effect) to value any such Indebtedness in a reduced or bifurcated manner as described therein, and such Indebtedness shall at all times be valued at the full stated principal amount thereof. For the avoidance of doubt, and without limitation of the foregoing, Permitted Convertible Debt shall at all times be valued at the full stated principal amount thereof and shall not include any reduction or appreciation in value of the shares deliverable upon conversion thereof.

SECTION 2. THE LOAN

2.1 [Reserved]

2.2 Term Loan.

(a) Advances.

(i) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Lenders will severally (and not jointly) make in an amount not to exceed its respective Term Commitment, and Borrower agrees to draw, a Term Loan Advance in principal amount of Fifteen Million Dollars (\$15,000,000) on the Closing Date (the *"Tranche 1 Advance"*).

(ii) Subject to achievement of the Performance Milestone I and the terms and conditions of this Agreement, beginning on the date the Performance Milestone I is satisfied and continuing through December 31, 2022, Borrower may request and the Lenders shall severally (and not jointly) make an additional Term Loan Advance in a principal amount of Ten Million Dollars (\$10,000,000) (the "*Tranche 2 Advance*").

(iii) Subject to achievement of the Performance Milestone II and the terms and conditions of this Agreement, beginning on the date the Performance Milestone II is satisfied and continuing through September 30, 2023, Borrower may request and the Lenders shall severally (and not jointly) make an additional Term Loan Advance, in a principal amount of Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000), (the "*Tranche 3 Advance*").

The aggregate outstanding Term Loan Advances shall not exceed the Maximum Term Loan Amount.

(b) <u>Advance Request</u>. To obtain a Term Loan Advance, Borrower shall complete, sign and deliver an Advance Request (at least one (1) Business Day before the Closing Date and at least five (5) Business Days before each Advance Date other than the Closing Date) to Agent. The Lenders shall fund each Term Loan Advance in the manner requested by the Advance Request provided that each of the conditions precedent to such Term Loan Advance is satisfied as of the requested Advance Date.

(c) Interest.

(i) Term Loan Interest Rate. The principal balance shall bear interest thereon from such Advance Date in an amount equal to the product of the outstanding Term Loan principal balance multiplied by the Term Loan Interest Rate based on a year consisting of 360 days, with interest computed daily based on the actual number of days elapsed. The Term Loan Interest Rate will float and change on the day the prime rate changes from time to time.

(ii) [Reserved]

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

•
~

(d) Payment. Borrower will pay accrued but unpaid interest on each Term Loan Advance on the first Business Day of each month, beginning the month after the Advance Date. Borrower shall repay the aggregate Term Loan principal balance that is outstanding on the day immediately preceding the Amortization Date, in equal monthly installments of principal and interest (mortgage style) beginning on the Amortization Date and continuing on the first Business Day of each month thereafter until the Secured Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations) are repaid. Any remaining outstanding Term Loan principal balance and all accrued but unpaid interest hereunder, shall be due and payable on the Term Loan Maturity Date. Borrower shall make all payments under this Agreement without setoff, recoupment or deduction and regardless of any counterclaim or defense. If a payment hereunder becomes due and payable on a day that is not a Business Day, the due date thereof shall be the immediately preceding Business Day. The Lenders will initiate debit entries to the Borrower's account as authorized on the ACH Authorization (i) on each payment date of all periodic obligations payable to the Lenders under each Term Loan Advance and (ii) out-of-pocket legal fees and costs incurred by Agent or the Lenders in connection with Section 11.12 of this Agreement; provided that, with respect to clause (i) above, in the event that the Lenders or Agent informs Borrower that the Lenders will not initiate a debit entry to Borrower's account for a certain amount of the periodic obligations due on a specific payment date. Borrower shall pay to the Lenders such amount of periodic obligations in full in immediately available funds on such payment date; provided, further, that, with respect to clause (i) above, if the Lenders or Agent informs Borrower that the Lenders will not initiate a debit entry as described above later than the date that is three (3) Business Days prior to such payment date, Borrower shall pay to the Lenders such amount of periodic obligations in full in immediately available funds on the date that is three (3) Business Days after the date on which the Lenders or Agent notifies Borrower of such; provided, further, that, with respect to clause (ii) above, in the event that the Lenders or Agent informs Borrower that the Lenders will not initiate a debit entry to Borrower's account for certain amount of such out-of-pocket legal fees and costs incurred by Agent or the Lenders, Borrower shall pay to the Lenders such amount in full in immediately available funds within three (3) Business Days.

2.3 <u>Maximum Interest</u>. Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement or any other Loan Document, it is the parties' intent not to contract for, charge or receive interest at a rate that is greater than the maximum rate permissible by law that a court of competent jurisdiction shall deem applicable hereto (which under the laws of the State of California shall be deemed to be the laws relating to permissible rates of interest on commercial loans) (the "Maximum Rate"). If a court of competent jurisdiction shall finally determine that Borrower has actually paid to the Lenders an amount of interest in excess of the amount that would have been payable if all of the Secured Obligations had at all times borne interest at the Maximum Rate, then such excess interest actually paid by Borrower shall be applied as follows: first, to the payment of the Secured

Obligations consisting of the outstanding principal; second, after all principal is repaid, to the payment of the Lenders' accrued interest, costs, expenses, professional fees and any other Secured Obligations; and third, after all Secured Obligations are repaid, the excess (if any) shall be refunded to Borrower.

2.4 <u>Default Interest</u>. In the event any payment is not paid on the scheduled payment date, an amount equal to four percent (4%) of the past due amount shall be payable on demand. In addition, upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default hereunder, all Secured Obligations, including principal, interest, compounded interest, and professional fees, shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to the rate set forth in Section 2.2(c) plus four percent (4%) per annum. In the event any interest is not paid when due hereunder, delinquent interest shall be added to principal and shall bear interest on interest, compounded at the rate set forth in Section 2.2(c) or Section 2.4, as applicable.

2.5 Prepayment. At its sole option upon at least seven (7) Business Days prior written notice to Agent, a Borrower (on behalf of itself and all other Borrowers) may prepay all, but not less than all, of the outstanding Advances by paying the entire principal balance, all accrued and unpaid interest thereon, together with a prepayment charge equal to the following percentage of the Advance amount being prepaid: with respect to each Advance, if such Advance amounts are prepaid in any of the first twelve (12) months following the Closing Date, 3.0%; after twelve (12) months but prior to twenty four (24) months, 2.0%; after twenty-four (24) months but prior to thirty-six (36) months, 1.0%, and thereafter the prepayment charge shall be zero (each, a "**Prepayment Charge**"). Borrower agrees that the Prepayment of the Advances. Borrower shall prepay the outstanding amount of all principal and accrued interest through the prepayment date and the Prepayment Charge upon the occurrence of a Change in Control or any other prepayment hereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Agent and the Lenders agree to waive the Prepayment Charge if Agent and the Lenders (in their sole and absolute discretion) agree in writing to refinance the Advances prior to the Term Loan Maturity Date. Any amounts paid under this Section shall be applied by Agent to the then unpaid amount of any Secured Obligations (including principal and interest) in such order and priority as Agent may choose in its sole discretion. For the avoidance of doubt, if a payment hereunder becomes due and payable on a day that is not a Business Day, the due date thereof shall be the immediately preceding Business Day.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

16

2.6 End of Term Charge. On the earliest to occur of (i) the Term Loan Maturity Date, (ii) the date that Borrower prepays the outstanding Secured Obligations (other than any inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement) in full, or (iii) the date that the Secured Obligations become due and payable, Borrower shall pay the Lenders a charge in the amount of 6.55% of the aggregate principal amount of the Term Loan Advances made hereunder (the "End of Term Charge"). Notwithstanding the required payment date of such End of Term Charge, the applicable pro rata portion of the End of Term Charge shall be deemed earned by the Lenders as of each such date an applicable Term Loan Advance is made. For the avoidance of doubt, if a payment hereunder becomes due and payable on a day that is not a Business Day, the due date thereof shall be the immediately preceding Business Day.

2.7 Pro Rata Treatment. Each payment (including prepayment) on account of any fee and any reduction of the Term Loans shall be made pro rata according to the Term Commitments of the relevant Lender.

2.8 Taxes; Increased Costs. Loan Parties, the Agent and the Lenders each hereby agree to the terms and conditions set forth on Addendum 1 attached hereto.

2.9 Treatment of Prepayment Charge and End of Term Charge. Borrower agrees that any Prepayment Charge and any End of Term Charge payable shall be presumed to be the liquidated damages sustained by each Lender as the result of the early termination, and Borrower agrees that it is reasonable under the circumstances currently existing and existing as of the Closing Date. The Prepayment Charge and the End of Term Charge shall also be payable in the event the Secured Obligations (and/or this Agreement) are satisfied or released by foreclosure (whether by power of judicial proceeding), deed in lieu of foreclosure, or by any other means. Borrower expressly waives (to the fullest extent it may lawfully do so) the provisions of any present or future statute or law that prohibits or may prohibit the collection of the foregoing Prepayment Charge and the End of Term Charge in connection with any such acceleration. Borrower agrees (to the fullest extent that each may lawfully do so): (a) each of the Prepayment Charge and the End of Term Charge is reasonable and is the product of an arm's length transaction between sophisticated business people, ably represented by counsel; (b) each of the Prepayment Charge and the End of Term Charge and the End of Term Charge shall be payable notwithstanding the then prevailing market rates at the time payment is made; (c) there has been a course of conduct between the Lenders and Borrower giving specific consideration; (d) Borrower shall be estopped from claiming differently than as agreed to in this paragraph. Borrower expressly acknowledges that their agreement to pay each of the Prepayment Charge and the End of Term Charge to the Lenders as herein described was on the Closing Date and continues to be a material inducement to the Lenders to provide the Term Loans.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

17

SECTION 3. SECURITY INTEREST

3.1 As security for the prompt and complete payment when due (whether on the payment dates or otherwise) of all the Secured Obligations, each Loan Party grants to Agent a security interest in all of such Loan Party's right, title, and interest in, to and under all of such Loan Party's personal property and other assets including without limitation the following (except as set forth herein) whether now existing or hereafter acquired (collectively, the "*Collateral*"): (a) Receivables; (b) Equipment; (c) Fixtures; (d) General Intangibles (other than Intellectual Property); (e) Inventory; (f) Investment Property; (g) Deposit Accounts; (h) Cash; (i) Goods; and (j) all other tangible and intangible personal property (other than Intellectual Property) of such Loan Party whether now or hereafter owned or existing, leased, consigned by or to, or acquired by, such Loan Party and wherever located, and any of such Loan Party's property in the possession or under the control of Agent; and, to the extent not otherwise included, all Proceeds of each of the foregoing; provided, however, that the Collateral shall include all Accounts and General Intangibles that consist of rights to payment and proceeds from the sale, licensing or disposition of all or any part, or rights in, the Intellectual Property (the "Rights to Paymet"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a judicial authority (including a U.S. Bahkruptcy Court) holds that a security interest in the underlying Intellectual Property to the extent necessary to permit perfection of Agent's security interest in the Rights to Payment.

3.2 Notwithstanding the broad grant of the security interest set forth in Section 3.1, above, the Collateral shall not include any Excluded Assets.

3.3 The lien and security interest created hereunder shall be automatically released (a) with respect to all Collateral upon the payment in full of all Secured Obligations in accordance with this Agreement (other than inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement), (b) with respect to other Intellectual Property licensed under an exclusive license permitted under the terms of this Agreement, to the extent such counterparty requests such release, or (c) if otherwise approved, authorized or ratified in writing by Agent in its sole discretion. Upon such release, Agent shall, upon the reasonable request and at the sole cost and expense of Borrower, assign, transfer and deliver to Borrower, against receipt and without recourse to or warranty by Agent, except as to the fact that Agent does not continue to encumber the released assets, such Collateral or any part thereof, which shall be released in accordance with customary documents and instruments (including UCC-3 termination financing statements or releases) acknowledging the release of such Collateral.

SECTION 4. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO LOAN

The obligations of the Lenders to make the Loan hereunder are subject to the satisfaction by Borrower of the following conditions:

4.1 Initial Advance. On or prior to the Closing Date, Borrower shall have delivered to Agent the following:

(a) executed copies of the Loan Documents, Account Control Agreements, together with copies of all executed closing deliverables required pursuant to the terms thereof, and all other documents and instruments reasonably required by Agent to effectuate the transactions contemplated hereby or to create and perfect the Liens of Agent with respect to all Collateral, in all cases in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Agent;

(b) a legal opinion of Borrower's US counsel in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Agent, and a legal opinion of Loan Parties' Israeli counsel;

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

18

(c) certified copy of resolutions of each Loan Party's board of directors evidencing approval of (i) the Loan and other transactions evidenced by the Loan Documents;

(d) certified copies of the Certificate of Incorporation, the Bylaws, and the Articles of Association (as applicable), as amended through the Closing Date, of each Loan Party;

(e) a certificate of good standing (or foreign equivalent or insolvency search, as applicable) for each Loan Party from its jurisdiction of organization and similar certificates from all other jurisdictions in which it does business and where the failure to be qualified could have a Material Adverse Effect;

(f) evidence of release of all existing liens over assets of each Guarantor registered with the Israeli Registrar of Companies ("Israeli ROC");

(g) payment of the Initial Facility Charge and reimbursement of Agent's and the Lenders' current expenses reimbursable pursuant to this Agreement, which amounts may be deducted from the initial Advance;

(h) all certificates of insurance and copies of each insurance policy required hereunder; and

(i) four original copies of Forms 10 of the Israeli ROC, executed by an officer of each Guarantor, as applicable;

(j) copies of each filed ISR Security Document, together with all executed closing deliverables required pursuant to the terms thereof with the "received" stamp from the Israeli ROC, and the Israeli ROC certificates of registration of the pledges pursuant to the ISR Security Documents;

(k) evidence of the filing of a pledge with the Israeli Registrar of Pledges, together with evidence of registration of the pledge over Parent's title in BIOMX ISR in accordance with Section 3.1;

(l) evidence of removal of "violating company" warning from each Guarantor's files with the Israeli ROC; and

(m) such other documents as Agent may reasonably request.

4.2 All Advances. On each Advance Date:

(a) Agent shall have received (i) an Advance Request for the relevant Advance as required by Section 2.2(b), each duly executed by Borrower's Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer, and (ii) any other documents Agent may reasonably request; and

(b) the representations and warranties set forth in this Agreement shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of the Advance Date with the same effect as though made on and as of such date, except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date; and

(c) the Loan Parties shall be in compliance with all the terms and provisions set forth herein and in each other Loan Document on its part to be observed or performed, and at the time of and immediately after such Advance no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing; and

(d) with respect to any Tranche 2 Advance or Tranche 3 Advance, the Loan Parties shall have paid the Tranche 2 Facility Charge or Tranche 3 Facility Charge, as applicable; and

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

19

(e) each Advance Request shall be deemed to constitute a representation and warranty by Borrower on the relevant Advance Date as to the matters specified in paragraphs (b) and (c) of this Section 4.2 and as to the matters set forth in the Advance Request.

4.3 <u>No Default</u>. As of the Closing Date and each Advance Date, (i) no fact or condition exists that could (or could, with the passage of time, the giving of notice, or both) constitute an Event of Default and (ii) no event that has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect has occurred and is continuing.

4.4 Post-Closing Deliveries. Loan Parties shall deliver the documents or satisfy the conditions, as applicable, in accordance with Schedule 4.4 hereto.

SECTION 5. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE LOAN PARTIES

Each Loan Party represents and warrants that:

5.1 Corporate Status. Each Loan Party is duly organized, legally existing and in good standing under the laws its state of incorporation, and is duly qualified as a foreign corporation in all jurisdictions in which the nature of its business or location of its properties require such qualifications and where the failure to be qualified would reasonably

be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. No Guarantor has been warned to be or declared a "violating company" with the Israeli ROC. Each Loan Party's present name, former names (if any), locations, place of formation, Tax identification number, organizational identification number and other information are correctly set forth in Exhibit B, as may be updated by the Loan Parties in a written notice (including any Compliance Certificate) provided to Agent after the Closing Date.

5.2 Collateral. Each Loan Party owns the Collateral and the Intellectual Property, free of all Liens, except for Permitted Liens. Each Loan Party has the power and authority to grant to Agent a Lien in the Collateral as security for the Secured Obligations.

5.3 <u>Consents</u>. Each Loan Party's execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and all other Loan Documents, (i) have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action of such Loan Party, (ii) will not result in the creation or imposition of any Lien upon the Collateral, other than Permitted Liens and the Liens created by this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, (iii) do not violate any provisions of such Loan Party's Certificate or Articles of Incorporation (as applicable), bylaws, Articles of Association (as applicable) or any, law, regulation, order, injunction, judgment, decree or writ to which such Loan Party is subject and (iv) except as described on Schedule 5.3, do not violate any material contract or material agreement or require the consent or approval of any other Person which has not already been obtained. The individual or individuals executing the Loan Documents are duly authorized to do so.

5.4 <u>Material Adverse Effect</u>. No event that has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect has occurred and is continuing. No Loan Party is aware of any event likely to occur that is reasonably expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

5.5 Actions Before Governmental Authorities. There are no actions, suits or proceedings at law or in equity or by or before any Governmental Authority now pending or, to the knowledge of any Loan Party, threatened in writing against or affecting any Loan Party or its property, that is reasonably expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

5.6 <u>Laws</u>.

(a) No Loan Party nor any of its Subsidiaries is in violation of any law, rule or regulation, or in default with respect to any judgment, writ, injunction or decree of any Governmental Authority, where such violation or default would reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect. No Loan Party is in default in any material manner under any provision of any agreement or instrument evidencing material Indebtedness, or any other material agreement to which it is a party or by which it is bound.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

20

(b) No Loan Party nor any of its Subsidiaries is required to register as an "investment company" or a company "controlled" by an "investment company" under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. No Loan Party nor any of its Subsidiaries is engaged as one of its important activities in extending credit for margin stock (under Regulations X, T and U of the Federal Reserve Board of Governors). Each Loan Party with activities in the United States has complied in all material respects with the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act. No Loan Party nor any of its Subsidiaries is a "holding company" or an "affiliate" of a "holding company" or a "subsidiary company" of a "holding company" as each term is defined and used in the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 2005. No Loan Party's nor any of its Subsidiaries' properties or assets has been used by such Loan Party or such Subsidiary or, to any Loan Party's knowledge, by previous Persons, in disposing, producing, storing, treating, or transporting any hazardous substance other than in material compliance with applicable laws. Each Loan Party and each of its Subsidiaries has obtained all material consents, approvals and authorizations of, made all declarations or filings with, and given all notices to, all Governmental Authorities that are necessary to continue their respective businesses as currently conducted.

(c) No Loan Party, any of its Subsidiaries, or to any Loan Party's knowledge any of its Subsidiaries' Affiliates or any of their respective agents acting or benefiting in any capacity in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement is (i) in violation of any Anti Terrorism Law, (ii) engaging in or conspiring to engage in any transaction that evades or avoids, or has the purpose of evading or avoiding or attempts to violate, any of the prohibitions set forth in any Anti Terrorism Law, or (iii) is a Blocked Person. No Loan Party, any of its Subsidiaries, or to the knowledge of any Loan Party, any of their Affiliates or agents, acting or benefiting in any capacity in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (x) conducts any business or engages in making or receiving any contribution of funds, goods or services to or for the benefit of any Blocked Person, or (y) deals in, or otherwise engages in any transaction relating to, any property or interest in property blocked pursuant to Executive Order No. 13224, any similar executive order or other Anti Terrorism Law. None of the funds to be provided under this Agreement will be used, directly or indirectly, (a) for any activities in violation of any applicable anti-money laundering, economic sanctions and anti-bribery laws and regulations or (b) for any payment to any governmental official or employee, political party, official of a political party, candidate for political office, or anyone else acting in an official capacity, in order to obtain, retain or direct business or obtain any improper advantage, in violation of the United States Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended.

5.7 Information Correct and Current. No written information, report, Advance Request, financial statement, exhibit or schedule furnished, by or on behalf of any Loan Party to Agent in connection with any Loan Document or included therein or delivered pursuant thereto contained, or, when taken as a whole, contains or will contain any material misstatement of fact or, when taken together with all other such written information or documents, omitted, omits or will omit to state any material fact necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were, are or will be made, not materially misleading at the time such statement was made or deemed made. Additionally, any and all financial or business projections provided by the Loan Parties to Agent, whether prior to or after the Closing Date, shall be (i) provided in good faith and based on the most current data and information available to the Loan Parties, and (ii) the most current of such projections are subject to significant uncertainting and of directors (it being understood that such projections will be realized, that actual results may differ).

5.8 Tax Matters. Except as described on Schedule 5.8, (a) Borrower and its Subsidiaries have filed all federal and state income Tax returns and other material Tax returns that they are required to file, (b) Borrower and its Subsidiaries have duly paid all federal and state income Taxes and other material Taxes or installments thereof that they are required to pay, except Taxes being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which Borrower and its Subsidiaries maintain adequate reserves in accordance with GAAP, and (c) to the best of Borrower's knowledge, no proposed or pending Tax assessments, deficiencies, audits or other proceedings with respect to Borrower or any Subsidiary have had, or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

5.9 Intellectual Property Claims. The Loan Parties are the sole owner of, or otherwise have the right to use, the Intellectual Property material to their business. Except as described on Schedule 5.9, (i) each of the material Copyrights, Trademarks and Patents is valid and enforceable, (ii) no material part of the Intellectual Property has been judged invalid or unenforceable, in whole or in part, and (iii) no claim has been made to a Loan Party that any material part of the Intellectual Property violates the rights of any third party. Exhibit C is a true, correct and complete list of each of the Loan Parties' Patents, registered Trademarks, registered Copyrights, and material agreements under

which a Loan Party licenses Intellectual Property from third parties (other than shrink-wrap software licenses), together with application or registration numbers, as applicable, owned by a Loan Party, in each case as of the Closing Date. The Loan Parties are not in material breach of, nor have the Loan Parties failed to perform any material obligations under, any of the foregoing contracts, licenses or agreements and, to Borrower's knowledge, no third party to any such contract, license or agreement is in material breach thereof or has failed to perform any material obligations thereunder.

5.10 Intellectual Property

(a) The Loan Parties have all material rights with respect to Intellectual Property necessary or material in the operation or conduct of their business as currently conducted and proposed to be conducted by the Loan Parties. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, and in the case of material licenses, except for restrictions that are unenforceable under Division 9 of the UCC or other applicable law, the Loan Parties have the right, to the extent required to operate their business, to freely transfer, license or assign Intellectual Property necessary or material in the operation or conduct of their business as currently conducted and currently proposed to be conducted by them, without condition, restriction or payment of any kind (other than license payments in the ordinary course of business) to any third party, and the Loan Parties, to the Loan Parties' knowledge own or have the right to use, pursuant to valid licenses, all software development tools, library functions, compilers and all other third-party software that are material to their business and used in the design, development, promotion, sale, license or lessee.

(b) No material software or other materials used by any Loan Party (or used in any Products or any Subsidiaries' products) are subject to an open-source or similar license (including but not limited to the General Public License, Lesser General Public License, Mozilla Public License, or Affero License) (collectively, "Open Source Licenses") in a manner that would cause such software or other materials to have to be (i) distributed to third parties at no charge or a minimal charge (royalty-free basis); (ii) licensed to third parties to modify, make derivative works based on, decompile, disassemble, or reverse engineer; or (iii) used in a manner that does could require disclosure or distribution in source code form.

5.11 Products. Except as described on Schedule 5.11, no Intellectual Property owned by a Loan Party or Product has been or is subject to any actual or, to the knowledge of Loan Parties, threatened litigation, proceeding (including any proceeding in the United States Patent and Trademark Office or any corresponding foreign office or agency) or outstanding decree, order, judgment, settlement agreement or stipulation that restricts in any manner any Loan Party's use, transfer or licensing thereof or that may affect the validity, use or enforceability thereof. There is no decree, order, judgment, agreement, stipulation, arbitral award or other provision entered into in connection with any litigation or proceeding that obligates any Loan Party to grant licenses or ownership interest in any future Intellectual Property related to the operation or conduct of the business of Loan Parties or Products. No Loan Party has received any written notice or claim, or, to the knowledge of Loan Parties, oral notice or claim, challenging or questioning any Loan Party's ownership in any Intellectual Property (or written notice of any claim challenging or questioning the ownership in any licensed Intellectual Property of the owner thereof) or suggesting that any third party has any claim of legal or beneficial ownership with respect thereto nor, to Loan Parties' knowledge, is there a reasonable basis for any such claim. To the Loan Parties' knowledge, neither the Loan Parties' use of its Intellectual Property nor the production and sale of Products materially infringes the Intellectual Property or other rights of others.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

2	γ
4	4

5.12 <u>Financial Accounts</u>. Exhibit D, as may be updated by the Loan Parties in a written notice provided to Agent after the Closing Date, is a true, correct and complete list of (a) all banks and other financial institutions at which any Loan Party or any Subsidiary maintains Deposit Accounts and (b) all institutions at which any Loan Party or any Subsidiary maintains an account holding Investment Property, and such exhibit correctly identifies the name, address and telephone number of each bank or other institution, the name in which the account is held, a description of the purpose of the account, and the complete account number therefor.

5.13 Employee Loans. No Loan Party has outstanding loans to any employee, officer or director of such Loan Party nor has any Loan Party guaranteed the payment of any loan made to an employee, officer or director of such Loan Party by a third party, except as permitted by the Loan Documents.

5.14 <u>Capitalization and Subsidiaries</u>. The Loan Parties do not own any stock, partnership interest or other securities of any Person, except for Permitted Investments. Attached as Schedule 5.14, as may be updated by the Loan Parties in a written notice provided after the Closing Date, is a true, correct and complete list of each Subsidiary.

5.15 The Israel Innovation Authority and Investment Center. As of the Closing Date, no Loan Party has received any grants, funds or benefits (including, but not limited to, tax benefits) from the IIA (formerly known as, the Office of Chief Scientist) or Investment Center, or the Binational Industrial Research and Development Foundation or any other Governmental Authority ("**IIA Grants**") except as provided in Schedule 5.15. No Loan Party is obligated to pay any royalties or any other payments to the IIA or Investment Center or the Binational Industrial Research and Development Foundation or any other Governmental Authority, except as provided in Schedule 5.15. The transactions contemplated under this Agreement, and any other Loan Document are not subject to any right and do not require the approval of the Israel Innovation Authority or Investment Center or the Binational Industrial Research and Development Foundation or any other Governmental Authority, except as provided in Schedule 5.15.

SECTION 6. INSURANCE; INDEMNIFICATION

6.1 Coverage. The Loan Parties shall cause to be carried and maintained commercial general liability insurance, on an occurrence form, against risks customarily insured against in Loan Parties' line of business. Such risks shall include the risks of bodily injury, including death, property damage, personal injury, advertising injury, and contractual liability per the terms of the indemnification agreement found in Section 6.3. The Loan Parties must maintain a minimum of \$2,000,000 (or foreign currency equivalent, if applicable) of commercial general liability insurance for each occurrence. The Loan Parties have and agree to maintain a minimum of \$2,000,000 of directors' and officers' insurance for each occurrence and \$5,000,000 in the aggregate. So long as there are any Secured Obligations outstanding, the Loan Parties shall also cause to be carried and maintained insurance upon the Collateral other than therapeutic stock and raw materials, insuring against all risks of physical loss or damage howsoever caused, in an amount not less than the full replacement cost of the Collateral, Agent was under that such insurance may be subject to standard exceptions and deductibles. If Borrower fails to obtain the insurance called for by this Section 6.1 or fails to pay any premium thereon or fails to pay any other amount which Borrower is obligated to pay under this Agreement or any other Loan Document or which may be required to preserve the Collateral, Agent may obtain such insurance or make such payment, and all amounts so paid by Agent are applicable to the Secured Obligations, and secured by the Collateral. Agent will make reasonable efforts to provide Borrower with notice of Agent obtaining such insurance at the time it is obtained or within a reasonable time thereafter. No payments by Agent are deemed an agreement to make similar payments in the future or Agent's waiver of any Event of Default.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

6.2 Certificates. The Loan Parties shall deliver to Agent certificates of insurance that evidence their compliance with its insurance obligations in Section 6.1 and the obligations contained in this Section 6.2. The Loan Parties' insurance certificate shall state Agent (shown as "Hercules Capital, Inc., as Agent") is an additional insured for commercial general liability, a lenders loss payable for all risk property damage insurance, subject to the insurer's approval, and a lenders loss payable for property insurance

and additional insured for liability insurance for any future insurance that the Loan Parties may acquire from such insurer. Attached to the certificates of insurance will be additional insured endorsements for liability and lender's loss payable endorsements for all risk property damage insurance. All certificates of insurance will provide for a minimum of thirty (30) days advance written notice to Agent of cancellation (other than cancellation for non-payment of premiums, for which ten (10) days' advance written notice shall be sufficient). Any failure of Agent to scrutinize such insurance certificates for compliance is not a waiver of any of Agent's rights, all of which are reserved. The Loan Parties shall provide Agent with copies of each insurance policy other than any director's and officer's insurance policies of the Loan Parties, and upon entering or amending any insurance policy required hereunder, Loan Parties shall provide Agent with copies of such policies and shall promptly deliver to Agent updated insurance certificates with respect to such policies.

6.3 Indemnity. Each Loan Party agrees to indemnify and hold Agent, the Lenders and their officers, directors, employees, agents, in-house attorneys, representatives and shareholders (each, an "Indemnified Person") harmless from and against any and all claims, costs, expenses, damages and liabilities (including such claims, costs, expenses, damages and liabilities based on liability in tort, including strict liability in tort), including reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements and other costs of investigation or defense (including those incurred upon any appeal) (collectively, "Liabilities"), that may be instituted or asserted against or incurred by such Indemnified Person as the result of credit having been extended, suspended or terminated under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents or the administration of such credit, or in connection with or arising out of the transactions contemplated hereunder and thereunder, or any actions or failures to act in connection therewith, or arising out of the disposition or utilization of the Collateral, excluding in all cases Liabilities to the extent resulting solely from any Indemnified Person's gross negligence or willful misconduct. This Section 6.3 shall not apply with respect to Taxes other than any Taxes that represent losses, claims, damages, etc. arising from any non-Tax claim. In no event shall any Indemnified Person be liable on any theory of liability for any special, indirect, consequential or punitive damages (including any loss of profits, business or anticipated savings). This Section 6.3 shall survive the repayment of indebtedness under, and otherwise shall survive the expiration or other termination of, this Agreement.

SECTION 7. COVENANTS OF THE LOAN PARTIES

Each Loan Party agrees as follows:

7.1 Financial Reports. The Loan Parties shall furnish to Agent the financial statements and reports listed hereinafter (the 'Financial Statements'):

(a) as soon as practicable (and in any event within thirty (30) days) after the end of each month, unaudited interim and year-to-date financial statements of the Borrower as of the end of such month (prepared on a consolidated basis, if applicable), including balance sheet and related statements of income and cash flows accompanied by a report detailing any material contingencies (including the commencement of any material litigation by or against any Loan Party) or any other occurrence that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, all certified by Borrower's Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, principal accounting officer or any other duly authorized officer or director to the effect that they have been prepared in accordance with GAAP, except (i) for the absence of footnotes, (ii) that they are subject to normal year end adjustments, and (iii) they do not contain certain non-cash items that are customarily included in quarterly and annual financial statements;

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

2	4

(b) within forty-five (45) days after the end of each fiscal quarter, unaudited interim and year-to-date financial statements as of the end of such calendar quarter (prepared on a consolidated basis), including balance sheet and related statements of income and cash flows accompanied by a report detailing any material contingencies (including the commencement of any material litigation by or against any Loan Party), certified by Borrower's Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer to the effect that they have been prepared in accordance with GAAP, except (i) for the absence of footnotes, and (ii) that they are subject to normal year end adjustments;

(c) within ninety (90) days after the end of each fiscal year, unqualified (other than a going concern qualification or limitation), audited financial statements as of the end of such year (prepared on a consolidated basis), including balance sheet and related statements of income and cash flows, and setting forth in comparative form the corresponding figures for the preceding fiscal year, certified by a firm of independent certified public accountants selected by Borrower and reasonably acceptable to Agent, accompanied by any management report from such accountants;

(d) as soon as practicable (and in any event within 30 days) after the end of each month, a Compliance Certificate in the form of Exhibit E;

(e) as soon as practicable (and in any event within 30 days) after the end of each month, a report showing agings of accounts receivable and accounts payable;

(f) promptly after the sending or filing thereof, as the case may be, copies of any proxy statements, financial statements or reports that Borrower has made available to holders of its preferred stock and copies of any regular, periodic and special reports or registration statements that Borrower files with the Securities and Exchange Commission or any Governmental Authority that may be substituted therefor, or any national securities exchange;

(g) as soon as practicable (and in any event within 60 days) following receipt of any new IIA Grants, a list of any such new IIA Grant;

(h) financial and business projections promptly following their approval by Borrower's board of directors, and in any event, no later than 60 days after to the end of Borrower's fiscal year, as well as budgets, operating plans and other financial information reasonably requested by Agent;

(i) immediate notice if any Loan Party or any Subsidiary has knowledge that any Loan Party, or any Subsidiary or Affiliate of any Loan Party, is listed on the OFAC Lists or (a) is convicted on, (b) pleads *nolo contendere* to, (c) is indicted on, or (d) is arraigned and held over on charges involving money laundering or predicate crimes to money laundering.

No Loan Party shall (without the consent of Agent, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed), make any change in its (a) accounting policies or reporting practices, except as required by GAAP or (b) fiscal years or fiscal quarters. The fiscal year of each Loan Party shall end on December 31.

The executed Compliance Certificate, and all Financial Statements required to be delivered pursuant to clauses (a), (b), (c) and (d) shall be sent via e-mail to financialstatements@htgc.com with a copy to legal@htgc.com, jbourque@htgc.com and ksegien@htc.com; provided, that if e-mail is not available or sending such Financial Statements via e-mail is not possible, they shall be faxed to Agent at: (650) 473-9194, attention Account Manager: BiomX Inc.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, documents required to be delivered under Sections 7.1(a), (b), (c) or (f) (to the extent any such documents are included in materials otherwise filed with the SEC) may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which Borrower files such documents with the SEC and such documents are publicly available on the SEC's EDGAR filing system or any successor thereto, <u>provided</u>, however, for any such documents other than the documents required to be delivered under Sections 7.1(b) and (c), Borrower shall promptly notify Agent in writing (which may be by electronic mail) of the filing of any such documents with the SEC.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

7.2 <u>Management Rights</u>. The Loan Parties shall permit any representative that Agent or the Lenders authorizes, including its attorneys and accountants, to inspect the Collateral and examine and make copies and abstracts of the books of account and records of the Loan Parties at reasonable times and upon reasonable notice during normal business hours; <u>provided</u>, however, that so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, such examinations shall be limited to no more often than once per fiscal year. In addition, any such representative shall have the right to meet with management and officers of the Loan Parties to discuss such books of account and records. In addition, Agent or the Lenders shall be entited at reasonable times and intervals to consult with and advise the management and officers of the Loan Parties is operations. The parties intend that the rights granted Agent and the Lenders shall constitute "management rights" within the meaning of 29 C.F.R. Section 2510.3-101(d) (3)(ii), but that any advice, recommendations or participation by Agent or the Lenders with respect to any business issues shall not be deemed to give Agent or the Lenders of, control over the Loan Parties' management or policies, and the Loan Parties shall have no obligation to act upon or follow any such advice or recommendation.

7.3 <u>Further Assurances</u>. Each Loan Party shall from time to time execute, deliver and file, alone or with Agent, any financing statements, security agreements, collateral assignments, notices, control agreements, promissory notes or other documents to perfect, give the highest priority to Agent's Lien on the Collateral or otherwise evidence Agent's rights herein. Any Loan Party shall from time to time procure any instruments or documents as may be reasonably requested by Agent, and take all further action that may be necessary, or that Agent may reasonably request, to perfect and protect the Liens granted hereby and thereby. In addition, and for such purposes only, each Loan Party hereby authorizes Agent to execute and deliver on its behalf and to file such financing statements, collateral assignments, notices, control agreements, security agreements and other documents without the signature of the Loan Parties either in Agent's name or in the name of Agent as agent and attorney-infact for the Loan Parties. Each Loan Party shall protect and defend its title to the Collateral and Agent's Lien thereon against all Persons claiming any interest adverse to such Loan Party or Agent other than Permitted Liens.

7.4 <u>Indebtedness</u>. No Loan Party shall create, incur, assume, guarantee or be or remain liable with respect to any Indebtedness, or permit any Subsidiary so to do, other than Permitted Indebtedness, or prepay any Indebtedness or take any actions which impose on any Loan Party an obligation to prepay any Indebtedness, except for (a) the conversion of Indebtedness into equity securities and the payment of cash in lieu of fractional shares in connection with such conversion, (b) in connection with refinancing or replacement of Permitted Indebtedness, (c) purchase money Indebtedness pursuant to its then-applicable payment schedule, (d) prepayment by any Subsidiary of (i) inter-company Indebtedness owed by such Subsidiary to any Loan Party, or (ii) if such Subsidiary is not a Loan Party, intercompany Indebtedness owed by such Subsidiary to (e) as otherwise permitted hereunder or approved in writing by Agent.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

26

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the foregoing, the issuance of, performance of obligations under (including any payments of interest), and conversion, exercise, repurchase, redemption (including, for the avoidance of doubt, a required repurchase in connection with the redemption of Permitted Convertible Debt upon satisfaction of a condition related to the stock price of the Common Stock), settlement or early termination or cancellation of (whether in whole or in part and including by netting or set-off) (in each case, whether in cash, Common Stock, following a merger event or other change of the Common Stock, other securities or property), or the satisfaction of any condition that would permit or require any of the foregoing, any Permitted Convertible Debt shall not constitute a prepayment of Indebtedness by Borrower for the purposes of this Section 7.4; provided that principal payments in cash (other than cash in lieu of fractional shares) shall only be allowed if the Redemption Conditions are satisfied in respect of such payment and at all times after such payment; provided further that, to the extent both (a) the aggregate amount of cash payable upon conversion or payment of a fractional share due upon conversion thereof) exceeds the aggregate principal amount thereof and (b) such conversion or payment does not trigger or correspond to an exercise or early unwind or settlement of a corresponding portion of the Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions relating to such Permitted Convertible Debt), the payment of such excess cash shall not be permitted by the preceding sentence.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Borrower may repurchase, exchange or induce the conversion of Permitted Convertible Debt by delivery of shares of Common Stock and/or a different series of Permitted Convertible Debt and/or by payment of cash (in an amount that does not exceed the proceeds received by Borrower from the substantially concurrent issuance of Common Stock and/or Permitted Convertible Debt plus the net cash proceeds, if any, received by Borrower pursuant to the related exercise or early unwind or termination of the related Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions and Permitted Warrant Transactions, if any, pursuant to the immediately following proviso); provided that, substantially concurrently with, or a commercially reasonable period of time before or after, the related settlement date for the Permitted Convertible Debt that is so repurchased, exchanged or converted, Borrower shall exercise or unwind or terminate early (whether in cash, shares or any combination thereof) the portion of the Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions and Permitted Warrant Transactions, if any, corresponding to such Permitted Convertible Debt that are so repurchased, exchanged or converted.

7.5 Collateral. Each Loan Party shall at all times keep the Collateral, the Intellectual Property and all other property and assets used in the Loan Parties' business or in which the Loan Parties now or hereafter holds any interest free and clear from any Liens whatsoever (except for Permitted Liens), and shall give Agent prompt written notice of any legal process that is reasonably likely to result in damages, expenses or liabilities in excess of \$500,000 affecting the Collateral, the Intellectual Property, such other property and assets, or any Liens thereon. No Loan Party shall agree with any Person other than Agent or the Lenders not to encumber its property other than (a) any agreements governing any purchase money Liens or capital lease obligations otherwise permitted hereby (in which case, any prohibition or limitation shall only be effective against the assets financed thereby) and (b) customary restrictions on the assignment of leases, licenses and other agreements. No Loan Party shall enter than (a) this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, (b) any agreements governing any purchase money Liens or capital lease obligations under the Loan Documents to which it is a party other than (a) this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, (b) any agreements governing any purchase money Liens or capital lease obligations otherwise permitted hereby (in which case, any prohibition or limitation shall only be effective against the assets financed thereby) and (c) customary restrictions on the assignment of leases, licenses and other agreements. Each Loan Party shall cause its Subsidiaries to protect and defend such Subsidiary's property and assets free and clear from or Liens whatsoever (except for Permitted Liens), and shall give Agent prompt written notice of any legal process affecting such Subsidiary's property and assets free and clear from or Liens whatsoever (except for Permitted Liens), and shall give Agent prompt written notice of any legal process affecting such Subsidiary's property and assets free and

7.6 Investments. No Loan Party shall directly or indirectly acquire or own, or make any Investment in or to any Person, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so, other than Permitted Investments.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

7.7 Distributions. No Loan Party shall, nor shall allow any Subsidiary to, (a) repurchase or redeem any class of shares, stock or other Equity Interest other than pursuant to employee, director or consultant repurchase plans or other similar agreements, provided, however, in each case the repurchase or redeemption price does not exceed the original consideration paid for such stock or Equity Interest, or (b) declare or pay any cash dividend or make any other cash distribution on any class of stock or other Equity Interest, except that a Subsidiary may pay dividends or make other distributions to any Loan Party, or (c) lend money to any employees, officers or directors or guarantee the payment of any such loans granted by a third party in excess of \$500,000 in the aggregate or (d) waive, release or forgive any Indebtedness owed by any employees, officers or directors in excess of \$500,000 in the aggregate.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, and for the avoidance of doubt, this Section 7.7 shall not prohibit the conversion by holders of (including any payment upon conversion, whether in cash, Common Stock or a combination thereof), or required payment of any principal or premium on (including, for the avoidance of doubt, in respect of a required payment of any interest with respect to, any Permitted Convertible Debt upon satisfaction of a condition related to the stock price of the Common Stock) or required payment of any interest with respect to, any Permitted Convertible Debt in each case, in accordance with the terms of the indenture governing such Permitted Convertible Debt; provided that principal payments in cash (other than cash in lieu of fractional shares) shall only be allowed if the Redemption Conditions are satisfied in respect of such payment and at all times after such payment; provided further that, to the extent both (a) the aggregate amount of cash payable upon conversion or payment of a fractional share due upon conversion thereof) exceeds the aggregate principal amount thereof and (b) such convertible Debt (including any payment of such excess) or early unwind or settlement of a corresponding portion of the Bond Hedge Transactions relating to such Permitted Convertible Debt (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the case where there is no Bond Hedge Transaction relating to such Permitted Convertible Debt), the payment of such excess cash shall not be permitted by the preceding sentence.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Borrower may repurchase, exchange or induce the conversion of Permitted Convertible Debt by delivery of Common Stock and/or a different series of Permitted Convertible Debt and/or by payment of cash (in an amount that does not exceed the proceeds received by Borrower from the substantially concurrent issuance of Common Stock and/or Permitted Convertible Debt plus the net cash proceeds, if any, received by Borrower pursuant to the related exercise or early unwind or termination of the related Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions and Permitted Warrant Transactions, if any, pursuant to the immediately following proviso); provided that, substantially concurrently with, or a commercially reasonable period of time before or after, the related settlement date for the Permitted Convertible Debt that is so repurchased, exchanged or converted, Borrower shall exercise or unwind or terminate early (whether in cash, shares or any combination thereof) the portion of the Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions and Permitted Warrant Transactions, if any, corresponding to such Permitted Convertible Debt that are so repurchased, exchanged or converted.

7.8 Transfers. Except for Permitted Transfers and Permitted Investments that constitute Permitted Transfers, no Loan Party shall, nor shall allow any Subsidiary to, voluntarily or involuntarily transfer, sell, lease, license, lend or in any other manner convey any equitable, beneficial or legal interest in any material portion of its assets.

7.9 <u>Mergers and Consolidations</u>. No Loan Party shall merge or consolidate, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to merge or consolidate, with or into any other business organization (other than mergers or consolidations of (a) a Subsidiary which is not a Loan Party into another Subsidiary or into a Loan Party or (b) a Loan Party into another Loan Party).

7.10 <u>Taxes</u>. Each Loan Party shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, pay when due all material Taxes of any nature whatsoever now or hereafter imposed or assessed against any Loan Party, any of its Subsidiaries or the Collateral or upon any Loan Party's or any of its Subsidiaries' ownership, possession, use, operation or disposition thereof or upon any Loan Party's or any of its Subsidiaries' rents, receipts or earnings arising therefrom. Each Loan Party shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, accurately file on or before the due date therefor (taking into account proper extensions) all federal and state income Tax returns and other material Tax returns required to be filed. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any Loan Party may contest, in good faith and by appropriate proceedings diligently conducted, Taxes for which such Loan Party maintains adequate reserves therefor in accordance with GAAP.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

2	0
2	ð

7.11 <u>Corporate Changes</u>. No Loan Party nor any Subsidiary shall change its corporate name, legal form or jurisdiction of formation without twenty (20) days' prior written notice to Agent. No Loan Party shall suffer a Change in Control. No Loan Party nor any Subsidiary shall relocate its chief executive office or its principal place of business unless: (i) it has provided prior written notice to Agent; and (ii) such relocation shall be within the continental United States of America or Israel. No Loan Party nor any Subsidiary shall relocate any item of Collateral (other than (x) sales of Inventory in the ordinary course of business, (y) relocations of Equipment having an aggregate value of up to \$750,000 in any fiscal year, and (z) relocations of Collateral from a location described on Exhibit B to another location described on Exhibit B) unless (i) it has provided prompt written notice to Agent and (ii) such relocation is within the continental United States of America or Israel, (iii) if such relocation is to a third party bailee, it has delivered a bailee agreement in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Agent.

7.12 Deposit Accounts. No Loan Party nor any Subsidiary shall maintain any Deposit Accounts, or accounts holding Investment Property, except with respect to which Agent has an Account Control Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Borrower and its Subsidiaries shall not be required to obtain an Account Control Agreement with respect to Excluded Accounts.

7.13 Joinder. Borrower shall notify Agent of each Subsidiary formed subsequent to the Closing Date and, within 15 days of formation, shall cause any such Subsidiary to execute and deliver to Agent a Joinder Agreement.

7.14 [RESERVED]

7.15 Notification of Event of Default. Borrower shall notify Agent immediately of the occurrence of any Event of Default.

7.16 Use of Proceeds. Borrower agrees that the proceeds of the Loans shall be used solely to pay related fees and expenses in connection with this Agreement and, for working capital and general corporate purposes. The proceeds of the Loans will not be used in violation of Anti-Corruption Laws or applicable Sanctions.

7.17 Limitation on Cash Outside of the United States. The Loan Parties and their Subsidiaries shall at all times maintain aggregate Cash and Cash Equivalents in accounts in the United States subject to an Account Control Agreement in favor of Agent in an amount not less than the lesser of (i) \$10,000,000 and (ii) 30% of all aggregate Cash and Cash Equivalents of the Loan Parties and their Subsidiaries.

7.18 Compliance with Laws.

(a) Each Loan Party shall maintain, and shall cause its Subsidiaries to maintain, compliance in all material respects with all applicable laws, rules or regulations (including any law, rule or regulation with respect to the making or brokering of loans or financial accommodations), and shall, or cause its Subsidiaries to, obtain and maintain all required Governmental Approvals.

29

(b) No Loan Party nor any of its Subsidiaries shall, nor shall any Loan Party or any of its Subsidiaries permit any Affiliate to, directly or indirectly, knowingly enter into any documents, instruments, agreements or contracts with any Person listed on the OFAC Lists. No Loan Party nor any of its Subsidiaries shall, nor shall any Loan Party or any of its Subsidiaries, permit any Affiliate to, directly or indirectly, (i) conduct any business or engage in any transaction or dealing with any Blocked Person, including, without limitation, the making or receiving of any contribution of funds, goods or services to or for the benefit of any Blocked Person, (ii) deal in, or other Anti-Terrorism Law, or (iii) engage in or conspire to engage in any transaction that evades or avoids, or has the purpose of evading or avoiding, or attempts to violate, any of the prohibitions set forth in Executive Order No. 13224 or other Anti-Terrorism Law.

(c) Each Loan Party has implemented and maintains in effect policies and procedures designed to ensure compliance by such Loan Party, its Subsidiaries and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents with Anti-Corruption Laws and applicable Sanctions, and each Loan Party, its Subsidiaries and their respective officers and employees and to the knowledge of such Loan Party's its directors and agents, are in compliance with Anti-Corruption Laws and applicable Sanctions in all material respects.

(d) No Loan Party, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective directors, officers or employees, or to the knowledge of such Loan Party, any agent for such Loan Party or its Subsidiaries that will act in any capacity in connection with or benefit from the credit facility established hereby, is a Sanctioned Person. No Loan, use of proceeds or other transaction contemplated by this Agreement will violate Anti-Corruption Laws or applicable Sanctions.

7.19 Financial Covenants

(a) <u>Minimum Qualified Cash</u>. Commencing October 1, 2022 and at all times thereafter, Borrower shall maintain Qualified Cash of at least \$5,000,000 plus the Qualified Cash A/P Amount, provided that the foregoing covenant shall be waived during any period in which Borrower's Market Capitalization exceeds \$250,000,000.

(b) <u>Redemption Conditions</u>. If Borrower makes cash payment in respect of Permitted Convertible Debt subject to satisfaction of the Redemption Conditions, Borrower shall, at all times thereafter, maintain Qualified Cash in the amount required by the defined term "Redemption Conditions".

7.20 Intellectual Property. Each Loan Party shall (i) protect, defend and maintain the validity and enforceability of its material Intellectual Property; (ii) promptly advise Agent in writing of material infringements of its material Intellectual Property; and (iii) not allow any Intellectual Property material to Loan Parties' business to be abandoned, forfeited or dedicated to the public without Agent's written consent.

7.21 <u>Transactions with Affiliates</u>. Each Loan Party shall not and shall not permit any Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, enter into or permit to exist any transaction of any kind with any Affiliate of such Loan Party or such Subsidiary on terms that are less favorable to such Loan Party or such Subsidiary, as the case may be, than those that might be obtained in an arm's length transaction from a Person who is not an Affiliate of such Loan Party or such Subsidiary other than (i) Permitted Investments, (ii) reasonable and customary fees paid to board members and (iii) board-approved compensation arrangements for officers and other employees.

SECTION 8. RIGHT TO INVEST

8.1 Subject to compliance with any SEC regulations and other than any "at the market" or similar arrangement, the Borrower will notify the Lenders of any equity offering of Common Shares that will be broadly marketed to multiple investors and Lender may submit a non-binding indication of interest to the managing underwriter(s) of such equity offering up to a total of \$2,000,000. The Borrower will use commercially reasonable efforts to ensure that Lender is allocated such securities on the same terms, conditions and pricing afforded to others participating in any such Subsequent Financing. This Section 8.1, and all rights and obligations hereunder, shall terminate upon the repayment in full of the Secured Obligations and the termination of this Agreement.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

30

SECTION 9. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

The occurrence of any one or more of the following events shall be an Event of Default:

9.1 Payments. Any Loan Party fails to pay any amount due under this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents on the due date; provided, however, that an Event of Default shall not occur on account of a failure to pay due solely to an administrative or operational error of Agent or the Lenders or any Loan Party's bank if such Loan Party had the funds to make the payment when due and makes the payment within three (3) Business Days following such Loan Party's knowledge of such failure to pay; or

9.2 <u>Covenants</u>. Any Loan Party breaches or defaults in the performance of any covenant or Secured Obligation under this Agreement, or any of the other Loan Documents, and (a) with respect to a default under any covenant under this Agreement (other than as set forth in subsection (b) below), any other Loan Document, such default continues for more than fifteen (15) days after the earlier of the date on which (i) Agent or the Lenders has given notice of such default to the Loan Parties and (ii) any Loan Party has actual knowledge of such default or (b) with respect to a default under any of Sections 4.4, 6, 7.1, 7.4, 7.5, 7.6, 7.7, 7.8, 7.9, 7.15, 7.16, 7.17, 7.19, 7.20, and 7.21, the occurrence of such default; or there is a breach or default pursuant to any ISR Security Document; or

9.3 <u>Material Adverse Effect</u>. A circumstance has occurred that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; provided that solely for purposes of this Section 9.3, the following events shall not, in and of itself, constitute a Material Adverse Effect (unless otherwise constituting an Event of Default): (a) adverse results or delays in any nonclinical or clinical trial, (b) the failure to achieve Performance Milestone I or Performance Milestone II, or any other clinical or nonclinical trial goals or objectives, including without limitation, the failure to demonstrate the desired safety or efficacy of any drug or companion diagnostic, (c) the denial, delay or limitation of approval of, or taking of any other regulatory action by, the United States Food and Drug Administration or any other governmental entity with respect to any drug or companion diagnostic, or (d) a change in or discontinuation of a strategic partnership or other collaboration or license arrangement; or

9.4 <u>Representations</u>. Any representation or warranty made by any Loan Party in any Loan Document shall have been false or misleading in any material respect when made or when deemed made; or

9.5 Insolvency. Borrower, and with respect to the Guarantors, as the following may apply under the Insolvency and Economic Rehabilitation Law, 2018 ("Israeli

Insolvency Law"), (A) (i) shall make an assignment for the benefit of creditors; or (ii) shall be unable to pay its debts as they become due, or be unable to pay or perform under the Loan Documents, or shall become insolvent; or (iii) shall file a voluntary petition in bankruptcy; or (iv) shall file any petition, answer, or document seeking for itself any reorganization, arrangement, composition, readjustment, liquidation, dissolution or similar relief under any present or future statute, law or regulation pertinent to such circumstances; or (v) shall seek or consent to or acquiesce in the appointment of any trustee, receiver, or liquidator of a Loan Party or of all or any substantial part (i.e., 33-1/3% or more) of the assets or property of a Loan Party; or (vi) shall cease operations of its business as its business has normally been conducted, or terminate substantially all of its employees; or (vii) a Loan Party or its directors or majority shareholders shall take any action initiating any of the foregoing actions described in clauses (i) through (vi); or (B) either (i) thirty (30) days shall have expired after the commencement of an involuntary action against a Loan Party seeking reorganization, arrangement, composition, readjustment, liquidation or similar relief under any present or future statute, law or regulation, without such action being dismissed or all orders or proceedings thereunder affecting the operations or the business of a Loan Party shall file any answer admitting or not contesting the material allegations of a petition filed against such Loan Party in any such proceedings; or (ii) the court in which such proceedings are pending shall enter a decree or order granting the relief sought in any such proceedings; or (v) thirty (30) days shall have expired after the appointment, without the consent or acquiescence of the applicable Loan Party, of any trustee, receiver or liquidator of a Loan Party or of all or any substantial part of future statute, law or regulation, without such appointment

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

2	1
э	1

9.6 <u>Attachments</u>; Judgments</u>. Any portion of the assets of the Loan Parties in aggregate value of \$750,000 or more is attached or seized, or a levy is filed against any such assets, or a judgment or judgments is/are entered for the payment of money (not covered by independent third party insurance as to which liability has not been rejected by such insurance carrier), individually or in the aggregate, of at least \$750,000, and such judgment remains unsatisfied unvacated, or unstayed for a period of twenty (20) days after the entry thereof, or any Loan Party is enjoined or in any way prevented by court order from conducting any material part of its business; or

9.7 Other Obligations. (i) The occurrence of any default under, (A) any agreement or obligation of any Loan Party involving any Indebtedness in excess of \$750,000, or (B) any other material agreement or obligation that permits the counterparty thereto to accelerate payments in excess of \$750,000 owed thereunder or if a Material Adverse Effect would reasonably be expected to result from such default, or (ii) any "fundamental change" (howsoever defined, but excluding any "make-whole fundamental change") occurs under the indenture governing any Permitted Convertible Debt or (iii) the early termination of any Permitted Bond Hedge Transaction or Permitted Warrant Transaction by the counterparty thereto, due to a breach or default by any Loan Party or Subsidiary thereof (except to the extent such early termination requires only the issuance of Equity Interests by Borrower), if such termination would require Borrower to pay in excess of \$750,000; or

9.8 Governmental Approvals. Any Governmental Approval shall have been revoked, rescinded, suspended, modified in an adverse manner or not renewed for a full term, where such revocation, rescission, suspension, modification or non-renewal has, or would reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect; or

SECTION 10. REMEDIES

10.1 General. Upon and during the continuance of any one or more Events of Default, Agent may, and at the direction of the Required Lenders shall, accelerate and demand payment of all or any part of the Secured Obligations together with a Prepayment Charge and declare them to be immediately due and payable (provided, that upon the occurrence of an Event of Default of the type described in Section 9.5, all of the Secured Obligations (including, without limitation, the Prepayment Charge and the End of Term Charge) shall automatically be accelerated and made due and payable, in each case without any further notice or act). Each Loan Party hereby irrevocably appoints Agent as its lawful attorney-in-fact to: (a) exercisable following the occurrence of an Event of Default, (i) sign such Loan Party's name on any invoice or bill of lading for any account or drafts against account debtors; (ii) demand, collect, sue, and give releases to any account debtor for monies due, settle and adjust disputes and claims about the accounts directly with account debtors, and compromise, prosecute, or defend any action, claim, case, or proceeding about any Collateral (including filing a claim or voting a claim in any bankruptcy case in Agent's or such Loan Party's name, as Agent may elect, including with respect to the Guarantors, under the Israeli Insolvency Law); (iii) make, settle, and adjust all claims under such Loan Party's insurance policies; (iv) pay, contest or settle any Lien, charge, encumbrance, security interest, or other claim in or to the Collateral, or any judgment based thereon, or otherwise take any action to terminate or discharge the same; (v) transfer the Collateral into the name of Agent or a third party as the UCC permits; and (vi) receive, open and dispose of mail addressed to a Loan Party; and (b) regardless of whether an Event of Default has occurred, (i) endorse a Loan Party's name on any checks, payment instruments, or other forms of payment or security; and (ii) notify all account debtors to pay Agent directly. Each Loan Party hereby appoints Agent as its lawful attorney-in-fact to sign such Loan Party's name on any documents necessary to perfect or continue the perfection of Agent's security interest in the Collateral regardless of whether an Event of Default has occurred until all Secured Obligations have been satisfied in full and the Loan Documents have been terminated. Agent's foregoing appointment as such Loan Party's attorney in fact, and all of Agent's rights and powers, coupled with an interest, are irrevocable until all Secured Obligations have been fully repaid and performed and the Loan Documents have been terminated. Agent may, and at the direction of the Required Lenders shall, exercise all rights and remedies with respect to the Collateral under the Loan Documents or otherwise available to it under the UCC and other applicable law, including the right to release, hold, sell, lease, liquidate, collect, realize upon, or otherwise dispose of all or any part of the Collateral and the right to occupy, utilize, process and commingle the Collateral. All Agent's rights and remedies shall be cumulative and not exclusive.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

32

10.2 <u>Collection: Foreclosure</u>. Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, Agent may, and at the direction of the Required Lenders shall, at any time or from time to time, apply, collect, liquidate, sell in one or more sales, lease or otherwise dispose of, any or all of the Collateral, in its then condition or following any commercially reasonable preparation or processing, in such order as Agent may elect. Any such sale may be made either at public or private sale at its place of business or elsewhere. Each Loan Party agrees that any such public or private sale may occur upon ten (10) calendar days' prior written notice to such Loan Party. Agent may require any Loan Party to assemble the Collateral and make it available to Agent at a place designated by Agent that is reasonably convenient to Agent and such Loan Party. The proceeds of any sale, disposition or other realization upon all or any part of the Collateral shall be applied by Agent in the following order of priorities:

First, to Agent and the Lenders in an amount sufficient to pay in full Agent's and the Lenders' reasonable costs and professionals' and advisors' fees and expenses as described in Section 11.12;

Second, to the Lenders in an amount equal to the then unpaid amount of the Secured Obligations (including principal, interest, and the Default Rate interest), in such order and priority as Agent may choose in its sole discretion; and

Finally, after the full and final payment in Cash of all of the Secured Obligations (other than inchoate obligations), to any creditor holding a junior Lien on the
Collateral, or to the Loan Parties or their representatives or as a court of competent jurisdiction may direct.

Agent shall be deemed to have acted reasonably in the custody, preservation and disposition of any of the Collateral if it complies with the obligations of a secured party under the UCC.

10.3 No Waiver. Agent shall be under no obligation to marshal any of the Collateral for the benefit of the Loan Parties or any other Person, and each Loan Party expressly waives all rights, if any, to require Agent to marshal any Collateral.

10.4 <u>Cumulative Remedies</u>. The rights, powers and remedies of Agent hereunder shall be in addition to all rights, powers and remedies given by statute or rule of law and are cumulative. The exercise of any one or more of the rights, powers and remedies provided herein shall not be construed as a waiver of or election of remedies with respect to any other rights, powers and remedies of Agent.

SECTION 11. MISCELLANEOUS

11.1 Severability. Whenever possible, each provision of this Agreement shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but if any provision of this Agreement shall be prohibited by or invalid under such law, such provision shall be ineffective only to the extent and duration of such prohibition or invalidity, without invalidating the remainder of such provision or the remaining provisions of this Agreement.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

33

11.2 <u>Notice</u>. Except as otherwise provided herein, any notice, demand, request, consent, approval, declaration, service of process or other communication (including the delivery of Financial Statements) that is required, contemplated, or permitted under the Loan Documents or with respect to the subject matter hereof shall be in writing, and shall be deemed to have been validly served, given, delivered, and received upon the earlier of: (i) the day of transmission by electronic mail or hand delivery or delivery by an overnight express service or overnight mail delivery service; or (ii) the third calendar day after deposit in the United States of America mails, with proper first class postage prepaid, in each case addressed to the party to be notified as follows:

(a) If to Agent:

HERCULES CAPITAL, INC. Legal Department Attention: Chief Legal Officer, Janice Bourque and Katie Segien 400 Hamilton Avenue, Suite 310 Palo Alto, CA 94301 email: legal@htgc.com; jbourque@htgc.com; ksegien@htgc.com Telephone: 650-289-3060

(b) If to the Lenders:

HERCULES CAPITAL, INC. Legal Department Attention: Chief Legal Officer, Janice Bourque and Katie Segien 400 Hamilton Avenue, Suite 310 Palo Alto, CA 94301 email: legal@htgc.com; jbourque@htgc.com; ksegien@htc.com Telephone: 650-289-3060

(c) If to any Loan Party:

BIOMX INC. Attention: SVP, Finance and Operations 36 E. Industrial Rd. First Floor Branford, CT 06405 email: marinaw@biomx.com Telephone: +972-723942377

or to such other address as each party may designate for itself by like notice.

11.3 Entire Agreement; Amendments.

(a) This Agreement and the other Loan Documents constitute the entire agreement and understanding of the parties hereto in respect of the subject matter hereof and thereof, and supersede and replace in their entirety any prior proposals, term sheets, non-disclosure or confidentiality agreements, letters, negotiations or other documents or agreements, whether written or oral, with respect to the subject matter hereof or thereof (including Agent's revised proposal letter dated July 8, 2021 and the Non-Disclosure Agreement).

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

(b) Neither this Agreement, any other Loan Document, nor any terms hereof or thereof may be amended, supplemented or modified except in accordance with the provisions of this Section 11.3(b). The Required Lenders and each Loan Party party to the relevant Loan Document may, or, with the written consent of the Required Lenders, the Agent and the Loan Parties party to the relevant Loan Document may, from time to time, (i) enter into written amendments, supplements or modifications hereto and to the other Loan Documents for the purpose of adding any provisions to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or changing in any manner the rights of the Lenders or of the Loan Parties hereunder or (ii) waive, on such terms and conditions as the Required Lenders or the Agent, as the case may be, may specify in such instrument, any of the requirements of this Agreement or there Loan Documents or any default or Event of Default and its consequences; provided, however, that no such waiver and no such amendment, supplement or modification shall (A) forgive the principal amount or extend the final scheduled date of maturity

of any Loan, extend the scheduled date of any amortization payment in respect of any Term Loan, reduce the stated rate of any interest (or fee payable hereunder) or extend the scheduled date of any payment thereof, in each case without the written consent of each Lender directly affected thereby; (B) eliminate or reduce the voting rights of any Lender under this Section 11.3(b) without the written consent of such Lender; (C) reduce any percentage specified in the definition of Required Lenders, consent to the assignment or transfer by the Loan Parties of any of their rights and obligations under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, release all or substantially all of the Collateral or release a Loan Party from its obligations under the Loan Documents, in each case without the written consent of all Lenders; or (D) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 11.18 or Addendum 3 without the written consent of the Agent. Any such waiver and any such amendment, supplement or modification shall apply equally to each Lender and shall be binding upon the Loan Parties, the Lender, the Agent and all future holders of the Loans.

11.4 <u>No Strict Construction</u>. The parties hereto have participated jointly in the negotiation and drafting of this Agreement. In the event an ambiguity or question of intent or interpretation arises, this Agreement shall be construed as if drafted jointly by the parties hereto and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favoring or disfavoring any party by virtue of the authorship of any provisions of this Agreement.

11.5 <u>No Waiver</u>. The powers conferred upon Agent and the Lenders by this Agreement are solely to protect its rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents and its interest in the Collateral and shall not impose any duty upon Agent or the Lenders to exercise any such powers. No omission or delay by Agent or the Lenders at any time to enforce any right or remedy reserved to it, or to require performance of any of the terms, covenants or provisions hereof by the Loan Parties at any time designated, shall be a waiver of any such right or remedy to which Agent or the Lenders is entitled, nor shall it in any way affect the right of Agent or the Lenders to enforce such provisions thereafter.

11.6 <u>Survival</u>. All agreements, representations and warranties contained in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents or in any document delivered pursuant hereto or thereto shall be for the benefit of Agent and the Lenders and shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement. Sections 6.3, 8.1, and 11.15 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

11.7 Successors and Assigns. The provisions of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall inure to the benefit of and be binding on each Loan Party and its permitted assigns (if any). No Loan Party shall assign its obligations under this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents without Agent's express prior written consent, and any such attempted assignment shall be void and of no effect. Agent and the Lenders may assign, transfer, or endorse its rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents without prior notice to the Loan Parties, and all of such rights shall inure to the benefit of Agent's and the Lenders' successors and assigns; provided that as long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, neither Agent nor any Lender may assign, transfer or endorse its rights hereunder or under the Loan Documents to any party that is a direct competitor of any Loan Party or a distressed debt or vulture fund (as reasonably determined by Agent in consultation with the Loan Parties), it being acknowledged that in all cases, any transfer to an Affiliate of any Lender or Agent shall be allowed. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (x) in connection with any assignment by a Lender as a result of a forced divestiture at the request of any regulatory agency, the restrictions set forth herein shall not apply and Agent and the Lenders may assign, transfer or indorse its rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents to any Person or party and (y) in connection with a Lender's own financing or securitization transactions, the restrictions set forth herein shall not apply and Agent and the Lenders may assign, transfer or indorse its rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents to any Person or party providing such financing or formed to undertake such securitization transaction and any transferee of such Person or party upon the occurrence of a default, event of default or similar occurrence with respect to such financing or securitization transaction; provided that no such sale, transfer, pledge or assignment under this clause (y) shall release such Lender from any of its obligations hereunder or substitute any such Person or party for such Lender as a party hereto until Agent shall have received and accepted an effective assignment agreement from such Person or party in form satisfactory to Agent executed, delivered and fully completed by the applicable parties thereto, and shall have received such other information regarding such assignee as Agent reasonably shall require. The Agent, acting solely for this purpose as an agent of the Loan Parties, shall maintain at one of its offices in the United States a register for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Lender(s), and the Term Commitments of, and principal amounts (and stated interest) of the Loans owing to, each Lender pursuant to the terms hereof from time to time (the "Register"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and the Loan Parties, the Agent and the Lender(s) shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Register pursuant to the terms hereof as a Lender hereunder for all purposes of this Agreement. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Loan Parties and any Lender, at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

11.8 Participations. Each Lender that sells a participation shall, acting solely for this purpose as a non-fiduciary agent of the Borrower, maintain a register on which it enters the name and address of each participant and the principal amounts (and stated interest) of each participant's interest in the Loans or other obligations under the Loan Documents (the "Participant Register"); provided that no Lender shall have any obligation to disclose all or any portion of the Participant Register (including the identity of any participant or any information relating to a participant's interest in any commitments, loans, its other obligations under any Loan Document) to any Person except to the extent that such disclosure is necessary to establish that such commitment, loan, letter of credit or other obligation is in registered form under Section 5f.103-1(c) of the Treasury Regulations and proposed Section 1.163-5(b) of the Treasury Regulations. The entries in the Participant Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and such Lender shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Participant Register as the owner of such participation for all purposes of this Agreement notwithstanding any notice to the contrary. For the avoidance of doubt, the Agent (in its capacity as Agent) shall have no responsibility for maintaining a Participant Register. Borrower agrees that each participant shall be entitled to the benefits of the provisions in Addendum 1 attached hereto (subject to the requirements under Section 7 of Addendum 1 attached hereto shall be delivered to the participanting Lender)) to the same extent as if it were a Lender and had acquired its interest by assignment pursuant to Section 11.7; provided that such participant shall not be entitled to receive any greater payment under Addendum 1 attached hereto, with respect to any participation, than its participant dequired the applicable participation.

11.9 Governing Law. This Agreement and the other Loan Documents, excluding the ISR Security Documents, have been negotiated and delivered to Agent and the Lenders in the State of California, and shall have been accepted by Agent and the Lenders in the State of California. Payment to Agent and the Lenders by the Loan Parties of the Secured Obligations is due in the State of California. This Agreement and the other Loan Documents, excluding the ISR Security Documents, shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of California, excluding conflict of laws principles that would cause the application of laws of any other jurisdiction. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the ISR Security Documents, shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of Israel, excluding conflict of laws principles that would cause the application of laws of any other jurisdiction.

11.10 <u>Consent to Jurisdiction and Venue</u>. All judicial proceedings (to the extent that the reference requirement of Section 11.11 is not applicable) arising in or under or related to this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents may be brought in any state or federal court located in the State of California. By execution and delivery of this Agreement, each party hereto generally and unconditionally: (a) consents to nonexclusive personal jurisdiction in Santa Clara County, State of California; (b) waives any objection as to jurisdiction or venue in Santa Clara County, State of California; (c) agrees not to assert any defense based on lack of jurisdiction or venue in the aforesaid courts; and (d) irrevocably agrees to be bound by any judgment rendered thereby in connection with this Agreement or the other Loan Documents. Service of process on any party hereto in any action arising out of or relating to this Agreement shall be effective if given in accordance with the requirements for notice set forth in Section 11.2. Nothing herein shall affect the right to serve process in any other manner permitted by law or shall limit the right of either party to bring proceedings in the courts of any other jurisdiction including but not limited to Israel.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

11.11 Mutual Waiver of Jury Trial / Judicial Reference.

(a) Because disputes arising in connection with complex financial transactions are most quickly and economically resolved by an experienced and expert Person and the parties wish applicable state and federal laws to apply (rather than arbitration rules), the parties desire that their disputes be resolved by a judge applying such applicable laws. EACH OF THE LOAN PARTIES, AGENT AND THE LENDERS SPECIFICALLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO TRIAL BY JURY OF ANY CAUSE OF ACTION, CLAIM, CROSS-CLAIM, COUNTERCLAIM, THIRD PARTY CLAIM OR ANY OTHER CLAIM (COLLECTIVELY, "CLAIMS") ASSERTED BY THE LOAN PARTIES AGAINST AGENT, THE LENDERS OR THEIR RESPECTIVE ASSIGNEE OR BY AGENT, THE LENDERS OR THEIR RESPECTIVE ASSIGNEE AGAINST ANY LOAN PARTY. This waiver extends to all such Claims, including Claims that involve Persons other than Agent, the Loan Parties and the Lenders; Claims that arise out of or are in any way connected to the relationship among the Loan Parties, Agent and the Lenders; and any Claims for damages, breach of contract, tort, specific performance, or any equitable or legal relief of any kind, arising out of this Agreement, any other Loan Document.

(b) If the waiver of jury trial set forth in Section 11.11(a) is ineffective or unenforceable, the parties agree that all Claims shall be resolved by reference to a private judge sitting without a jury, pursuant to Code of Civil Procedure Section 638, before a mutually acceptable referee or, if the parties cannot agree, a referee selected by the Presiding Judge of the Santa Clara County, California. Such proceeding shall be conducted in Santa Clara County, California rules of evidence and discovery applicable to such proceeding.

(c) In the event Claims are to be resolved by judicial reference, either party may seek from a court identified in Section 11.10, any prejudgment order, writ or other relief and have such prejudgment order, writ or other relief enforced to the fullest extent permitted by law notwithstanding that all Claims are otherwise subject to resolution by judicial reference.

11.12 Professional Fees. Each Loan Party promises to pay Agent's and the Lenders' fees and expenses necessary to finalize the loan documentation, including but not limited to reasonable attorneys' fees, UCC searches, filing costs, and other miscellaneous expenses. In addition, each Loan Party promises to pay any and all reasonable attorneys' and other professionals' fees and expenses incurred by Agent and the Lenders after the Closing Date in connection with or related to: (a) the Loan; (b) the administration, collection, or enforcement of the Loan; (c) the amendment or modification of the Loan Documents; (d) any waiver, consent, release, or termination under the Loan Documents; (e) the protection, preservation, audit, field exam, sale, lease, liquidation, or disposition of Collateral or the exercise of remedies with respect to the Collateral; (f) any legal, litigation, administrative, arbitration, or out of court proceeding in connection with or related to the Loan Parties or the Collateral, and any appeal or review thereof; and (g) any bankruptcy, restructuring, reorganization, assignment for the benefit of creditors, workout, foreclosure, or other action related to the Loan Parties, the Collateral, the Loan Documents, including with respect to the Guarantors, any such proceedings under the Israeli Insolvency Law, and including representing Agent or the Lenders in any adversary proceeding or contested matter commenced or continued by or on behalf of any Loan Party's estate, and any appeal or review thereof.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

11.13 Confidentiality. Agent and the Lenders acknowledge that certain items of Collateral and information provided to Agent and the Lenders by the Loan Parties are confidential and proprietary information of the Loan Parties, if and to the extent such information either (x) is marked as confidential by the Loan Parties at the time of disclosure, or (y) should reasonably be understood to be confidential (the "Confidential Information"). Accordingly, Agent and the Lenders agree that any Confidential Information it may obtain in the course of acquiring, administering, or perfecting Agent's security interest in the Collateral shall not be disclosed to any other Person or entity in any manner whatsoever, in whole or in part, without the prior written consent of the Loan Parties, except that Agent and the Lenders may disclose any such information: (a) to its Affiliates and its partners, investors, lenders, directors, officers, employees, agents, advisors, counsel, accountants, counsel, representative and other professional advisors if Agent or the Lenders in their sole discretion determines that any such party should have access to such information in connection with such party's responsibilities in connection with the Loan or this Agreement and, provided that such recipient of such Confidential Information either (i) agrees to be bound by the confidentiality provisions of this paragraph or (ii) is otherwise subject to confidentiality restrictions that reasonably protect against the disclosure of Confidential Information; (b) if such information is generally available to the public or to the extent such information becomes publicly available other than as a result of a breach of this Section or becomes available to Agent or any Lender, or any of their respective Affiliates on a non-confidential basis from a source other than a Loan Party; (c) if required or appropriate in any report, statement or testimony submitted to any governmental authority having or claiming to have jurisdiction over Agent or the Lenders and any rating agency; (d) if required or appropriate in response to any summons or subpoena or in connection with any litigation, to the extent permitted or deemed advisable by Agent's or the Lenders' counsel; (e) to comply with any legal requirement or law applicable to Agent or the Lenders; (f) to the extent reasonably necessary in connection with the exercise of any right or remedy under any Loan Document including Agent's sale, lease, or other disposition of Collateral after default; (g) to any participant or assignee of Agent or the Lenders or any prospective participant or assignee, provided, that such participant or assignee or prospective participant or assignee is subject to confidentiality restrictions that reasonably protect against the disclosure of Confidential Information; (h) to any investor or potential investor (and each of their respective Affiliates or clients) in the Agent or Lender (or each of their respective Affiliates); provided that such investor, potential investor, Affiliate or client is subject to confidentiality obligations with respect to the Confidential Information; (i) otherwise to the extent consisting of general portfolio information that does not identify Borrower; or (j) otherwise with the prior consent of the Loan Parties; provided, that any disclosure made in violation of this Agreement shall not affect the obligations of the Loan Parties or any of their Affiliates or any guarantor under this Agreement or the other Loan Documents. Agent's and the Lenders' obligations under this Section 11.13 shall supersede all of their respective obligations under the Non-Disclosure Agreement.

11.14 <u>Assignment of Rights</u>. Each Loan Party acknowledges and understands that Agent or the Lenders may, subject to Section 11.7, sell and assign all or part of its interest hereunder and under the Loan Documents to any Person or entity (an "Assignee"). After such assignment the term "Agent" or "Lender" as used in the Loan Documents shall mean and include such Assignee, and such Assignee shall be vested with all rights, powers and remedies of Agent and the Lenders hereunder with respect to the interest so assigned; but with respect to any such interest not so transferred, Agent and the Lenders shall retain all rights, powers and remedies hereby given. No such assignment by Agent or the Lenders shall relieve any Loan Party of any of its obligations hereunder. the Lenders agrees that in the event of any transfer by it of the promissory note(s) (if any), it will endorse thereon a notation as to the portion of the principal of the promissory note(s), which shall have been paid at the time of such transfer and as to the date to which interest shall have been last paid thereon.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

38

Loan Party becomes insolvent or makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors, if a receiver or trustee is appointed for all or any significant part of any Loan Party's assets, or if any payment or transfer of Collateral is recovered from Agent or the Lenders. The Loan Documents and the Secured Obligations and Collateral security shall continue to be effective, or shall be revived or reinstated, as the case may be, if at any time payment and performance of the Secured Obligations or any transfer of Collateral to Agent, or any part thereof is rescined, avoided or avoidable, reduced in amount, or must otherwise be restored or returned by, or is recovered from, Agent, the Lenders or by any obligee of the Secured Obligations, whether as a "voidable preference," "fraudulent conveyance," or otherwise, all as though such payment, performance, or transfer of Collateral had not been made. In the event that any payment, or any part thereof, is rescined, avoidable, restored, returned, or recovered, the Loan Documents and the Secured Obligations shall be deemed, without any further action or documentation, to have been revived and reinstated except to the extent of the full, final, and indefeasible payment to Agent or the Lenders in Cash.

11.16 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement and any amendments, waivers, consents or supplements hereto may be executed in any number of counterparts, and by different parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so delivered shall be deemed an original, but all of which counterparts shall constitute but one and the same instrument.

11.17 No Third Party Beneficiaries. No provisions of the Loan Documents are intended, nor will be interpreted, to provide or create any third-party beneficiary rights or any other rights of any kind in any Person other than Agent, the Lenders and the Loan Parties unless specifically provided otherwise herein, and, except as otherwise so provided, all provisions of the Loan Documents will be personal and solely among Agent, the Lenders and the Loan Parties.

11.18 Agency. Agent and each Lender hereby agree to the terms and conditions set forth on Addendum 3 attached hereto. The Loan Parties acknowledge and agree to the terms and conditions set forth on Addendum 3 attached hereto.

11.19 Publicity. None of the parties hereto nor any of its respective member businesses and Affiliates shall, without the other parties' prior written consent (which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed), publicize or use (a) the other party's name (including a brief description of the relationship among the parties hereto), logo or hyperlink to such other parties' web site, separately or together, in written and oral presentations, advertising, promotional and marketing materials, client lists, public relations materials or on its web site (together, the "**Publicity Materials**"); (b) the names of officers of such other parties in the Publicity Materials; and (c) such other parties' name, trademarks, servicemarks in any news or press release concerning such party; provided however, notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, no such consent shall be required (i) to the extent necessary to comply with the requests of any regulators, legal requirements or laws applicable to such party, pursuant to any listing agreement with any national securities exchange (so long as such party provides prior notice to the other party hereto to the extent reasonably practicable) and (ii) to comply with Section 11.13.

11.20 Electronic Execution of Certain Other Documents The words "execution," "execute", "signed," "signature," and words of like import in or related to any document to be signed in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby (including without limitation assignments, assumptions, amendments, waivers and consents) shall be deemed to include electronic signatures, the electronic matching of assignment terms and contract formations on electronic platforms approved by the Agent, or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity or enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping system, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act, the California Uniform Electronic Transaction Act, or any other similar state laws based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

SECTION 12. GUARANTEE

12.1 The Guarantee. Guarantors hereby jointly and severally guarantee to Agent and the Lenders, and their successors and assigns, the prompt payment in full when due (whether at stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the principal of and interest on the Loans, all fees and other amounts and Secured Obligations from time to time owing to Agent and Lenders by Borrower and each other Loan Party under this Agreement or under any other Loan Document, in each case strictly in accordance with the terms hereof and thereof (such obligations being herein collectively called the "Guaranteed Obligations"). Guarantors hereby further jointly and severally agree that if Borrower or any other Loan Party shall fail to pay in full when due (whether at stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) any of the Guaranteed Obligations, Guarantors shall promptly pay the same, without any demand or notice whatsoever, and that in the case of any extension of time of payment or renewal of any of the Guaranteed Obligations, the same shall be promptly paid in full when due (whether at extended maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) in accordance with the terms of such extension or renewal.

12.2 Obligations Unconditional. The obligations of Guarantors under Section 12.1 are absolute and unconditional, joint and several, irrespective of the value, genuineness, validity, regularity or enforceability of the obligations of Borrower or any other Guarantor under this Agreement or any other agreement or instrument referred to herein, or any substitution, release or exchange of any other guarantee of or security for any of the Guaranteed Obligations, and, to the fullest extent permitted by all applicable Laws, irrespective of any other circumstance whatsoever that might otherwise constitute a legal or equitable discharge or defense of a surety or guarantor, it being the intent of this Section 12.2 that the obligations of Guarantors hereunder shall be absolute and unconditional, joint and several, under any and all circumstances. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, it is expressly agreed that the Israeli Guarantee Law, 1967 (the "*Israeli Guarantee Law*") shall not apply to this Agreement or to any Loan Document and that should the Israeli Guarantee Law for any reason be deemed to apply to this Agreement or to any Loan Document, and efenses under the Israeli Guarantees Law that may have been available to it under the Israeli Guarantee Law. Without limiting the generality of the or to any Loan Document and that should the Israeli Guarantee Law. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, it is agreed that the cocurrence of any one or more of the following shall not alter or impair the liability of Guarantees Law. Without limiting the generality of the occurrence of any one or more of the following shall not alter or impair the liability of Guarantors hereunder, which shall remain absolute and unconditional as described above:

(a) at any time or from time to time, without notice to Guarantors, the time for any performance of or compliance with any of the Guaranteed Obligations shall be extended, or such performance or compliance shall be waived;

(b) any of the acts mentioned in any of the provisions of this Agreement or any other agreement or instrument referred to herein shall be done or omitted;

(c) the maturity of any of the Guaranteed Obligations shall be accelerated, or any of the Guaranteed Obligations shall be modified, supplemented or amended in any respect, or any right under this Agreement or any other agreement or instrument referred to herein shall be waived or any other guarantee of any of the Guaranteed Obligations or any security therefor shall be released or exchanged in whole or in part or otherwise dealt with; or

(d) any lien or security interest granted as security for any of the Guaranteed Obligations shall fail to be perfected.

Guarantors hereby expressly waive diligence, presentment, demand of payment, protest and all notices whatsoever, and any requirement that Agent or any Lender exhaust any right, power or remedy or proceed against Borrower or any other Guarantor under this Agreement or any other agreement or instrument referred to herein, or against any other Person under any other guarantee of, or security for, any of the Guaranteed Obligations.

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

12.3 Reinstatement. The obligations of Guarantors under this Section 12 shall be automatically reinstated if and to the extent that for any reason any payment by or on behalf of the Borrower in respect of the Guaranteed Obligations is rescinded or must be otherwise restored by any holder of any of the Guaranteed Obligations, whether as a result of any proceedings in bankruptcy or reorganization or otherwise, and Guarantors jointly and severally agree that they shall indemnify the Agent and Lenders on demand for all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket costs and expenses (including reasonable and documented out-of-pocket fees of counsel) incurred by such Persons in connection with such rescission or restoration, including any such costs and expenses incurred in defending against any claim alleging that such payment constituted a preference, fraudulent transfer or similar payment under any bankruptcy, insolvency or similar law.

12.4 Subrogation. Guarantors hereby jointly and severally agree that, until the payment and satisfaction in full of all Guaranteed Obligations and the expiration and termination of the Term Commitments, they shall not exercise any right or remedy arising by reason of any performance by them of their guarantee in Section 12.1, whether by subrogation or otherwise, against Borrower or any other guarantor of any of the Guaranteed Obligations or any security for any of the Guaranteed Obligations.

12.5 Remedies. Guarantors jointly and severally agree that, as between Guarantors, on one hand, and the Agent and Lenders, on the other hand, the obligations of Borrower under this Agreement and under the other Loan Documents may be declared to be forthwith due and payable as provided in Section 10 (and shall be deemed to have become automatically due and payable in the circumstances provided in Section 10) for purposes of Section 12.1 notwithstanding any stay, injunction or other prohibition preventing such declaration (or such obligations from becoming automatically due and payable) as against Borrower and that, in the event of such declaration (or such obligations being deemed to have become automatically due and payable), such obligations (whether or not due and payable by the Borrower) shall forthwith become due and payable by Guarantors for purposes of Section 12.1.

12.6 Continuing Guarantee. The guarantee in this Section 12 is a continuing guarantee, and shall apply to all Guaranteed Obligations whenever arising.

12.7 General Limitation on Guarantee Obligations. In any action or proceeding involving any provincial, territorial or state corporate law, or any U.S. or non-U.S. state or federal bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other law affecting the rights of creditors generally, if the obligations of any Guarantor under Section 12.1 would otherwise be held or determined to be void, invalid or unenforceable, or subordinated to the claims of any other creditors, on account of the amount of its liability under Section 12.1, then, notwithstanding any other provision hereof to the contrary, the amount of such liability shall, without any further action by such Guarantor, the Agent, any Lender or any other Person, be automatically limited and reduced to the highest amount that is valid and enforceable and not subordinated to the claims of other creditors as determined in such action or proceeding.

(SIGNATURES TO FOLLOW)

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

41

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Loan Parties, Agent and the Lenders have duly executed and delivered this Loan and Security Agreement as of the day and year first above written.

BORROWER:

BIOMX INC.

 By:
 /s/ Marina Wolfson

 Name:
 Marina Wolfson

 Title:
 SVP, Finance and Operations

GUARANTORS:

BIOMX LTD.

By: /s/ Marina Wolfson

Name: Marina Wolfson Title: SVP, Finance and Operations

RONDINX LTD.

By: /s/ Jonathan Solomon Name: Jonathan Solomon Title: Director

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

Accepted in Palo Alto, California:

AGENT:

HERCULES CAPITAL, INC.

 By:
 /s/ Jennifer Choe

 Name:
 Jennifer Choe

 Title:
 Associate General Counsel

LENDERS:

HERCULES CAPITAL, INC.

By: /s/ Jennifer Choe Name: Jennifer Choe

Title: Associate General Counsel

HERCULES PRIVATE GLOBAL VENTURE GROWTH FUND I L.P.

By: Hercules Private Global Venture Growth Fund GP I LLC, its general partner

By: Hercules Adviser LLC, its sole member

By: /s/ Seth Meyer Name: Seth Meyer

Title: Chief Financial Officer

[***] Portions of this exhibit (indicated by asterisks) have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10) and Item 601(a)(5).

43

Table of Addenda, Exhibits and Schedules

Addendum 1:	Taxes; Increased Costs
Addendum 2:	[Reserved]
Addendum 3:	Agent and Lender Terms
T 1 1 1 4	
Exhibit A:	Advance Request
E 111 B	Attachment to Advance Request
Exhibit B:	Name, Locations, and Other Information for Loan Parties
Exhibit C:	Patents, Trademarks, Copyrights and Licenses
Exhibit D:	Deposit Accounts and Investment Accounts
Exhibit E:	Compliance Certificate
Exhibit F:	Joinder Agreement
Exhibit G:	[Reserved]
Exhibit H:	ACH Debit Authorization Agreement
Exhibit I:	[Reserved]
Exhibit J-1:	Form of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate (For Foreign Lenders That Are Not Partnerships For U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)
Exhibit J-2:	Form of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate (For Foreign Participants That Are Not Partnerships For U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)
Exhibit J-3:	Form of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate (For Foreign Participants That Are Partnerships For U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)
Exhibit J-4:	Form of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate (For Foreign Lenders That Are Partnerships For U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)
Schedule 1.1	Commitments
Schedule 1	Subsidiaries
Schedule 1A	Existing Permitted Indebtedness
Schedule 1B	Existing Permitted Investments
Schedule 1C	Existing Permitted Liens
Schedule 5.3	Consents, Etc.
Schedule 5.8	Tax Matters
Schedule 5.9	Intellectual Property Claims
Schedule 5.11	Borrower Products
Schedule 5.14	Capitalization
Schedule 5.15	IIA Grants, Royalties, Payments, etc.

ADDENDUM 1 to LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

TAXES; INCREASED COSTS

1. **Defined Terms**. For purposes of this Addendum 1:

a. "Connection Income Taxes" means Other Connection Taxes that are imposed on or measured by net income (however denominated) or that are franchise Taxes or branch profits Taxes.

- b. "Excluded Taxes" means any of the following Taxes imposed on or with respect to a Recipient or required to be withheld or deducted from a payment to a Recipient, (i) Taxes imposed on or measured by net income (however denominated), franchise Taxes, and branch profits Taxes, in each case, (A) imposed as a result of such Recipient being organized under the laws of, or having its principal office or, in the case of any Lender, its applicable lending office located in, the jurisdiction imposing such Tax (or any political subdivision thereof) or (B) that are Other Connection Taxes, (ii) in the case of a Lender, U.S. federal withholding Taxes imposed on amounts payable to or for the account of such Lender with respect to an applicable interest in a Loan or Term Commitment pursuant to a law in effect on the date on which (A) such Lender acquires such interest in the Loan or Term Commitment or (B) such Lender changes its lending office, except in each case to the extent that, pursuant to Section 2 or Section 4 of this Addendum 1, amounts with respect to such Taxes were payable either to such Lender's assignor immediately before such Lender became a party hereto or to such Lender immediately before it changed its lending office, (iii) Taxes attributable to such Recipient's failure to comply with Section 7 of this Addendum 1 and (iv) any withholding Taxes imposed under FATCA.
- c. *"FATCA"* means Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code, as of the date of this Agreement (or any amended or successor version that is substantively comparable and not materially more onerous to comply with), any current or future regulations or official interpretations thereof, any agreements entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b)(1) of the Code, and any fiscal or regulatory legislation, rules or practices adopted pursuant to any intergovernmental agreement, treaty or convention among Governmental Authorities and implementing such Sections of the Code.
- d. "Foreign Lender" means a Lender that is not a U.S. Person.
- e. "*Indemnified Taxes*" means (i) Taxes, other than Excluded Taxes, imposed on or with respect to any payment made by or on account of any obligation of the Loan Parties under any Loan Document and (ii) to the extent not otherwise described in clause (i), Other Taxes.
- f. "Other Connection Taxes" means, with respect to any Recipient, Taxes imposed as a result of a present or former connection between such Recipient and the jurisdiction imposing such Tax (other than connections arising from such Recipient having executed, delivered, become a party to, performed its obligations under, received payments under, received or perfected a security interest under, engaged in any other transaction pursuant to or enforced any Loan Document, or sold or assigned an interest in any Loan Document).
- g. "Other Taxes" means all present or future stamp, court or documentary, intangible, recording, filing or similar Taxes that arise from any payment made under, from the execution, delivery, performance, enforcement or registration of, from the receipt or perfection of a security interest under, or otherwise with respect to, any Loan Document, except any such Taxes that are Other Connection Taxes imposed with respect to an assignment.
- h. "Recipient" means the Agent or any Lender, as applicable.
- i. "Withholding Agent" means the Borrower, any Guarantor and the Agent.

2
1

- 2. Payments Free of Taxes. Any and all payments by or on account of any obligation of any Loan Party under any Loan Document shall be made without deduction or withholding for any Taxes, except as required by applicable law. If any applicable law (as determined in the good faith discretion of an applicable Withholding Agent) requires the deduction or withholding of any Tax from any such payment by a Withholding Agent, then the applicable Withholding Agent shall be entitled to make such deduction or withholding and shall timely pay the full amount deducted or withheld to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law and, if such Tax is an Indemnified Tax, then the sum payable by such Loan Party shall be increased as necessary so that after such deduction or withholding has been made (including such deductions and withholdings applicable to additional sums payable under this Section 2 or Section 4 of this Addendum 1) the applicable Recipient receives an amount equal to the sum it would have received had no such deduction or withholding been made.
- 3. Payment of Other Taxes by Loan Parties. The Loan Parties shall timely pay to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law, or at the option of the Agent timely reimburse it for the payment of, any Other Taxes.
- 4. Indemnification by Loan Parties. The Loan Parties shall indemnify each Recipient, within 10 days after demand therefor, for the full amount of any Indemnified Taxes (including Indemnified Taxes imposed or asserted on or attributable to amounts payable under Section 2 of this Addendum 1 or this Section 4) payable or paid by such Recipient or required to be withheld or deducted from a payment to such Recipient and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Indemnified Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability delivered to the Loan Parties by a Lender (with a copy to the Agent), or by the Agent on its own behalf or on behalf of a Lender, shall be conclusive absent manifest error. In addition, each Loan Party agrees to pay, and to save the Agent and any Lender harmless from, any and all liabilities with respect to, or resulting from any delay in paying, any and all excise, sales or other similar taxes (excluding taxes imposed on or measured by the net income of the Agent or such Lender) that may be payable or determined to be payable with respect to any of the Collateral or this Agreement.
- 5. Indemnification by the Lenders. Each Lender shall severally indemnify the Agent, within 10 days after demand therefor, for (a) any Indemnified Taxes attributable to such Lender (but only to the extent that a Loan Party has not already indemnified the Agent for such Indemnified Taxes and without limiting the obligation of the Loan Parties to do so), (b) any Taxes attributable to such Lender's failure to comply with the provisions of Section 11.8 of the Agreement relating to the maintenance of a Participant Register and (c) any Excluded Taxes attributable to such Lender, in each case, that are payable or paid by the Agent in connection with any Loan Document, and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability delivered to any Lender by the Agent shall be conclusive absent manifest error. Each Lender hereby authorizes the Agent to set off and apply any and all amounts at any time owing to such Lender under any Loan Document or otherwise payable by the Agent to the Lender from any other source against any amount due to the Agent under this Section 5.
- 6. Evidence of Payments. As soon as practicable after any payment of Taxes by a Loan Party to a Governmental Authority pursuant to the provisions of this Addendum 1, such Loan Party shall deliver to the Agent the original or a certified copy of a receipt issued by such Governmental Authority evidencing such payment, a copy of the return reporting such payment or other evidence of such payment reasonably satisfactory to the Agent.

7. Status of Lenders.

a. Any Lender that is entitled to an exemption from or reduction of withholding Tax with respect to payments made under any Loan Document shall deliver to the Borrower and the Agent, at the time or times reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Agent, such properly completed and executed documentation reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Agent as will permit such payments to be made without withholding or at a reduced rate of withholding. In addition, any Lender, if reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Agent, shall deliver such other documentation prescribed by applicable law or reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Agent of the Borrower or the Agent to determine whether or not such Lender is subject to backup withholding or information reporting requirements, or any other U.S. or non-U.S. withholding requirements. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the preceding two sentences, the completion, execution and submission of such documentation (other than such documentation set forth in Sections 7(b)(i), 7(b)(ii) and 7(b)(iv) of this Addendum 1) shall not be required if in the Lender's reasonable judgment such completion, execution or submission would subject such Lender to any material unreimbursed cost or expense or would materially prejudice the legal or commercial position of such Lender.

- b. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, in the event that a Loan Party is a U.S. Person,
 - i. any Lender that is a U.S. Person shall deliver to the Borrower and the Agent on or about the date on which such Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of the Borrower or the Agent), executed copies of IRS Form W-9 certifying that such Lender is exempt from U.S. federal backup withholding tax;
 - ii. any Foreign Lender shall, to the extent it is legally entitled to do so, deliver to the Borrower and the Agent (in such number of copies as shall be requested by the recipient) on or about the date on which such Foreign Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of the Borrower or the Agent), whichever of the following is applicable:
 - A. in the case of a Foreign Lender claiming the benefits of an income tax treaty to which the United States is a party (x) with respect to payments of interest under any Loan Document, executed copies of IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E establishing an exemption from, or reduction of, U.S. federal withholding Tax pursuant to the "interest" article of such tax treaty and (y) with respect to any other applicable payments under any Loan Document, IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E establishing an exemption from, or reduction of, U.S. federal withholding Tax pursuant to the "business profits" or "other income" article of such tax treaty;
 - B. executed copies of IRS Form W-8ECI;
 - C. in the case of a Foreign Lender claiming the benefits of the exemption for portfolio interest under Section 881(c) of the Code, (x) a certificate substantially in the form of Exhibit J-1 to the effect that such Foreign Lender is not a "bank" within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, a "10 percent shareholder" of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 871(h)(3)(B) of the Code, or a "controlled foreign corporation" related to the Borrower as described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code (a "U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate") and (y) executed copies of IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E; or
 - D. to the extent a Foreign Lender is not the beneficial owner, executed copies of IRS Form W-8IMY, accompanied by IRS Form W-8ECI, IRS Form W-8BEN, IRS Form W-8BEN-E, a U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate substantially in the form of Exhibit J-2 or Exhibit J-3, IRS Form W-9, and/or other certification documents from each beneficial owner, as applicable; provided that if the Foreign Lender is a partnership and one or more direct or indirect partners of such Foreign Lender are claiming the portfolio interest exemption, such Foreign Lender may provide a U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate substantially in the form of Exhibit J-4 on behalf of each such direct and indirect partner;

- iii. any Foreign Lender shall, to the extent it is legally entitled to do so, deliver to the Borrower and the Agent (in such number of copies as shall be requested by the recipient) on or about the date on which such Foreign Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of the Borrower or the Agent), executed copies of any other form prescribed by applicable law as a basis for claiming exemption from or a reduction in U.S. federal withholding Tax, duly completed, together with such supplementary documentation as may be prescribed by applicable law to permit the Borrower or the Agent to determine the withholding or deduction required to be made; and
- iv. if a payment made to a Lender under any Loan Document would be subject to U.S. federal withholding Tax imposed by FATCA if such Lender were to fail to comply with the applicable reporting requirements of FATCA (including those contained in Section 1471(b) or 1472(b) of the Code, as applicable), such Lender shall deliver to the Borrower and the Agent at the time or times prescribed by law and at such time or times reasonably requested by any Loan Party or the Agent such documentation prescribed by applicable law (including as prescribed by Section 1471(b)(3)(C)(i) of the Code) and such additional documentation reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Agent as may be necessary for the Borrower and the Agent to comply with their obligations under FATCA or to determine that such Lender has complied with such Lender's obligations under FATCA or to determine the amount, if any, to deduct and withhold from such payment. Solely for purposes of this clause (iv), "FATCA" shall include any amendments made to FATCA after the date of this Agreement.
- c. Each Lender agrees that if any form or certification it previously delivered expires or becomes obsolete or inaccurate in any respect, it shall update such form or certification or promptly notify the Borrower and the Agent in writing of its legal inability to do so.
- 8. Treatment of Certain Refunds. If any party determines, in its sole discretion exercised in good faith, that it has received a refund of any Taxes as to which it has been indemnified pursuant to the provisions of this Addendum 1 (including by the payment of additional amounts pursuant to the provisions of this Addendum 1), it shall pay to the indemnifying party an amount equal to such refund (but only to the extent of indemnity payments made under the provisions of this Addendum 1), it shall pay to the indemnifying party an amount equal to such refund (but only to the extent of indemnity payments made under the provisions of this Addendum 1), it shall pay to the indemnifying party and without interest (other than any interest paid by the relevant Governmental Authority with respect to such refund). Such indemnifying party, upon the request of such indemnified party, shall repay to such indemnified party the amount paid over pursuant to this Section 8 (plus any penalties, interest or other charges imposed by the relevant Governmental Authority) in the event that such indemnified party is required to repay such refund to such Governmental Authority. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 8, in no event will the indemnified party pursuant to this Section 8 the payment of which would place the indemnified party in a less favorable net after-Tax position than the indemnified party would have been in if the Tax subject to indemnification and giving rise to such refund had not been deducted, withheld or otherwise imposed and the indemnified party would have been in if the Tax subject to such Tax had never been paid. This Section 8 shall not be construed to require any indemnified party to make available its Tax returns (or any other information relating to its Taxes that it deems confidential) to the indemnifying party or any other Person.
- 9. Increased Costs. If any change in applicable law shall subject any Recipient to any Taxes (other than (A) Indemnified Taxes, (B) Taxes described in clauses (ii) through (iv) of the definition of Excluded Taxes and (C) Connection Income Taxes) on its loans, loan principal, commitments, or other obligations, or its deposits, reserves, other liabilities or capital attributable thereto, and the result shall be to increase the cost to such Recipient of making, converting to, continuing or maintaining any Term Loan or of maintaining its obligation to make any such Loan, or to reduce the amount of any sum received or receivable by such Recipient (whether of principal, interest or any other amount), then, upon the request of such Recipient, the Borrower will pay to such Recipient to demand compensation pursuant to this Section 9 shall not constitute a waiver of such Lender's right to demand such compensation; provided that the Loan Parties shall not be required to compensate a Lender pursuant to this Section 9 for any increased costs or reductions, and of such Lender's intertion to claim compensation therefor (except that, if the change in law giving rise to such increased costs or reductions is retroactive, then the nine-month period referred to above shall be extended to include the period of retroactive effect thereof).
- 10. Survival. Each party's obligations under the provisions of this Addendum 1 shall survive the resignation or replacement of the Agent or any assignment of rights by, or the replacement of, a Lender, the termination of the Term Commitments and the repayment, satisfaction or discharge of all obligations under any Loan Document.

ADDENDUM 2 to LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

[RESERVED]

ADDENDUM 3 to LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

Agent and Lender Terms

(a) Each Lender hereby irrevocably appoints Hercules Capital, Inc. to act on its behalf as the Agent hereunder and under the other Loan Documents and authorizes the Agent to take such actions on its behalf and to exercise such powers as are delegated to the Agent by the terms hereof or thereof, together with such actions and powers as are reasonably incidental thereto.

(b) Each Lender agrees to indemnify the Agent in its capacity as such (to the extent not reimbursed by the Loan Parties and without limiting the obligation of the Loan Parties to do so), according to its respective Term Commitment percentages (based upon the total outstanding Term Commitments) in effect on the date on which indemnification is sought under this Addendum 3, from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind whatsoever that may at any time be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against the Agent in any way relating to or arising out of, this Agreement, any of the other Loan Documents or any documents contemplated by or referred to herein or therein or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or agation taken or omitted by the Agent under or in connection with any of the foregoing; The agreements in this Section shall survive the payment of the Loans and all other amounts payable hereunder.

(c) Agent in Its Individual Capacity. The Person serving as the Agent hereunder shall have the same rights and powers in its capacity as a Lender as any other Lender and may exercise the same as though it were not the Agent and the term "Lender" shall, unless otherwise expressly indicated or unless the context otherwise requires, include each such Person serving as Agent hereunder in its individual capacity.

(d) Exculpatory Provisions. The Agent shall have no duties or obligations except those expressly set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Agent shall not:

- (i) be subject to any fiduciary or other implied duties, regardless of whether any default or any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing;
- (ii) have any duty to take any discretionary action or exercise any discretionary powers, except discretionary rights and powers expressly contemplated hereby or by the other Loan Documents that the Agent is required to exercise as directed in writing by the Lenders, provided that the Agent shall not be required to take any action that, in its opinion or the opinion of its counsel, may expose the Agent to liability or that is contrary to any Loan Document or applicable law; and
- (iii) except as expressly set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents, have any duty to disclose, and the Agent shall not be liable for the failure to disclose, any information relating to the Loan Parties or any of its Affiliates that is communicated to or obtained by any Person serving as the Agent or any of its Affiliates in any capacity.

(e) The Agent shall not be liable for any action taken or not taken by it (i) with the consent or at the request of the Lenders or as the Agent shall believe in good faith shall be necessary, under the circumstances or (ii) in the absence of its own gross negligence or willful misconduct.

(f) The Agent shall not be responsible for or have any duty to ascertain or inquire into (i) any statement, warranty or representation made in or in connection with this Agreement or any other Loan Document, (ii) the contents of any certificate, report or other document delivered hereunder or thereunder or in connection herewith or therewith, (iii) the performance or observance of any of the covenants, agreements or other terms or conditions set forth herein or therein or the occurrence of any default or Event of Default, (iv) the validity, enforceability, effectiveness or genuineness of this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any other agreement, instrument or document or (v) the satisfaction of any condition set forth in Section 4 or elsewhere herein, other than to confirm receipt of items expressly required to be delivered to the Agent. Reliance by Agent. Agent may rely, and shall be fully protected in acting, or refraining to act, upon, any resolution, statement, certificate, instrument, opinion, report, notice, request, consent, order, bond or other paper or document that it has no reason to believe to be other than genuine and to have been signed or presented by the proper party or parties or, in the case of cables, telecopies and telexes, to have been sent by the proper party or parties. In the absence of its gross negligence or willful misconduct, Agent and conforming to the requirements of this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents. Agent may consult with counsel, and any opinion or legal advice of such counsel shall be full and complete authorization and protection in respect of any action taken, not taken or suffered by Agent hereunder or under any Loan Documents in accordance therewith. Agent shall have the right at any time to seek instructions concerning the administration of the Collateral from any court of competent jurisdiction. Agent shall not be unders ay obligation to exercise any of the rights or powers granted to Agent by this Agreement and the other Loan Documents at the request

EXHIBIT A

ADVANCE REQUEST

Date:

1

Agent: Hercules Capital, Inc. (the "Agent") 400 Hamilton Avenue, Suite 310 Palo Alto, CA 94301 email: legal@htgc.com Attn: Legal Department

To:

BIOMX INC., a Delaware corporation ("Borrower") hereby requests an Advance in the amount of [

] Dollars (\$[

]) (the "Advance Amount") on [] (the "Advance Date") pursuant to the Loan and Security Agreement among Borrower, the Guarantors party thereto, Agent and Lenders (the "Agreement"). Capitalized words and other terms used but not otherwise defined herein are used with the same meanings as defined in the Agreement.

Please [apply the Advance Amount as set forth in the agreed funds flow, and with respect to net proceeds payable to Borrower]:

(a)	Issue a check payable	to Borrower	
	(or	
(b)	Wire Funds to Borrow	er's account	
	Bank: Address:		
	ABA Number: Account Number: Account Name: Contact Person: Phone Number To Verify Wire Info: Email address:		

Borrower represents that the conditions precedent to the Advance set forth in the Agreement are satisfied and shall be satisfied upon the making of such Advance, including but not limited to: (i) that no event that has had or could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect has occurred and is continuing; (ii) that the representations and warranties set forth in the Agreement are and shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of the Advance Date with the same effect as though made on and as of such date, except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date; (iii) that Borrower is in compliance with all the terms and provisions set forth in each Loan Document on its part to be observed or performed; and (iv) that as of the Advance Date, no fact or condition exists that could (or could, with the passage of time, the giving of notice, or both) constitute an Event of Default under the Loan Documents. Borrower understands and acknowledges that Agent has the right to review the financial information supporting this representation and, based upon such review in its sole discretion, the Lender may decline to fund the requested Advance.

Borrower hereby represents that each Loan Party's corporate status and locations have not changed since the date of the Agreement or, if the Attachment to this Advance Request is completed, are as set forth in the Attachment to this Advance Request.

Borrower agrees to notify Agent promptly before the funding of the Loan if any of the matters which have been represented above shall not be true and correct on the Advance Date and if Agent has received no such notice before the Advance Date then the statements set forth above shall be deemed to have been made and shall be deemed to be true and correct as of the Advance Date.

Executed as of the date set forth above.

BIOMX INC.

By: Name: Title:

1

ATTACHMENT TO ADVANCE REQUEST

Dated:	Γ							

Borrower hereby represents and warrants to Agent that each Loan Party's current name and organizational status is as follows:

Name:	BIOMX INC.
Type of organization:	corporation
State of organization:	Delaware
Organization file number:	6600337
Name:	BIOMX LTD.
Type of organization:	private company
State of organization:	Israel
Organization file number:	515220556
Name:	RONDINX LTD.
Type of organization:	private company
State of organization:	Israel
Organization file number:	515233997

Borrower hereby represents and warrants to Agent that the street addresses, cities, states and postal codes of the Loan Parties' current locations are as follows:

BIOMX INC.:

BIOMX LTD .:

RONDINX LTD .:

Borrower hereby represents and warrants to Agent that the Advance Amount does not exceed the Maximum Term Loan Amount as follows:

a. Advance Amount: \$[_____

b. Maximum Term Loan Amount: \$30,000,000

c. Is clause a. less than or equal to clause b.? Yes/Compliant _____ No/Non-Compliant _____

[d. Evidence of achievement of the Tranche [2][3] Milestone is attached hereto.]⁴

___]

3

EXHIBIT B

NAME, LOCATIONS, AND OTHER INFORMATION FOR BORROWER

1. Borrowers hereby represents and warrants to Agent that each Loan Party's current name and organizational status is as follows:

Name:	BIOMX INC.
Type of organization:	corporation
State of organization:	Delaware
Organization file number:	6600337
Name:	BIOMX LTD.
Type of organization:	private company
State of organization:	Israel
Organization file number:	515220556
Name:	RONDINX LTD.
Type of organization:	private company
State of organization:	Israel
Organization file number:	515233997

2. Borrower represents and warrants to Agent that for five (5) years prior to the Closing Date, Borrower did not do business under any other name or organization or form except the following:

Name: Used during dates of: Type of Organization State of organization: Organization file Number: Borrower's fiscal year ends on _____ Borrower's federal employer tax identification number is: _____

3. Borrower represents and warrants to Agent that the Loan Parties' chief executive office is located at 22 Einstein st, 5th floor, Ness Ziona, Israel and 36 E. Industrial Rd. First Floor Branford, CT 06405.

EXHIBIT C

PATENTS, TRADEMARKS, COPYRIGHTS AND LICENSES

Omitted pursuant to Section (a)(5) of Item 601 of Regulation S-K

EXHIBIT D

DEPOSIT ACCOUNTS AND INVESTMENT ACCOUNTS

Omitted pursuant to Section (a)(5) of Item 601 of Regulation S-K

⁴ To be included for Tranche 2/3 Advances.

EXHIBIT E

COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

Hercules Capital, Inc. (as "Agent") 400 Hamilton Avenue, Suite 310 Palo Alto, CA 94301

Reference is made to that certain Loan and Security Agreement dated August 16, 2021 and the Loan Documents (as defined therein) entered into in connection with such Loan and Security Agreement all as may be amended from time to time (hereinafter referred to collectively as the "Loan Agreement") by and among Hercules Capital, Inc. (the "Agent"), the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time party thereto (collectively, the 'Lender") and BIOMX INC., a Delaware corporation, as Borrower (the "Company"), BIOMX LTD., a private company incorporated under the laws of the State of Israel. All capitalized terms not defined herein shall have the same meaning as defined in the Loan Agreement.

The undersigned is an Officer of the Company, knowledgeable of all Company financial matters, and is authorized to provide certification of information regarding the Company; hereby certifies, in such capacity, that in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Loan Agreement, except as set forth below, (i) each Loan Party is in compliance for the period ending _______ of all covenants, conditions and terms and (ii) hereby reaffirms that all representations and warranties contained therein are true and correct in all material respects (to the extent not already qualified by materiality) on and as of the date of this Compliance Certificate with the same effect as though made on and as of such date, except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date. Attached are the required documents supporting the above certification. The undersigned further certifies that these are prepared in accordance with GAAP (except for the absence of footnotes with respect to unaudited financial statement and subject to normal year end adjustments) and are consistent from one period to the next except as explained below.

REPORTING REQUIREMENT	REQUIRED	CHECK IF ATTACHED
Interim Financial Statements	Monthly within 30 days	
Interim Financial Statements	Quarterly within 45 days	
Audited Financial Statements	FYE within 90 days	

ACCOUNTS OF BORROWER AND ITS SUBSIDIARIES AND AFFILIATES

The undersigned hereby also confirms the below disclosed accounts represent all depository accounts and securities accounts presently open in the name of each Loan Party or Subsidiary/Affiliate, as applicable.

Each new account that has been opened since delivery of the previous Compliance Certificate is designated below with a "*".

		Depository AC #	Financial Institution	Account Type (Depository / Securities)	Last Month Ending Account Balance	Purpose of Account
LOAN PARTIES Name/Address:						
	1					
	2					
	3					
	4					
	5					
	6					
	7					
LOAN PARTIES / SUBSIDIARY / AFFILIATE Name/Address						
	1					
	2					
	3					
	4					
	5					
	6					

	7		
FINANCIAL COVENANT	REQUIRED	ACTUAL	COMPLIES?
Minimum Qualified Cash	\$5	\$	Yes No
		Very Truly Yours,	
		BIOMX INC.	
		By:	
		Name: Title:	

EXHIBIT F

FORM OF JOINDER AGREEMENT

This Joinder Agreement (the "Joinder Agreement") is made and dated as of [], 20[], and is entered into by and between ______, a ______, corporation ("Subsidiary"), and HERCULES CAPITAL, INC., a Maryland corporation (as "Agent").

RECITALS

A. Subsidiary's Affiliate, BiomX Inc., a Delaware corporation ("*Company*") has entered into that certain Loan and Security Agreement dated August 16, 2021, with the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time party thereto as lender (collectively, the "*Lenders*") and the Agent, as such agreement may be amended, restated or modified (the "*Loan Agreement*"), together with the other agreements executed and delivered in connection therewith;

B. Subsidiary acknowledges and agrees that it will benefit both directly and indirectly from Company's execution of the Loan Agreement and the other agreements executed and delivered in connection therewith;

AGREEMENT

NOW THEREFORE, Subsidiary and Agent agree as follows:

- 1. The recitals set forth above are incorporated into and made part of this Joinder Agreement. Capitalized terms not defined herein shall have the meaning provided in the Loan Agreement.
- 2. By signing this Joinder Agreement, Subsidiary shall be bound by the terms and conditions of the Loan Agreement the same as if it were the Borrower (as defined in the Loan Agreement) under the Loan Agreement, mutatis mutandis, provided however, that (a) with respect to (i) Section 5.1 of the Loan Agreement, Subsidiary represents that it is an entity duly organized, legally existing and in good standing under the laws of [], (b) neither Agent nor the Lenders shall have any duties, responsibilities or obligations to Subsidiary arising under or related to the Loan Agreement or the other Loan Documents, (c) that if Subsidiary is covered by Company's insurance, Subsidiary shall not be required to maintain separate insurance or comply with the provisions of Sections 6.1 and 6.2 of the Loan Agreement, and (d) that as long as Company satisfies the requirements of Section 7.1 of the Loan Agreement, Subsidiary shall not have to provide Agent separate Financial Statements. To the extent that Agent or the Lenders has any duties, responsibilities or obligations arising under or related to the Loan Agreement or related to the Loan Agreement or any other Person or entity. By way of example (and not an exclusive list): (i) Agent's providing notice to Company in accordance with the Loan Agreement or as otherwise agreed among Company, Agent and the Lenders shall have no right to request an Advance or make any other demand on the Lenders.
- Subsidiary agrees not to certificate its equity securities without Agent's prior written consent, which consent may be conditioned on the delivery of such equity securities to Agent in order to perfect Agent's security interest in such equity securities.
- 4. Subsidiary acknowledges that it benefits, both directly and indirectly, from the Loan Agreement, and hereby waives, for itself and on behalf on any and all successors in interest (including without limitation any assignee for the benefit of creditors, receiver, bankruptcy trustee or itself as debtor-in-possession under any bankruptcy proceeding) to the fullest extent provided by law, any and all claims, rights or defenses to the enforcement of this Joinder Agreement on the basis that (a) it failed to receive adequate consideration for the execution and delivery of this Joinder Agreement or (b) its obligations under this Joinder Agreement are avoidable as a fraudulent conveyance.
- 5. As security for the prompt, complete and indefeasible payment when due (whether on the payment dates or otherwise) of all the Secured Obligations, Subsidiary grants to Agent a security interest in all of Subsidiary's right, title, and interest in and to the Collateral.

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

[SIGNATURE PAGE TO JOINDER AGREEMENT]

SUBSIDIARY:

By: Name:

Title:

Address:

L_____ Telephone: email:

AGENT:

HERCULES CAPITAL, INC.

By: Name: Title:

Address:

400 Hamilton Ave., Suite 310 Palo Alto, CA 94301 email: legal@htgc.com Telephone: 650-289-3060

EXHIBIT G

[RESERVED]

EXHIBIT H

ACH DEBIT AUTHORIZATION AGREEMENT

Hercules Capital, Inc. 400 Hamilton Avenue, Suite 310 Palo Alto, CA 94301

Re: Loan and Security Agreement dated ______, 2021 (the "*Agreement*") by and among BiomX Inc., a Delaware corporation ("*Borrower*") and Hercules Capital, Inc., as agent ("*Company*") and the lenders party thereto (collectively, the "*Lenders*")

In connection with the above referenced Agreement, the Borrower hereby authorizes the Company to initiate debit entries for (i) the periodic payments due under the Agreement and (ii) out-of-pocket legal fees and costs incurred by Agent or the Lenders pursuant to Section 11.12 of the Agreement to the Borrower's account indicated below. The Borrower authorizes the depository institution named below to debit to such account.

DEPOSITORY NAME	BRANCH
CITY	STATE AND ZIP CODE
TRANSIT/ABA NUMBER	ACCOUNT NUMBER

This authority will remain in full force and effect so long as any amounts are due under the Agreement.

BIOMX INC.

By: Name: Title:

Date: _____, 2021

EXHIBIT I

[RESERVED]

EXHIBIT J-1

FORM OF U.S. TAX COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

(For Foreign Lenders That Are Not Partnerships For U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)

Reference is hereby made to the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of August 16, 2021 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement") by and among BIOMX INC., a Delaware corporation ("BIOMX"), BIOMX LTD., a private company incorporated under the laws of the State of Israel, reg. no 515220556 ("BIOMX ISR"), RONDINX LTD., a private company incorporated under the laws of the State of Israel, reg. no 515233997 ("RONDINX") and together with BIOMX and BIOMX ISR, and any other Person party to the Loan Agreement from time to time as a guarantor or borrower, collectively, the "Borrower"), the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties to the Loan Agreement (collectively, referred to as the "Lenders"), and HERCULES CAPITAL, INC., a Maryland corporation, in its capacity as administrative agent and collateral agent for itself and the Lenders (in such capacity, the "Agent").

Pursuant to the provisions of Addendum 1 of the Loan Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies that (i) it is the sole record and beneficial owner of the Loan(s) (as well as any promissory note(s) evidencing such Loan(s)) in respect of which it is providing this certificate, (ii) it is not a "bank" within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, (iii) it is not a "ten percent shareholder" of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 871(h)(3)(B) of the Code and (iv) it is not a "controlled foreign corporation" related to the Borrower as described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code.

The undersigned has furnished the Agent and the Borrower with a certificate of its non-U.S. Person status on IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E. By executing this certificate, the undersigned agrees that (1) if the information provided in this certificate changes, the undersigned shall promptly so inform the Borrower and the Agent, and (2) the undersigned shall have at all times furnished the Borrower and the Agent with a properly completed and currently effective certificate in either the calendar year in which each payment is to be made to the undersigned, or in either of the two calendar years preceding such payments.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Loan Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Loan Agreement.

Date: _____, 20____

[NAME OF LENDER]

By: Name: Title:

EXHIBIT J-2

FORM OF U.S. TAX COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

(For Foreign Participants That Are Not Partnerships For U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)

Reference is hereby made to the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of August 16, 2021 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement") by and among BIOMX INC., a Delaware corporation ("BIOMX"), BIOMX LTD., a private company incorporated under the laws of the State of Israel, reg. no 515220556 ("BIOMX ISR"), RONDINX LTD., a private company incorporated under the laws of the State of Israel, reg. no 515233997 ("RONDINX") and together with BIOMX and BIOMX ISR, and any other Person party to the Loan Agreement from time to time as a guarantor or borrower, collectively, the "Borrower"), the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties to the Loan Agreement (collectively, referred to as the "Lenders"), and HERCULES CAPITAL, INC., a Maryland corporation, in its capacity as administrative agent and collateral agent for itself and the Lenders (in such capacity, the "Agent").

Pursuant to the provisions of Addendum 1 of the Loan Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies that (i) it is the sole record and beneficial owner of the participation in respect of which it is providing this certificate, (ii) it is not a "bank" within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, (iii) it is not a "ten percent shareholder" of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 871(h)(3)(B) of the Code and (iv) it is not a "controlled foreign corporation" related to the Borrower as described in Section 881(c)(3) (C) of the Code.

The undersigned has furnished its participating Lender with a certificate of its non-U.S. Person status on IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E. By executing this certificate, the undersigned agrees that (1) if the information provided in this certificate changes, the undersigned shall promptly so inform such Lender in writing, and (2) the undersigned shall have at all times furnished such Lender with a properly completed and currently effective certificate in either the calendar year in which each payment is to be made to the undersigned, or in either of the two calendar years preceding such payments.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Loan Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Loan Agreement.

Date: _____, 20____

[NAME OF PARTICIPANT]

By: Name: Title:

EXHIBIT J-3

FORM OF U.S. TAX COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

(For Foreign Participants That Are Partnerships For U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)

Reference is hereby made to the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of August 16, 2021 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the

"Loan Agreement") by and among BIOMX INC., a Delaware corporation ("BIOMX"), BIOMX LTD., a private company incorporated under the laws of the State of Israel, reg. no 515220556 ("BIOMX ISR"), RONDINX LTD., a private company incorporated under the laws of the State of Israel, reg. no 515233997 ("RONDINX") and together with BIOMX and BIOMX ISR, and any other Person party to the Loan Agreement from time to time as a guarantor or borrower, collectively, the "Borrower"), the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties to the Loan Agreement (collectively, referred to as the "Lenders"), and HERCULES CAPITAL, INC., a Maryland corporation, in its capacity as administrative agent and collateral agent for itself and the Lenders (in such capacity, the "Agent").

Pursuant to the provisions of Addendum 1 of the Loan Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies that (i) it is the sole record owner of the participation in respect of which it is providing this certificate, (ii) its direct or indirect partners/members are the sole beneficial owners of such participation, (iii) with respect to such participation, neither the undersigned nor any of its direct or indirect partners/members is a "bank" extending credit pursuant to a loan agreement entered into in the ordinary course of its trade or business within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, (iv) none of its direct or indirect partners/members is a "controlled foreign corporation" related to the Borrower as described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code.

The undersigned has furnished its participating Lender with IRS Form W-8IMY accompanied by one of the following forms from each of its partners/members that is claiming the portfolio interest exemption: (i) an IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E or (ii) an IRS Form W-8BEN-E from each of such partner's/member's beneficial owners that is claiming the portfolio interest exemption. By executing this certificate, the undersigned agrees that (1) if the information provided in this certificate changes, the undersigned shall promptly so inform such Lender and (2) the undersigned shall have at all times furnished such Lender with a properly completed and currently effective certificate in either the calendar year in which each payment is to be made to the undersigned, or in either of the two calendar years preceding such payments.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Loan Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Loan Agreement.

Date: _____, 20____

[NAME OF PARTICIPANT]

By: Name:

Title:

EXHIBIT J-4

FORM OF U.S. TAX COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

(For Foreign Lenders That Are Partnerships For U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)

Reference is hereby made to the Loan and Security Agreement dated as of August 16, 2021 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement") by and among BIOMX INC., a Delaware corporation ("BIOMX"), BIOMX LTD., a private company incorporated under the laws of the State of Israel, reg. no 515220556 ("BIOMX ISR"), RONDINX LTD., a private company incorporated under the laws of the State of Israel, reg. no 515233997 ("RONDINX" and together with BIOMX and BIOMX ISR, and any other Person party to the Loan Agreement from time to time as a guarantor or borrower, collectively, the "Borrower"), the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties to the Loan Agreement (collectively, referred to as the "Lenders"), and HERCULES CAPITAL, INC., a Maryland corporation, in its capacity as administrative agent and collateral agent for itself and the Lenders (in such capacity, the "Agent").

Pursuant to the provisions of Addendum 1 of the Loan Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies that (i) it is the sole record owner of the Loan(s) (as well as any promissory note(s) evidencing such Loan(s)) in respect of which it is providing this certificate, (ii) its direct or indirect partners/members are the sole beneficial owners of such Loan(s) (as well as any promissory note(s) evidencing such Loan(s)), (iii) with respect to the extension of credit pursuant to this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document, neither the undersigned nor any of its direct or indirect partners/members is a "bank" extending credit pursuant to a loan agreement entered into in the ordinary course of its trade or business within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, (iv) none of its direct or indirect partners/members is a "controlled foreign corporation" related to the Borrower as described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code.

The undersigned has furnished the Agent and the Borrower with IRS Form W-8IMY accompanied by one of the following forms from each of its partners/members that is claiming the portfolio interest exemption: (i) an IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E or (ii) an IRS Form W-8IMY accompanied by an IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E from each of such partner's/member's beneficial owners that is claiming the portfolio interest exemption. By executing this certificate, the undersigned agrees that (1) if the information provided in this certificate changes, the undersigned shall promptly so inform the Borrower and the Agent, and (2) the undersigned shall have at all times furnished the Borrower and the Agent with a properly completed and currently effective certificate in either the calendar year in which each payment is to be made to the undersigned, or in either of the two calendar years preceding such payments.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Loan Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Loan Agreement.

Date: _____, 20____

NAME	OF	LENDER
TANT	OI.	LENDER

By: Name:

Title:

SCHEDULE 1.1

COMMITMENTS

FIRST SECOND THIRD TRANCHE TRANCHE TRANCHE LENDERS COMMITMENT COMMITMENT

HERCULES CAPITAL, INC.	\$ 12,000,000	\$ 8,000,000	\$ 4,000,000
HERCULES PRIVATE GLOBAL VENTURE GROWTH FUND I L.P.	\$ 3,000,000	\$ 2,000,000	\$ 1,000,000
TOTAL COMMITMENTS	\$ 15,000,000	\$ 10,000,000	\$ 5,000,000

SCHEDULE 4.4

POST-CLOSING DELIVERIES

- 1. Within 2 Business Days of the Closing Date, the Account Control Agreement with respect to Borrower's account maintained with Signature Bank.
- 2. Within 3 Business Days of the Closing Date, a certificate of insurance with respect to risk property damage insurance in accordance with Section 6.2.
- 3. Within 5 Business Days of the Closing Date, the Account Control Agreement with respect to Borrower's account maintained with Oppenheimer & Co., Inc.
- 4. Within 30 days of the Closing Date, endorsements with respect to liability insurance and risk property damage insurance in accordance with Section 6.2.

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULE 13a-14(a) UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

I, Jonathan Solomon, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of BiomX Inc.;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) for the registrant and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13(a)-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

(a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

(b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

(c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

(d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

(a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

(b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 16, 2021

/s/ Jonathan Solomon

Jonathan Solomon Chief Executive Officer (Principal executive officer)

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULE 13a-14(a) UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

I, Marina Wolfson, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of BiomX Inc.;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) for the registrant and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13(a)-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

(a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

(b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

(c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

(d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

(a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

(b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 16, 2021

/s/ Marina Wolfson

Marina Wolfson Senior Vice President for Finance and Operations (Principal financial officer)

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350

In connection with the Quarterly Report of BiomX Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2021 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Quarterly Report"), each of the undersigned, in the capacities and on the dates indicated below, hereby certifies pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, that, to his or her knowledge:

- 1. The Quarterly Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- 2. The information contained in the Quarterly Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

/s/ Jonathan Solomon

Jonathan Solomon Chief Executive Officer (Principal executive officer)

Date: August 16, 2021

/s/ Marina Wolfson Marina Wolfson

Senior Vice President for Finance and Operations (Principal financial officer)

Date: August 16, 2021